

Topical Essays

Treating the Pathologies of Victory: Hardening the Nation for Strategic Competition

Thomas P. Ehrhard, PhD

For years after the Cold War ended, it was hard to make the case in polite company that the United States should continue to focus on major-power competition in its national security strategy.¹ America won. The Soviet Union vanished, its republics flew apart, and its client states went their own way. The vaunted Soviet military returned home and rapidly atrophied. The Soviet Union's brutal history made it hard enough for American national security experts to imagine the Soviet Union's swift demise, let alone the relatively bloodless way it happened.

Given the fortuitous outcome, it was easy, expedient, and popular to imagine that this marked the end of history. The global alliance of representative governments had triumphed over a seemingly implacable foe, and weak authoritarian states suddenly seemed vulnerable. Events had their own way of highlighting the exceptional nature of this strategic turning point. Operation Desert Storm cemented that conclusion as America ejected Saddam Hussein's Soviet-equipped army from Kuwait using a blizzard of military technology built to prevail against the Red Army in Central Europe. It seemed entirely pessimistic, even paranoid, to insist that the U.S. military should use these events as an opportunity to configure itself to prevail against major powers in the 21st century.

In many respects, America's Cold War triumphalism was not exceptional. Winners almost always fall prey to hubris; dramatic winners always do. This is the pathology of victory.

But history exacts a price for hubris. The U.S. national security bureaucracy has been afflicted by a multitude of strategic viruses over the past 30 years, and the accompanying incremental, almost imperceptible corruptions of the U.S. military accrued after the Cold War now threaten to undermine the basic competitive advantages that caused America to prevail. Not all of these maladies are physical, and for many in the national security enterprise, they are deeply embedded and generational. It is all they know.

Normalized dysfunction infused Pentagon thinking, dialogue, and actions, resulting in a general reluctance to accept the security environment as it presented itself. As with all things, strategic pragmatists who saw the post-Cold War "unipolar moment" as anomalous were forced to swim against this bureaucratic current, absorbing derision and marginalization.² Thus, embedded ideas may be hard to dislodge in the search for strategic reawakening.

Major-power competition is back—although, of course, it never really left—but the pathologies of victory remain. For America to rise to the challenge once again, we must

understand how the end of the Cold War led the American defense bureaucracy to evolve ways of thinking that left America in a position of competitive inferiority. In this essay, we will explore some of the most damaging pathologies and recommend prescriptions to return the U.S. to a position of purposeful competitiveness.

Although there are many, four pathologies of victory stand out:

- The triumphalism of the 1990s led to the ultimately corrosive seduction of overseas engagement and constant intervention;
- After 9/11, strategic distraction delayed a more comprehensive understanding and reaction to China's rise and Russia's re-emergence as self-identified and seriously dangerous enemies;
- The analytic focus of the Cold War atomized to the point where, as a nation, we lost our ability to mobilize our brainpower for major-power competition and, as a necessary precondition, to conduct deep, strategically focused studies of our adversaries; and
- As major-power competition reemerged, a new and powerful brand of wishful thinking surfaced that actively resisted strategic reform on the scale required by the emerging security environment.

This essay explores each of these American post-Cold War pathologies, revealing their deleterious, if unintended, effect on our ability to compete with Russia and China in the coming decades. The triumphalism of the 1990s forms the foundational mindset. Its bookend, wishful thinking, infuses all of the pathologies, so it can be thought of as the key enabler. In the concluding section, six key strategic judgments about today's security environment, resisted by a bureaucracy bathed in this acquired mindset, demonstrate the deleterious effects on our contemporary

strategic dialogue that hamstringing America's competitive rebirth.

The essay focuses on the Department of Defense (DOD), for that is the center of gravity of this publication and the epicenter for some of the worst cases of pathological strategic dysfunction. To be sure, the entire national security enterprise fell prey to these afflictions, and they all deserve careful retrospective treatment, but we concentrate mostly on the Pentagon.

The reader should be aware that this essay contains challenges. It specifically calls into question deeply embedded ways of thinking that have been parroted by many national security commentators. Interestingly (and somewhat ironically), many of these themes align with propaganda coming from Russia and China, so the reader must retain a healthy skepticism, fight confirmation bias, and consider the consequences of how distortions in our collective thinking affect strategic competitiveness, all of which may lead the reader to conclude that a fundamental correction is required.

Pathology #1: Triumphalism

The Cold War's decisive end virtually guaranteed triumphalism in America. Some commentators believe we overexploited our victory in foreign policy, for example, by expanding the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) into previous Warsaw Pact and even, in the case of Latvia, Lithuania, and Estonia, into formerly Soviet territories. From a broader perspective, however, history will treat America as a remarkably forgiving victor. Perhaps more important, as a matter of rediscovering competitive discipline and focus, we must gain greater awareness of and become more allergic to parroting Russian and Chinese propaganda. Externally, by any historical standard, America served as a magnanimous victor, but the internal effects of such a dramatic victory sowed seeds of dysfunction that act as a competitive anchor restricting vital strategic reform.

Bureaucratically, the remarkable end of the Cold War led to the elimination of bedrock institutions by decisions that catalyzed

a corrosion of our nuclear deterrence forces and set in motion a series of conventional force distortions in force posture, war planning, and force modernization and recapitalization that, unless challenged and reformed, will hamper our ability to compete effectively against two dedicated foes. More ominously, the 1990s served as a prime catalyst for the rise of China and Russia's resurgence.

The abandonment and subsequent neglect of our nuclear strength represents a clear example, and it happened quickly. In 1991, the George H. W. Bush Administration ordered dramatic, unilateral nuclear weapon reductions (called Presidential Nuclear Initiatives or PNIs) in which Russian reciprocity was merely "encouraged." The entire PNI process occurred in a backroom manner with little consultation or debate. Although the PNIs contained some strategic logic, such as attempting to induce a reduction of Russian tactical nuclear weapons, the Russians never reciprocated. Thus, we were left with a massive Russian superiority in tactical nuclear weapons that, together with the rise of Vladimir Putin and the volatility of his regime, presents a major threat to strategic stability.

Additionally, the PNIs affected strategic nuclear forces in a way that significantly exceeded arms control agreements, including the unilateral, accelerated retirement of the Minuteman II ICBM and the cancellation of mobile Peacekeeper and small ICBM programs. PNIs also ended Peacekeeper production; capped the B-2 stealth bomber program at a "platinum bullet" level of 20 aircraft; terminated the stealthy (nuclear) Advanced Cruise Missile; and ended production of the advanced W-88 D-5 submarine-launched ballistic missile (SLBM) warhead.³ Perhaps most important, the PNIs dissolved the Air Force's venerable Strategic Air Command (SAC).

Thus, on June 1, 1992, a mere five months after the December 26, 1991, dissolution of the Soviet Union, SAC disbanded. Air Force nuclear capabilities lost their powerful advocate in Omaha and were placed under Air Combat Command, a fighter-dominated organization

in Langley, Virginia. Conventional force leaders opined that the dramatic increases in conventional military effectiveness created by the Second Offset Strategy could supplant nuclear weapons.⁴ As a result, officers with nuclear experience gradually found their careers curtailed, and nuclear unit morale plummeted.

The dramatic anti-nuclear maneuvers of the immediate post-Cold War period and their aftermath now seem shortsighted in light of the atrophy and institutional neglect within the Air Force's nuclear enterprise. After a series of embarrassing incidents involving the loss of control of a nuclear weapon and related firing of the Air Force Secretary and Chief of Staff in 2009, the Air Force was compelled to reincarnate a SAC-like institution in the form of the Air Force Global Strike Command, led by a four-star general.⁵ Secretary of Defense Chuck Hagel, addressing the obvious morale problem in the force, declared that "we must restore the prestige that attracted the brightest minds of the Cold War era."⁶ Unfortunately, however, they had already, as airmen like to say, fallen behind the power curve on nuclear. No amount of report-writing, fist-pounding, rhetorical assurances, or half-hearted stabs at institutional reform could bring back the rather draconian, highly disciplined culture required to advocate for, control, and operate nuclear systems that had been established over decades.

Today, every important American nuclear system needs recapitalization, and the defense bureaucracy delayed each of those systems until there is no more room to retreat.⁷ Due to bureaucratic triumphalism, the entire nuclear enterprise has been fighting a retrograde action since the end of the Cold War with no relief in sight.

The assault on nuclear institutions created a wasting strategic asset, but the bureaucratic effects of triumphalism also served to degrade America's conventional force posture after the end of the Cold War. The surprising overmatch in 1991 against the seemingly powerful Soviet-equipped Iraqi military in Operation Desert Storm exacerbated conventional pathologies.

Impact on Defense Modernization and Recapitalization

Two areas where triumphalism hurt our conventional posture were defense modernization and recapitalization, which started on a decades-long hiatus in the 1990s from which it never recovered. Less well-understood is the complete reorientation of American war planning and force posture that left American forces geriatric, lacking in readiness, and stretched far too thin. We are now asking those depleted forces to deter and potentially confront two modernized, resurgent, acquisitive, self-confident militaries, each of which has been laser-focused on overcoming the U.S. military. How did that happen?

The U.S. military had been oriented toward deterring and fighting the Soviet military in a battle royal in the European Central Front and, to a lesser extent, in the Pacific. As the Soviet Union dissolved, each of the armed services found itself groping for a new identity that would support its people, forces, acquisition programs, and budget. What ensued was a gradual separation from war thinking and war planning and a slide into “engagement” and “shaping” the world. The Les Aspin-led 1993 Bottom-Up Review (BUR) exemplified this shift:

While deterring and defeating major regional aggression will be the most demanding requirement of the new defense strategy, our emphasis on engagement, prevention, and partnerships means that, in this new era, U.S. military forces are more likely to be involved in operations short of declared or intense warfare.⁸

Not all was lost: Strategy always lurks in dark corners of the Pentagon. During a brief period in the mid-1990s, spurred by the Office of Net Assessment’s concept of an ongoing Revolution in Military Affairs, the services briefly revived their interest in thinking about future warfare. A series of service-led annual war games ensued that imagined what threats might lurk in the future security environment.

But that brief flowering of interest was soon buried by the emerging “shaping” and “engagement” theory and its de-emphasizing of warfighting.

The Goldwater–Nichols Department of Defense Reorganization Act of 1986⁹ also created very powerful regional combatant commanders who capitalized on peacetime engagement. U.S. European Command had always dominated the others for pragmatic reasons, but regionally focused shaping now provided increased status and purpose for others, especially U.S. Central Command. Threats posed by Iraq and Iran during the 1990s, including the post–Desert Storm Iraqi no-fly zone, allowed Central Command to grow in power and influence. General Anthony “Tony” Zinni in Central Command and Admiral Dennis Blair in Pacific Command capitalized on the regional commands’ newly found diplomatic leverage, filling a gap created by the Department of State, which remained content to emphasize bilateral, embassy-based diplomacy.¹⁰ In this new geostrategic environment, the State Department found itself unable to match or control the growth of the Defense Department’s regional shaping mission.

Numerous commentators have deplored this “militarization of foreign policy,” but within the DOD, this trend led paradoxically to the “diplommatization” of the U.S. military senior leadership and their staffs, who increasingly saw themselves as super-ambassadors rather than as war planners and fighters. The *sine qua non* of a regional combatant commander’s power became the number of forces deployed in his theater, which supposedly provided greater shaping leverage, but his schedule began to look more like a diplomat’s. After the 1997 Quadrennial Defense Review,¹¹ which enshrined shaping, regional staffs dedicated to peacetime shaping ballooned at the expense of operational war planners, and this trend continued unabated in the ensuing decades.

As a result, the armed services found themselves having to supply more and more of their aging forces for regional shaping, and this drew their attention away from global deployment

and joint, combined-arms, operational warfighting. Forces deployed and operated more and prepared for war less, causing a gradual decline in warfighting readiness and an acceleration of equipment and personnel wear and tear. Even the concept of fighting two simultaneous “major theater wars,” albeit against weak opponents, became a fiction as U.S. forces deployed as “fight tonight” forces in various regions, or piecemeal to a series of non-war plan contingencies throughout the 1990s. These deployments sapped their ability to respond to the execution of actual war plans.

The constant deployment strain also affected military people and caused a troubling decline in retention, the bedrock of U.S. military expertise and professionalism. After a decade of strain, the 2001 Quadrennial Defense Review noted the effect on the force pinched by a lack of recapitalization and constant use: “Excessive operational demands on the force have taken a toll on military personnel.”¹² Brookings scholar Michael O’Hanlon wrote that despite some positive changes, “[b]y far the most troubling trend during the Clinton era was the real and significant decline in troop morale.”¹³

Those demands caused U.S. weapon systems to atrophy as well. The George H. W. Bush Administration believed it could curtail weapon system procurement by “skipping a generation” of systems, ostensibly to modernize more quickly, but under the Bill Clinton Administration, skipping a generation turned into the so-called procurement holiday in which defense procurement was slashed to 50 percent of Reagan-era levels. Those cuts made some sense given the Cold War victory, but the procurement hiatus went on far too long. Essentially, the so-called post-Cold War peace dividend came at the expense of military personnel and procurement even as overdeployment of forces caused the aging of key weapon systems.

Exploitation by Russian and Chinese Military Planners

To make matters worse, constant U.S. presence and combat operations in the 1990s gave

Russian and Chinese military planners a convenient, threatening, and easily analyzable target that intensified and focused their acquisition and reform efforts. Both militaries studied each of the American campaigns carefully, often sending advisers to observe. The reform and modernization incentive that these operations provided our major-power competitors cannot be overstated.

- For China, Operation Desert Storm, the 1995–1996 Taiwan Strait crisis, and Operation Allied Force, the NATO operation to stop the Serbian slaughter of ethnic Albanians in Kosovo, provided a powerful stimulus for modernization and reform. Desert Storm showed the Chinese that they clearly lagged behind the U.S. military in significant ways; the carriers sent by the U.S. to tamp down the Taiwan Strait crisis hyperfocused their anti-carrier efforts, which resulted in the DF-21D medium-range ballistic missile system; and Allied Force included the accidental bombing of the Chinese embassy in Belgrade—an event that made an impression.
- For Russia, Desert Storm proved Marshall Nikolai Ogarkov’s¹⁴ prediction that the U.S. had achieved a “military-technical revolution” that obsolesced the Russian conventional forces that had seemed so ominous in the 1970s.¹⁵ Moreover, several U.S. military operations in their Balkan backyard (notably Operations Deliberate Force and Allied Force) cemented the U.S. as a deeply threatening aggressor that they could not deter and that essentially did not respect their perceived zone of influence. As Vladimir Putin retorted in 2016 when asked whether Russian intervention in Syria “aggravated” U.S.–Russian relations, “Think about Yugoslavia. This is when it started.”¹⁶

Driven by those events, Russian and Chinese militaries set out to emulate and adapt various aspects of U.S. operational concepts,

weapons, and organizational structures. It was not hard for the Russians, since we invited several waves of Russian military officers to attend our joint warfighting and war planning schools during the 1990s. The Chinese downloaded what they needed through cyber-espionage and flooded academic institutions with students and professors eager to capitalize on our open system.

Yet within the Pentagon, those ripple effects barely caused concern. We were the champions, and the weak not only suffered what they must,¹⁷ but were ignored. The 1990s addiction to shaping and its later incarnation in the 2000s as “Phase Zero” continued unabated, caught in an inertial cul-de-sac. Rather than providing a peace dividend for the American people and its military, the post-Cold War period became an era of constant military operations, produced senior leaders focused on diplomacy at the expense of warfighting, resulted in forces degraded by corroding readiness and personnel strain, and offered precious little strategic benefit from all the high-sounding, self-referential shaping rhetoric.

All of this happened for comprehensible reasons, but it was also based on the rather non-strategic assumption that the unipolar moment would last indefinitely. Triumphalism, a natural byproduct of a stunning victory in the Cold War and the evolutionary political dynamics in its aftermath, represented a seductive attraction that infuses the DOD to this day. Pentagon insiders may point the finger at others—and, indeed, the entire national security system contributed to the general decay—but if we are to rise out of the post-Cold War morass, the Pentagon bureaucracy must accept that it not only went along with, but also actively supported many of triumphalism’s most corrosive elements. Multiple generations of officers helped to create and support the shaping narrative and exacerbated the drift away from warfighting. Yet those years resulted in the emergence of more pathologies than just triumphalism.

Pathology #2: Strategic Distraction: 9/11 and Its Aftermath

This gradual atrophy of war planning and focus, in addition to the high operational tempo experienced during the 1990s, accelerated after the attacks on 9/11. Operations in Afghanistan and Iraq dragged on with no meaningful strategic gains to show for the enduring, costly effort. The theory of shaping should have been debunked by this time if evidence had anything to do with it, but instead of preventing war and leading to a more peaceful world, constant deployment just led to a weary force engaged in constant operations. This accelerated the worst aspects of 1990s force atrophy, prompted international observers to view the U.S. as overly meddling, and stimulated unnecessary frictions. The result: strategic distraction.

Throughout the celebratory 1990s, a small minority of strategists like Andrew Marshall in the Office of Net Assessment (ONA) pointed to the potential emergence of China as a strategic competitor. Working in and for that office since 1996, I observed and supported a significant analytical effort exploring that issue. Despite evidence from Chinese sources that their economic resurgence and strategic rise might accelerate, however, ONA remained a voice crying out in the Pentagon wilderness.

Working in the ONA provided a catbird seat from which to watch Pentagon bureaucrats, in uniforms and suits, actively resist the possibility that any nation, let alone China, might emerge as a strategic competitor. But even ONA was largely dismissive of the storm brewing in Russia. In 1999, obscure Boris Yeltsin loyalist Vladimir Putin became the fifth Russian prime minister in less than 18 months. Russia’s economy was in shambles, its demographic trends looked disastrous, and its military was bogged down in a quagmire in Chechnya. Meanwhile, the Pentagon was captivated by its operations in the Balkans, which served as an operational distraction.

As a result, anyone arguing for China’s or Russia’s phoenix-like rise were easily dispatched by the Pentagon cognoscenti. The methods ranged from calling people Chicken

Littles, accusing them of pining for the Cold War, or more derisively charging them with attempting to create another major competitor to revitalize a Cold War–like defense industrial base. It was common to hear the rather strategically dubious retort (often from very senior officials), “Are you deliberately trying to turn China into our enemy?” The majority felt secure in ignoring the mounting evidence of Chinese and Russian resurgence, in part because they believed that American military dominance and global engagement precluded or suppressed the rise of belligerent powers, but also because their attention was occupied by never-ceasing military interventions.

The 9/11 terrorist attacks made it dramatically easier for the bureaucracy to distract itself even though the years following that tragic event also included the acceleration of both China and Russia as troubling strategic competitors. Furthermore, the U.S. response to 9/11 hastened military atrophy in real and subjective terms, most tellingly for the power projection forces that would be critical in deterring a rising China and revanchist Russia. Ground and special operations forces took center stage in Afghanistan and Iraq. The Rumsfeld 2001 Quadrennial Defense Review, which was going to shine a bright light on the rise of China, was hurriedly rewritten at the 11th hour to emphasize counterterrorism (CT).¹⁸ Counterterrorism ruled the day in both ideological and budgetary terms, and the focus on counterinsurgency (COIN) gradually cemented America’s extended presence in Iraq and Afghanistan.

When the refocus on CT and COIN did not happen fast enough, Secretary of Defense Robert Gates pushed it harder at the expense of power projection forces. As a seasoned veteran of D.C. political turf wars, Gates knew that advocating for new CT/COIN systems was not good enough: He had to denigrate others in the zero-sum game of budgetary politics. Gates presided over what Center for Strategic and International Studies defense budget analyst Todd Harrison accurately described as “the hollow buildup” of the 2000s.¹⁹ Although procurement

funding rose slightly, increases came from specialized gear that has little or no utility in fighting a major power. Under Gates’ watch, even talking about China as an adversary became banned speech for Pentagon personnel in the years from 2009–2011, well after the Chinese Second Artillery rocket forces had deployed DF-21D medium-range anti-ship ballistic missiles designed to hold the aircraft carrier air wing well outside its useful combat radius.²⁰

The 2006 Quadrennial Defense Review identified China as a country poised at a “strategic crossroads.” In retrospect, the 2006 QDR serves as a lodestar for bureaucratic distraction: “U.S. policy seeks to encourage China to choose a path of peaceful economic growth and political liberalization, rather than military threat and intimidation.”²¹ The bureaucracy loved that language, but China was not at a crossroads. It was marching down a very purposeful strategic path and would not be shaped.

Strategic distraction has a long half-life in the Pentagon. Even today, as the evidence pointing to the need to operate credibly against burgeoning Chinese and Russian conventional military formations multiplies, the Pentagon retains a distracting obsession with the “gray zone,” a term created by Special Operations Command that describes sub-threshold irregular activities designed to destabilize a territory. Rather than actively developing those lost or atrophied aspects of major force employment, combined-arms operating concepts, heavy logistics, and power projection against formidable defenses, commentators and bureaucrats still reflexively talk about the gray zone. After almost two decades of dealing with occupation and counterterrorism, the gray zone had become the comfort zone.

Again, former Secretary of Defense James Mattis teaches us: “The surest way to prevent war is to be prepared to win one.”²² Chinese and Russian planners have carefully and painstakingly read our book and are becoming increasingly comfortable that they can prevail in major combat operations. If that continues, gray zone activity will be the least of our worries.

All of these distractions combined with 1990s triumphalism left the U.S. defense establishment at a dramatic analytical disadvantage as well, compared to our major power competitors. Events conspired to hyperfocus their study of our military, whereas ours became ever more distracted. How did a deficit in adversary analysis become yet another troubling pathology of victory?

Pathology #3: Lack of Analytical Depth and Sophistication

Analytical depth and sophistication about oneself and one's adversary constitute the cornerstone of any strategic competition. In order to compete, you must know your adversary. To compete well, you must know your adversary better than he knows you. The vast analytical depth underpinning our understanding of the Soviet Union served as a critical foundation of our ability to conduct a purposeful strategic competition. To be sure, analytical depth did not guarantee perfect understanding or translate into a focused strategy. That is not how strategy works in America. But it is true that the nation itself—its government, academic institutions, journalists, and interested citizens—combined over decades to build a deep, elaborate, longitudinal body of knowledge about the Soviet Union.

Above all, it is the *relative* depth, sophistication, and competitive focus of that knowledge base that provide competitive leverage. The objective is not to gain such analytical superiority that you can anticipate an adversary's decisions and actions: We cannot achieve that even for our own government. The goal must be to gain a more focused, more complex, more diverse understanding of the enemy *than the enemy has of us*. In that important relative sense, the American national security community suffers from an analytical deficit of such magnitude that only a serious, focused, and well-resourced campaign can meet the strategic need.

The first, most compelling analytical deficit for America in this triangular strategic competition stems from a dramatic asymmetry of

focus. China and Russia know one thing: America is their most compelling existential threat and must be overcome. Our victory in the Cold War and liquidation of authoritarian regimes thereafter put us squarely in their strategic crosshairs. Our military employed an ever-expanding set of mind-bending innovations, seemingly without incentive, and was not shy about showing it off—stealth aircraft, precision guided munitions, even more accurate cruise missiles, and unmanned systems to name only a few. China had been carefully studying us as the prime target of their ambitions far longer than most Americans would like to admit, back to our normalization of relations in the 1970s and Ronald Reagan's acceleration of that relationship in the early 1980s.²³

By contrast, we atomized our analytical focus from one big thing, the Soviet Union, to everything. Everything mattered, which meant that as a practical matter, nothing mattered. The intelligence community, for example, slashed its Russian analytical capability throughout the 1990s and then, after 9/11, gutted it, either retiring or repurposing highly educated, top-level analysts to counterterrorism work. The result was that by 2015, when I was asked by Deputy Secretary of Defense Robert Work to catalyze the DOD's and the intelligence community's Russian analytical effort, I found what amounted to a 15-year analytical black hole. When you lose longitudinal analytical depth, the rolling narrative about where they were and how they got here, it is hard to bring it back. We simply had lost our focus on Russia and required crash rehabilitation.

With respect to China, the defense community suffers from a different analytical deficit. For the most part, the DOD ignored the rise of China after the end of the Cold War. Starting with Admiral Dennis Blair, a succession of commanders of U.S. Pacific Command kept the Navy interested, but the Chinese Second Artillery's development and testing of the DF-21D anti-ship ballistic missile boosted the Navy's interest in the middle 2000s, right in the middle of the Pentagon's period

of maximum distraction during operations in Iraq and Afghanistan.

With the exception of efforts by the Navy, which largely kept adversary intelligence compartmented to naval issues and to itself, China was not the subject of serious analytical effort across the U.S. defense establishment until the evidence became overwhelming that its military rise constituted a looming threat. Unlike our approach to Russia, which benefitted from intense analytical focus during the Cold War but then fell into obscurity, the China effort started very slowly and rose gradually over time, but always in lag compared to the pace and magnitude of the People's Liberation Army's military modernization over the past three decades.

Today, intelligence and general analytical interest with respect to either adversary suffer from an inadequate level of analytical supply or demand across the defense community. The intelligence community's general disdain for open-source analysis continues unabated in an era when open-source information has exploded, leaving America with a perilous competitive information deficit.

The Navy remains a demanding customer for China information, but the Air Force, the other power projection service critical to dealing with China's rise, has largely neglected China analysis. Some individual exceptions exist, but for the most part, the Air Force still lacks the institutional interest or senior leader demand for analytical services. The Navy, for example, opened an open-source China Maritime Studies Institute at the Naval War College in the mid-2000s, whereas the Air Force's China Aerospace Studies Institute, modeled on the Navy's, did not open until more than a decade later. Similarly, the Army has slowly increased its demand for Russia-focused analytic support over the past several years, whereas the Air Force, also critical to the European theater, falls a distant second in its demand for Russian intelligence.

Finally, service-centered analytical demand tends to be rather tactical. With the neglect of open-source exploitation, broader strategic

information about either nation tends to be highly compartmented and unavailable to or unknown by senior DOD leaders.

The contrast between current efforts and the Cold War analytical effort within the academic community and among journalists and specialist authors also bears mention. The Pentagon still exerts a powerful influence on each group, so its own analytical loss of concentration inevitably reverberated through those communities as well.

The Cold War academic and journalistic community constituted a diverse, curious, strategically focused group who contributed to a sophisticated, deep analytical pool of knowledge. Most important, those non-governmental sources posed a challenge to government analysts, sharpening America's analytical edge. Investigative journalists dug for information. Academics capitalized on strategic moments like the orbit of Sputnik in 1957, the Cuban Missile Crisis of 1962, or the defense reform debates of the 1980s to examine and critique the defense issues of the day. Some of that work, such as the work that led to a more nuanced understanding of the role of nuclear weapons, happened entirely outside the government and proved to be groundbreaking.

Nothing approaching that diverse analytical ecosystem exists today to bolster our understanding of China and Russia as strategic competitors. There is very little focus on how to prevail. During the years of distraction, the academic community shifted its focus to counterterrorism or counterinsurgency, and it has been slow to adapt to the re-emergence of major-power competition. Online defense analysis generally lacks the weight and sophistication of its Cold War antecedents, mostly because younger authors lack that comparative lens. As a nation, we imagined away major-power competition. Now that it is back, we do not know what to make of it.

Blame is not the objective here. A natural course of events, evolving bureaucratic incentives, and social trends put us in this position. Well-meaning, patriotic Americans fell into the post-Cold War vortex, leaving strategic

iconoclasts to keep the major-power competition pilot light from extinguishing. But we are where we are, which brings us to our final post-Cold War pathology: wishful thinking.

Pathology #4: Wishful Thinking: The Insidious Pathology

Remediation of the three maladies described above constitutes a herculean task for the American national security enterprise. Of all the pathologies of victory, however, wishful thinking hurts American strategic competitiveness the most and is the hardest to cure. Wishful thinking describes a broader, umbrella category that serves as a key enabler for all of the other pathologies. In the presence of distractions and analytical hollowness, it gains power. Ironically, wishful thinking also gains momentum as contrary evidence mounts.

Perhaps most appallingly to hard-working Americans, wishful thinking permeates our national security bureaucracy, the very group entrusted with exploring and guarding against the worst scenarios. It drives bureaucratic behavior: The cheerful, positive bureaucrat makes the boss happy and gets promoted, while the brooding, pessimistic, reads-too-much-history, “Chicken Little” empiricist is either confined to a dusty room or reorganized out of a job. The Pentagon bureaucracy, like all government bureaucracies, flourishes on inertia and “go along to get along” attitudes that, from a strategic perspective, retard reform when it is most needed.

Wishful thinking intensifies all of the other maladies like a competitive immuno-suppressive. Strategy is no place for happy talk, and when you are the world’s sole superpower, no matter how loudly we whistle by the strategy graveyard, the human condition dictates unavoidably that everyone else in the world either wants to take America down or would be pleased if it happened. Someone must guard the strategic gates that Americans built over decades with blood and treasure, and they should not be smiling.

British author Christopher Booker captured the dynamics of American post-Cold

War wishful thinking in a striking if unintentional manner by identifying the three phases of what he calls “the fantasy cycle.” First, he observed that wishful thinkers experience the “dream stage” when “all things seem to go well for a time,” as in the triumphal 1990s. Then, “because this make-believe can never be reconciled with reality,” a “frustration stage” sets in, “prompting a more determined effort to keep the fantasy in being.”²⁴

After the 1990s, with the catalytic events of 9/11 and the rise of China and resurgence of Russia, the Pentagon entered Booker’s frustration stage, typified by Secretary Robert Gates’ cutting power projection programs and banning references to China as a competitor. Then, as Vladimir Putin thrust Russia back on the stage and invaded Crimea, it took years for the Pentagon to come around to treating China and Russia as a problem requiring action. The Pentagon’s frustration period accelerated, along with escalating efforts at denial, until finally catalyzing in 2018 with the promulgation of Secretary Mattis’s National Defense Strategy, which declared that “we are emerging from a period of strategic atrophy.”²⁵

But are we emerging or still mired in strategic atrophy? The Mattis National Defense Strategy seems only to have toughened the Pentagon’s bureaucratic “sitzkrieg.” How long will the dissonant “frustration stage” last? More important, what is Booker’s third and final stage in “the fantasy cycle?” He calls it the “nightmare stage” when, as he puts it, “the fantasy finally falls apart.”²⁶ Our purpose must be to fight the resistance to strategic reform caused by the pathologies of victory so that we can fend off the nightmare stage.

Six Embattled Strategic Judgments

Resistance comes in many forms, but it pops up repeatedly in response to key competitive strategic judgments that are critical to enacting the organizational changes required to conduct an effective competitive strategy against Russia and China. To understand the stiff institutional resistance to these ideas, one must understand their institutional ramifications.

Bureaucrats hate reform and understand that to kill it, they must attack its arguments. Six strategic judgments represent the ideological battlegrounds where this drama will play out.

Strategic Judgment #1: Russia and China present threats that are *increasingly global in nature*. One often hears denigration of adversary military capability as being only local or regional and thus not worthy of serious attention. Yet even though it has become increasingly obvious that the Russian and Chinese militaries may have achieved local overmatch, it is their increasingly global reach that poses a fundamental organizational challenge to the regional command stovepipes created by the Goldwater–Nichols legislation and exacerbated by the end of the Cold War.

In recent decades, we have become a global power with only regional strategies. How does the Pentagon coordinate and synthesize a response to global threats when each regional commander and staff cares about only one region? In an age in which the space and cyber domains, both inherently global and destabilizing, have become utterly indispensable to American military operations, the reform question becomes how we rationalize a geographically divided, integration-resistant system of regional fiefdoms behind a global campaign against two major-power adversaries.

Strategic Judgment #2: Russia and China represent *enduring, multi-decadal challenges*. Naysayers talk about China’s or Russia’s economy tanking as the end of those challenges, or that a change in leadership will somehow lead either nation to go back into its non-threatening box. Those arguments are merely excuses to do nothing and ignore the domestic politics of each country and the desire of their people to rise up out of a national humiliation.

If, however, you believe that China and/or Russia are here to stay as adversaries, that major-power competition is the historical norm and our post–Cold War unipolar decade was an anomaly, then you will advocate for significant changes in force structure and posture, changes in operational concepts, a dramatic

increase in analytic focus and resources, and a return to actual integration (i.e., jointness). Each of these choices rates high on the list of Pentagon institutional allergies.

Strategic Judgment #3: Russia and China represent *highly volatile, crisis-unstable nuclear threats*. Conventional force types in the Pentagon, smug in their Second Offset afterglow and the walkovers of the 1990s, thought they got rid of their former nuclear overlords with the end of the Cold War. Regardless of what those officials might desire, our enemies believe that nuclear deterrence represents the highest expression of national power. Moreover, the escalatory dynamics of this age represent a clear, present, and truly existential danger to the American people.

The increasing incentive for preemptive action in the space and cyber domains represents a step-function increase in crisis instability, and awareness of that threat exists only among a very small group of analysts who are able to translate the Cold War literature on this issue into 21st century geopolitical and military-technical terms. We must rediscover a broader understanding of comprehensive stability in the 21st century and find ways to compete that minimize the incentives for preemption and escalation on all three sides.

Strategic Judgment #4: Russia and China express clear, significant *extraterritorial ambitions*. Modernists cling to the belief that territorial acquisitiveness is a vestige of our barbaric past. They will often adopt adversary propaganda to support their claims that, for example, Crimea was a part of Russia and contains numerous Russian citizens. Yet we see strong evidence that China and Russia harbor territorial grievances and want to act on them.

Crimea is a “drop-the-mic” example, but new, militarized South China Sea islands, Taiwan, and territorial coercion against India are just a few on a long list of Chinese claims. Most egregiously, Russia’s numerous “frozen conflicts” such as in Eastern Ukraine, Transnistria (Moldova), and Abkhazia and South Ossetia (both in Georgia) represent the aggressive

revanchist doctrine not just of Vladimir Putin, but of the Russian people who applaud his actions.²⁷ Under the umbrella of advanced anti-access, area denial systems taken from America's Second Offset playbook, everyone on China's and Russia's borders has reason to be worried, and all represent escalatory dangers.

Strategic Judgment #5: China and Russia represent a *metasystemic strategic challenge*. That is, both have mobilized their nations to compete with America for primacy. Budgets must be modified, long-term investments made, institutions reimaged, and institutional connective tissues built. Accepting this in full requires a national commitment and a much higher degree of intra- and inter-governmental integration, which the unipolar-comfortable bureaucracy abhors. Integration is hard, but major-power competition demands it. Thankfully, we do not have to be perfect; we need only to be better than China and Russia. Perhaps we should analyze their integration activities to understand what we are up against.

Strategic Judgment #6: The competition with Russia and China represents an *ideological struggle*. It becomes tiring to hear wishful thinkers say that this is not an ideological struggle. Again, lack of analytical depth and sophistication seriously hampers this discussion. Very senior Russians and Chinese officials say repeatedly and with great passion that the United States represents an existential ideological enemy that is trying to penetrate and adulterate their cultures and liquidate their political systems. To them, this is ideological on a deep level.

Is it also a reciprocal threat? Former Secretary Mattis thinks so: "Failure to meet our defense objectives will result in decreasing U.S. global influence, eroding cohesion among allies and partners, and reduced access to markets that will contribute to a decline in our prosperity and standard of living."²⁸

These six strategic judgments represent just a few of the rhetorical debates that define the struggle between those who desire strategic reform and those who like their current

jobs. In the 1990s, the evidence concerning the chances of major-power competition was there (albeit harder to assess) for those few who would see it. Now that it is obvious, bureaucratic naysayers and foot-draggers have responded by elevating their game. Resistance to reform keeps escalating even as Putin and Xi continue to solidify the case for it.

But the stakes for American national security must take precedence over the comfort requirements of "The Blob," as the entrenched, inertial bureaucracy has been called.²⁹ In order to support the 2018 National Defense Strategy and embark on a revitalized competitive trajectory, we must address the pathologies of victory and act on Secretary Mattis's admonition to "pursue urgent change at significant scale."³⁰

Conclusion

The only antidote to the pathologies of victory is fear. In a bureaucracy as large as the Pentagon's, collective fear must reach a point at which it overcomes inertia. That this certainly has happened in China and Russia is evidenced by a series of real institutional reforms in their national security establishments.

Moreover, we have done it before. We feared, in that serious, strategic, existential way, the British during the Revolutionary War and for decades afterward. We feared the Axis Powers enough during World War II to mobilize the nation. We feared the Soviet Union during the Cold War, the first time since the Revolution that we could have been utterly destroyed as a nation. In that extended conflict, both the First and Second Offset Strategies came about as a result of accumulated, collective fear opening the way to meaningful defense reform.

Yet even in the presence of self-declared, powerful nation-state enemies that possess nuclear arsenals and aim to prevail over us, our national security apparatus acts as though we still lived in the bucolic unipolar moment. They prefer business as usual today; about the future, who knows? Because of this bureaucratic sclerosis, the National Defense Strategy has not yet affected budgets or force structure or war plans, nor has it catalyzed an

across-the-board campaign to rebuild our anemic analytic ecosystem.

Thus, the wheel of strategy turns. If we as Americans do not want that wheel to roll over us, we can take positive steps to cast aside some of the more dysfunctional attitudes and orientations that have accumulated over the past 30 years. To prevail against self-declared enemies with focused national power and deeply held historical grievances, America needs to rediscover some of the harder, sharper, more pragmatic aspects of our national character and

adapt them to the challenges of the 21st century security environment. We must irradiate the pathologies of victory and, by doing so, help the defense community to rediscover its latent but uniquely American competitive drive.

The 21st century presents advantages for authoritarian regimes and vulnerabilities for open, representative governments that we have already observed. We ignore them now at our peril.

Endnotes

1. This essay uses the term “major-power competition” instead of the more common “great-power competition” for a simple reason: By any standard, China and Russia are not great powers. America ranks as the only great power today and for the foreseeable future. We should not ascribe great-power status to adversaries who do not measure up.
2. Among this afflicted subgroup, the now-departed uber-strategist Andrew Marshall saw the potential emergence of China as a strategic adversary as far back as the 1980s and accelerated his analytical focus during the 1990s. Just one of his farsighted projects from the mid-1990s includes an investigation of a purported Chinese carrier-killing medium-range ballistic missile, for which he and his tiny staff were dismissed by a fleet of naval analysts as cranks. The author worked on this project for the Office of Net Assessment in the mid to late 1990s.
3. Susan J. Koch, “Presidential Nuclear Initiatives of 1991–1992,” National Defense University, Center for the Study of Weapons of Mass Destruction *Case Study* No. 5, September 2012, pp. 1 and 19, https://ndupress.ndu.edu/Portals/68/Documents/casestudies/CSWMD_CaseStudy-5.pdf (accessed July 3, 2019).
4. The First Offset Strategy countervailed the Soviet Red Army’s mass and proximity advantage by using nuclear coercion during the immediate post–World War II years. Then, as that competitive advantage waned in the 1960s and 1970s, American strategists conceived of the Second Offset Strategy, which employed microprocessor-based systems to achieve conventional overmatch against superior Red Army numbers and proximity. In both cases, fear drove the defense bureaucracy against a phalanx of naysayers to overcome inertia and enact real reform.
5. The post–Cold War nuclear atrophy adversely affected the Navy’s nuclear deterrent forces as well. The effects of corrosive institutional drift in both nuclear services were captured with clarity in a special independent review for the Secretary of Defense authored by former Strategic Air Command Commander in Chief and retired General Larry Welch and retired Admiral John Harvey in late 2014. For that extraordinary document, see *Independent Review of the Department of Defense Nuclear Enterprise*, U.S. Department of Defense, June 2, 2014, <https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/Independent-Nuclear-Enterprise-Review-Report-30-June-2014.pdf> (accessed July 3, 2019). The author served as Executive Secretary for the high-level Nuclear Deterrent Enterprise Review Group charged by Secretary of Defense Chuck Hagel with addressing the many deficiencies found in that report. See U.S. Department of Defense, “Statement on the Nuclear Enterprise Review & Reforms as Delivered by Secretary of Defense Chuck Hagel, Pentagon Press Briefing Room,” November 14, 2014, <https://dod.defense.gov/News/Speeches/Speech-View/Article/606634/statement-on-the-nuclear-enterprise-review-reforms/> (accessed July 3, 2019).
6. Eryn MacDonald, “Independent Review of DOD’s Nuclear Enterprise: Money, Maintenance, and Morale,” Union of Concerned Scientists, November 21, 2014, <https://allthingsnuclear.org/emacdonald/independent-review-of-dods-nuclear-enterprise-money-maintenance-and-morale> (accessed July 3, 2019).
7. For a good explanation of the price of delaying U.S. nuclear recapitalization, see Peter Huessy, “The 40 Year Nuclear Procurement Holiday,” *Real Clear Defense*, October 11, 2016, https://www.realcleardefense.com/articles/2016/10/12/the_40_year_nuclear_procurement_holiday_110195.html (accessed July 3, 2019).
8. Les Aspin, Secretary of Defense, *Report on the Bottom-Up Review*, U.S. Department of Defense, October 1993, p. 8, <https://www.hsdl.org/?view&did=448259> (accessed July 3, 2019).
9. H.R. 3622, Goldwater–Nichols Department of Defense Reorganization Act of 1986, Public Law 99-433, October 1, 1986, <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/STATUTE-100/pdf/STATUTE-100-Pg992.pdf> (accessed July 4, 2019).
10. For a trenchant examination of the emergence of America’s new proconsuls in the 1990s, see Dana Priest, *The Mission: Waging War and Keeping Peace with America’s Military* (New York, W.W. Norton, 2003).
11. See, for example, “Section III, Defense Strategy: Shaping the International Environment,” in U.S. Department of Defense, *Report of the Quadrennial Defense Review*, May 1997, pp. 9–10, <https://history.defense.gov/Portals/70/Documents/quadrennial/QDR1997.pdf?ver=2014-06-25-110930-527> (accessed July 6, 2019).
12. U.S. Department of Defense, *Quadrennial Defense Review Report*, September 30, 2001, p. 8, <https://archive.defense.gov/pubs/qdr2001.pdf> (accessed July 4, 2019).
13. Michael O’Hanlon, “Clinton’s Strong Defense Legacy,” *Foreign Affairs*, Vol. 82, No. 6 (November/December 2003), p. 133, <https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/20031101.pdf> (accessed July 4, 2019).
14. Sergey Gorshkov was Admiral of the Fleet of the Soviet Union, leading the U.S.S.R. navy and serving at the highest levels of the Soviet defense establishment for much of the Cold War.
15. Eliot A. Cohen, “Come the Revolution,” *National Review*, July 31, 1995.
16. Christian Snyder, “Analysis: How a 1999 NATO Operation Turned Russia Against the West,” *The Pitt News*, September 7, 2017, <https://pittnews.com/article/121917/opinions/analysis-1999-nato-operation-turned-russia-west/> (accessed July 4, 2019).

17. In the Peloponnesian War, 431–404 BC, Athens embarked on a military expedition against the people of Melos, who stood neutral in the war. Facing subjugation or destruction, the Melians protested to the Athenians, who replied that “you know as well as we do that right, as the world goes, is only in question between equals in power, while the strong do what they can and the weak suffer what they must.” See Chapter XVII, “Sixteenth Year of the War—The Melian Conference—Fate of Melos,” in Thucydides, *History of the Peloponnesian War*, <https://www.mtholyoke.edu/acad/intrel/melian.htm> (accessed July 4, 2019).
18. See, for example, U.S. Department of Defense, *Quadrennial Defense Review Report*, September 30, 2001, pp. 18–19.
19. Todd Harrison, “Defense Modernization Plans Through the 2020s: Addressing the Bow Wave,” Center for Strategic and International Studies, *International Security Program Report*, January 2016, p. 3, https://csis-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/legacy_files/files/publication/160126_Harrison_DefenseModernization_Web.pdf (accessed July 4, 2019). The labels can be both entertaining and revealing. In the 1990s, the triumphalist acquisition downturn was called the “procurement holiday.”
20. For a comprehensive analysis of this threat, its Soviet precursors during the Cold War, and what the Navy could build to offset this anti-ship system effectively, see Thomas P. Ehrhard and Robert O. Work, *Range, Persistence, Stealth, and Networking: The Case for a Carrier-Based Unmanned Combat Air Wing*, Center for Strategic and Budgetary Analysis, 2008, <https://csbaonline.org/uploads/documents/The-Case-for-A-Carrier-Based-Unmanned-Combat-Air-System.pdf> (accessed July 4, 2019). Despite building a representative prototype and flying it from a carrier in a series of historic flight tests, the Navy resisted procuring this system for the fleet in a classic case of failure to integrate a strategically leveraged, innovative system. To understand why, see Robert Martinage and Shawn Brimley, “The Navy’s New Museum Drone and Strategic Malpractice,” *War on the Rocks*, April 28, 2015, <https://warontherocks.com/2015/04/the-navys-new-museum-drone-and-strategic-malpractice/> (accessed July 4, 2019).
21. U.S. Department of Defense, *Quadrennial Defense Review Report*, February 6, 2006, p. 29, <https://history.defense.gov/Portals/70/Documents/quadrennial/QDR2006.pdf?ver=2014-06-25-111017-150> (accessed July 4, 2019).
22. James Mattis, Secretary of Defense, *Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America: Sharpening the American Military’s Competitive Edge*, U.S. Department of Defense, 2018, p. 5, <https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2018-National-Defense-Strategy-Summary.pdf> (accessed July 4, 2019).
23. Jacqueline Deal, “The Fudan Fulcrum,” Ronald Reagan Institute, https://www.reaganfoundation.org/media/354598/dr_jacqueline_deal_fudan_university.pdf (accessed July 4, 2019).
24. Booker lists as one of the contemporary fantasies of our time “the belief that we can sort out the world’s trouble spots by reckless military interventions which fail to anticipate the bloody chaos they will unleash.” Christopher Booker, “What Happens When Great Fantasies, Like Wind Power or European Union, Collide with Reality?” *The Telegraph*, April 9, 2011, <https://www.telegraph.co.uk/comment/columnists/christopherbooker/8440423/What-happens-when-the-great-fantasies-like-wind-power-or-European-Union-collide-with-reality.html> (accessed July 4, 2019).
25. Mattis, *Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America*, p. 1.
26. Booker, “What Happens When Great Fantasies, Like Wind Power or European Union, Collide with Reality?”
27. Russia maintains military bases in Transnistria, South Ossetia, and Abkhazia. See Robert Ortung and Christopher Walker, “Putin’s Frozen Conflicts,” *Foreign Policy*, February 13, 2015, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2015/02/13/putins-frozen-conflicts/> (accessed July 4, 2018).
28. Mattis, *Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America*, p. 1.
29. Susan B. Glasser, “Trump Takes on The Blob,” *Politico*, March/April, 2017, <https://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2017/03/trump-foreign-policy-elites-insiders-experts-international-relations-214846> (accessed July 4, 2019).
30. Mattis, *Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America*, p. 11.

Being Realistic About Strategy

Bill Hix

In the midst of peace, war is looked upon as an object too distant to merit consideration.

—Publius Flavius Vegetius Renatus,
De re militari

As this essay is written, America is reacting to a complex mix of international and domestic challenges. The U.S. and those aligned with it confront geostrategic rivalries characterized as great-power conflict, with a rising, revisionist China¹ and a resurgent, revanchist Russia² that act both independently and in collaboration.³ Growing and increasingly dangerous regional challenges manifest in nearly every corner of the globe. The scourge of terrorism, though diminished for the moment, remains.⁴ These challenges are further complicated by significant economic tension⁵ and daunting technological change.⁶ Diverging priorities and political discord at home⁷ and abroad⁸ often result in half measures and paralysis on large issues. The assumptions of the past have not worn well.⁹

These contemporary developments are complex, demanding, and dangerous. Former CIA Deputy Director Michael Morell characterizes this period as “the most complex and difficult global security environment in our nation’s history.”¹⁰ Economically, Bloomberg recently reported leading investors are “bracing for protracted superpower conflict and adjusting their portfolios accordingly.”¹¹ Exacerbating these challenges is a “technological revolution...unlike anything humankind has experienced before.”¹² Indeed, Leon Panetta,

former CIA Director and Secretary of Defense, observed “The last time the global threat picture was this crowded and combustible was in the lead-up to World War I.”¹³ That combustion consumed the world in a catastrophe of world war, economic calamity, and political upheaval that spanned three decades.

America eventually prevailed, but its response, bereft of strategy, was at best reactive. The U.S. entry into World War I, more out of “passion and propaganda...than by realistic analysis [or] prudent...‘war planning,’” left the President and the nation “powerless”¹⁴ to “make the world safe for democracy.” On the eve of World War II, General Albert C. Wedemeyer has noted, “Washington seemed as confused and divided as the nation itself.”

I could find few if any concrete answers to... vital questions. So far as I could discover, no systematic official attention had been given them. No mechanisms for considering them in an orderly and informed way existed within the government. Indeed, I found little awareness or acceptance of the notion that supreme issues of war and peace *required* thorough analysis in the top echelons of the national government. An uneasy feeling came over me that the ship of state was rudderless in the storm; or, if the rudder were still intact, there at least were no charts and orders on the bridge to guide the navigator.¹⁵

Success came at an exceptionally high cost. For the U.S., this included the economic and social displacement of the Great Depression and the bloodiest period of war in its history.¹⁶ With nations across the globe suffering, on average, a 30 percent economic downturn, rising illiberal political movements, including fascism, socialism, and Communism; civil and global war; and, in the end, some 100 million dead,¹⁷ this 30-year period was perhaps history's most consequential.

Yet in its aftermath, the U.S. prevailed in the no less dangerous four-decade Cold War at far less cost. Historically guided by doctrines,¹⁸ America's response to the Cold War challenge was a unique act of grand strategy.¹⁹ Compelled by its new role as a great power and the existential, global post-war challenge posed by an increasingly aggressive and capable Soviet Union,²⁰ America formalized its grand strategy of containment in President Harry Truman's National Security Council Paper NSC-68. Refined by President Dwight Eisenhower and comprehensively leveraging the whole of statecraft,²¹ that grand strategy guided America's successful response across nine presidential Administrations.²²

The Cold War, despite many lesser crises, saw the U.S. avoid nuclear Armageddon and end that great-power conflict with a "whimper rather than a bang."²³ The question is whether the U.S. can engineer a similar outcome despite facing two collaborating great-power competitors²⁴ and a host of other challenges as complex and volatile as any in history.²⁵

Today's great-power challenges, like those of the past, are contests of true consequence, as the global catastrophe of two world wars and the Cold War's threat of nuclear Armageddon confirm. Today's risks, posed by the centennial ambitions, capabilities, and actions of China,²⁶ along with Russia,²⁷ separately and in collaboration,²⁸ are no less consequential. Indeed, they may well be greater as the world has not yet properly evaluated the risk.²⁹

Given the magnitude of those challenges, America and others invested in a system that supports self-ruling government and

market economics should seek to repeat the geostrategic success of our Cold War predecessors: retaining America's global leadership, avoiding Armageddon, and preserving the principles that underpin that system. Fully realized, such an effort must be comprehensive, placing demands on every instrument of statecraft. The business of strategy is a complex one.

Why Strategy?

Strategy without tactics is the slowest route to victory. Tactics without strategy is the noise before defeat...

—Sun Tzu, *The Art of War*

The concept of strategy originated in ancient Greece³⁰ and evolved over time, with the Romans, Chinese, and Europeans all adding to its understanding. Entering common use in Europe in the late 18th century, its framework expanded as national interests ranged continentally and then globally; weapons increased in sophistication, reach, and lethality; and the resources, reach, and instruments of statecraft grew. On the eve of World War II, Princeton's Edward Meade Earle offered that "strategy is...an inseparable element in statecraft at all times."³¹

In the modern era, strategy has extended beyond the realm of government and war. As Lawrence Freedman has observed, "Everyone needs a strategy.... [N]o serious organization could imagine being without one.... [N]o military campaign, company investment or government initiative is likely to receive backing unless there is a strategy to evaluate."³²

Yet, while many fields rely on strategy to guide their endeavors, none is more consequential than national security. It is here that the concept of strategy originated and evolved, and it is here that the interests of nations and life and death hang in the balance. Given history and the risk inherent in a world challenged by conditions uncomfortably parallel to those preceding World War I,³³ it would seem prudent to "address causes rather than symptoms, to see the woods rather than the trees."³⁴

What Kind of Strategy?

In the realm of national security, however, the debate is spirited and unresolved. As strategy lacks an “agreed-upon definition...that describes the field and limits its boundaries,”³⁵ authorities generally take one of two views on strategy and national security. One holds that strategy is solely the purview of war. The other advances a more expansive understanding.

In this debate, adherents of Clausewitz, author of the 19th century classic *On War*,³⁶ maintain that strategy’s sole focus is war. This view, advanced by many,³⁷ is exemplified by Oxford’s Hew Strachan: “[P]oliticians, who in practice exercise strategic responsibility, have been persuaded by neo-Clausewitzians that war really is the continuation of policy by other means. This is to elevate theory over actuality.”³⁸ He continues:

Today strategy is too often employed simply as a synonym for policy.... Strategy has to deal in the first instance not with policy, but with the nature of war.... [W]estern military thought has been hoodwinked by the selective citation of... Clausewitz’s own introduction...that ‘war is nothing but the continuation of policy with other means.’ That...is not a statement about the nature of war.³⁹

While Strachan acknowledges more expansive views,⁴⁰ he is unconvinced. He asserts that “[s]trategy is about war and its conduct, and if we abandon it, we surrender the tool that helps us to define war, to shape it and to understand it.”⁴¹

Strachan’s skepticism would be familiar to Johns Hopkins’ Eliot Cohen, who rejects the very notion of grand strategy, specifically targeting Earle’s definition of grand strategy as “the science and art of controlling and utilizing the resources of a nation...to the end that its vital interests shall be effectively promoted and secured.”⁴² Perhaps reflecting frustration over the Iraq and Afghan wars, Cohen maintains that the “lure of grand strategy reflects the frustration of military officers at

the intractability of the problems they are assigned, and at what often seems to them the slackness of the rest of government”⁴³ and asserts that “grand strategy is an idea whose time will never come, because the human condition does not permit it [and it] confuses the big idea with important choices.”⁴⁴

For Cohen, containment of the Soviet Union was merely “policy...a more useful if less grand term”⁴⁵ that proved inadequate in defining the U.S. response to the likes of the Suez crisis, Vietnam, or China’s opening. His analysis appears to ignore containment’s larger geostrategic success. Focused on the existential threat of the Soviet Union, as Kennan described,⁴⁶ containment was more than mere policy. Comprehensively orchestrating all instruments of statecraft, this grand strategy enabled America to maintain its focus on the primary threat, notwithstanding countless crises. Reflecting Eisenhower’s view that in the “cold war...victory...could be as devastating as defeat,”⁴⁷ this grand strategy, balancing America’s strengths, guided successful resolution of that generational struggle.

While a thoughtful observer and strong advocate for military power, Cohen does not demonstrate that military-centered strategy is superior to a grand strategy. As Paul Kennedy concludes in *The Rise and Fall of the Great Powers*, “the history of the past five hundred years of international rivalry demonstrates that military ‘security’ is never enough.”⁴⁸ Moreover, a strategy that relies solely on military power would seem to be insufficient given the challenge of China, described by Cohen as “America’s greatest challenge,”⁴⁹ and the complexities of Cohen’s other “distinct challenges.”⁵⁰ It is notable that recent Defense Department,⁵¹ U.S.–China Economic and Security Review Commission,⁵² and other reporting cast China and the greater security environment as far more challenging than even Cohen found.⁵³

Seemingly responding to Cohen, Freedman concludes that “[s]trategies are neither designed nor implemented in controlled environments.... [S]uccessful outcomes depend on trying to affect a range of institutions,

processes, personalities, and perceptions...[to cope] with situations in which nobody [has] total control.”⁵⁴ Consistent with this view, John Hopkins’ Hal Brands proposes that “[g]rand strategy is the highest form of statecraft...the intellectual architecture that lends structure to foreign policy” that is “essential to effective statecraft, but...so challenging as to be an illusion.”⁵⁵

Illusion or not, an evolving concept of grand strategy emerged from the realities of a world either at or on the brink of war. “The expansion in the meaning of strategy and grand strategy spilled over the boundaries of war and peace, propelled by the increasing complexity of war,” writes Lukas Milevski. “Strategy—and grand strategy—evolved in reaction to the requirements posed by the actual geopolitical context”⁵⁶ where the “distinction between war and peace [is] insignificant.”⁵⁷ These observations are instructive as strategists consider today’s challenges and those on the horizon.

Consistent with “actual geopolitical context,” Brands delineates grand strategy as “[a] purposeful and coherent set of ideas about what a nation seeks to accomplish in the world, and how it should go about doing so.”⁵⁸ In a new geostrategic environment of the sort described by Milevski, “[s]trategy is not merely the art of preparing for the armed conflicts in which a nation may become involved.... It is the rational determination of a nation’s vital interests...its fundamental...priorities” that guide “the narrower strategy of war planning and warfighting.”⁵⁹

In an era of increasingly complex geostrategic conditions, the interplay between a grand strategy and a series of aligned and complementary functional and regional strategies would seem to provide a more agile and resilient approach to “what a nation seeks to accomplish in [this] world, and how it should go about doing so.”⁶⁰ Such an approach acknowledges the complexities of this age, the unique and complementary nature of each instrument of statecraft, and the geographic, social, cultural, and historical distinctiveness of various regions.

While the Cold War era was fraught with unforeseen developments,⁶¹ it ended well. That outcome reinforces grand strategy’s value in the modern age while also exposing insights into the challenges of strategy development and key considerations for framing a strategy that can endure over the coming decades.

Considerations of Strategy

This comprehensive interpretation of strategy would give U.S. policy a measure of coherence and stability it has not had, and does not now possess, but which is utterly mandatory if our republic is to meet the challenges of the future.

—General Albert C. Wedemeyer,
USA, Retired

While essential to dealing with complexity, strategy is difficult business. In *Explorations in Strategy*, Colin S. Gray identifies six difficulties: its “complexity,” its demands on “the intellect” and “the imagination,” its “unique physical and moral burdens,” “the uniquely pervasive and uniquely debilitating nature” of friction “in that realm,” and the fact that “success in strategy calls for a quality of judgment that cannot be taught.”⁶² As America repostures strategically, Gray’s analysis warrants careful consideration, particularly when assessing the qualities of those charged with developing and implementing strategy.

Noting Gray’s cautions, strategy also requires capacity. Albert C. Wedemeyer, principal author of the World War II Victory Plan and no stranger to the imperatives for and challenges of strategy, questioned “the adequacy of our national policymaking machinery to deal with the challenges of an increasingly turbulent and complex world.”⁶³ He advocated more effective strategies, asserting that “all the [post-World War II] ordeals America has experienced...could have been much brighter” with more coherent strategies.⁶⁴

The complexity of today’s challenges, however, demands that other considerations be accounted for as well. A recent study usefully noted that U.S. strategies have suffered

systemically from unclear priorities, inattentive leadership leading to lowest-common-denominator decisions, poor links between objectives and resources, and are slow to respond to change.⁶⁵ Its recommendations emphasize the necessity to involve leadership, account for politics, drive priorities, account for resourcing, align objectives across strategies, focus aims, and address risk.⁶⁶

Mindful of history, the perspectives and insights reviewed above, and current and emerging challenges, several considerations should be taken into account in framing a strategy relevant to this era.

Interests. National interests, “the essential foundation for a successful American foreign policy,”⁶⁷ can be characterized as vital, extremely important, important, and secondary.⁶⁸ Interests are synonymous with priority, and strategies not aligned with interests needlessly expend resources and often fail at a high cost. “Only a foreign policy grounded in America’s national interests...will allow America’s leaders to explain persuasively how and why American citizens should support expenditures of American treasure or blood.”⁶⁹ While central to our understanding of our priorities, understanding other nations’ interests is equally important. As British Prime Minister Lord Palmerston observed, “Our interests are eternal and perpetual, and those interests it is our duty to follow.”⁷⁰

American interests evolved rapidly in the early days of the Cold War. NSC 68 framed U.S. vital interests around national survival, avoiding war, and preserving America’s sphere of influence in the face of exhausted allies and a growing Soviet threat.⁷¹ With NSC 162-2, emerging from Eisenhower’s Solarium Project, expressions of national interests expanded, recognizing the importance of allies, the necessity of choices, the need to balance defense and economics, and the value of stabilizing nations and creating mutual interests.⁷²

On the eve of the 21st century, the Commission on America’s National Interests found “five vital US national interests” that reflect those formulated some 50 years earlier:

- Prevent, deter, and reduce the threat of nuclear, biological, and chemical weapons attacks on the United States or its military forces abroad;
- Ensure US allies’ survival and their active cooperation with the US in shaping an international system in which we can thrive;
- Prevent the emergence of hostile major powers or failed states on US borders;
- Ensure the viability and stability of major global systems (trade, financial markets, supplies of energy, and the environment); and
- Establish productive relations, consistent with American national interests, with nations that could become strategic adversaries, China and Russia.⁷³

Even with this consistency, however, fostering a common understanding of these interests and the challenges to them, as well as building support for the actions and resources necessary to protect them, requires evidence, leadership, and communication. Unity on what comprises the nation’s vital interests is vital.

Mindful of Lord Palmerston’s judgment, strategy development must consider the interests of others. For example, the strategic concept of “offshore balancing,” relying on a regional power to check instability and counter hostile powers, depends on the alignment of national interests. The challenges of the non-aligned movement during the Cold War; the limits of ally or proxy commitment in Iraq, Afghanistan, Libya, or Syria; and issues of freeriding in alliances and coalitions all highlight the implications of conflicting or misaligned national interests. Mapping interests before acting prevents disappointment, overextension, and failure.

Leadership. As in most things, leadership is central to the development and execution of strategy. Leadership has both individual and international components. From an individual

perspective, effective strategy depends on vested leaders. Leadership styles and priorities vary; therefore, process must conform to the leader in question. However, the absence of leader involvement leaves strategy subject to bureaucratic and external influences, risking failure. From an international perspective, alliances and coalitions rarely function effectively when ruled by committee. One member must assume the leadership mantle.

The formulation of NSC 68 originated from Truman's staff because the President was not experienced in policy and planning and was wrestling with a host of domestic and international issues. Truman's inexperience was not unique. In the lead-up to World War II, Franklin Roosevelt "had little time to consider grand strategy."⁷⁴ This bottom-up approach created an impetus for action, but it also resulted in an overly militarized grand strategy and a host of disconnected policies.

Eisenhower's experience drove the top-down Project Solarium, resulting in a comprehensive strategy that prioritized economics and politics, buttressed by prudent military deterrence. Conversely, captured by Vietnam and domestic issues, Lyndon Johnson and Richard Nixon allowed focus to slip. The result was military surprise as the Arab–Israeli War exposed superior Soviet military capabilities that nearly defeated Israeli forces, a reasonable proxy for American forces.⁷⁵ Ronald Reagan hastened the Soviet collapse through a complex, balanced campaign of economic growth, military modernization, aggressive pressure in Europe, arms control, relentless political action, and unsparing political warfare. Engaged national leadership ensures effective strategy.

Absent America's current global leadership role, any strategic approach is not likely to succeed. No nation or coalition with similar interests or values is likely to assume that role or capably bear that burden. Moreover, history has been unkind to declining powers in great-power transitions.⁷⁶ Further, eras without strategic leadership have invited risk, including world wars. However, unlike during the Cold War, growing diversification of power,⁷⁷ especially

economic power, enables more to share this burden. Current and future allies likely resist this obligation.

Unity. The Constitution's requirement that the Congress declare war and the Senate ratify treaties reflects the Framers' intent that a degree of unity is required on questions of national interest and security beyond our nation's shores. Developing, resourcing, and implementing a strategy that can resolve complex and enduring problems requires consent across political constituencies. Strategies without this consensus are invariably under-resourced, lack resilience, and exploitable by an adversary.

This challenge is reflected in the reception accorded America's most recent security and defense strategies. While addressing great-power conflict,⁷⁸ and despite statements of their import,⁷⁹ they are the subject of great criticism.⁸⁰ Moreover, they neither reflect a consensus view, given a widening partisan gap in national priorities,⁸¹ nor enjoy consensus support within the nation's political leadership.⁸²

Problem Definition. Not all challenges, no matter how emotionally compelling, can be treated equally. At best, addressing low-priority or poorly defined problems can needlessly waste resources. At worst, such errors can mire the nation in distractions, exposing it to strategic surprise or risking political, economic, and strategic bankruptcy. Clarity on the problem and its relationship to national interest reduces this risk. Conversely, the absence of unity on the nation's problems makes the coherent formulation and implementation of strategy less likely. This hinders the advancement of U.S. interests, creates opportunities for adversaries and other actors, and denies opportunities to the U.S. and its allies.

America is confronted by a complex mix of international and domestic challenges. Sorting these out is a function of probability and consequence. Some high-probability challenges are continuous, requiring careful prioritization and judicious response so that they will not distract attention from the most

consequential. In the current environment, the challenges of China and Russia are existential, with economics and technology equally consequential as “technology has blurred the lines between national security and economic competitiveness.”⁸³

China, both a Cold War adversary and partner of convenience, is now an expansionist, opportunistic power. Chinese strategic culture is asymmetric to Western tradition while involving the whole of statecraft.⁸⁴ Its social-historical culture is likewise asymmetric.⁸⁵ China’s approach is decidedly long-term. China was recently characterized as “climate change: long, slow, and pervasive, as opposed to Russia’s ‘hurricane.’”⁸⁶ Its strategic ambition, not yet well understood, is to supplant America as the dominant global power by mid-century.⁸⁷

China competes comprehensively. Economically, its gross domestic product (GDP) exceeds that of the U.S.⁸⁸ Technology figures heavily for China, presenting a decade-long,⁸⁹ Sputnik-like moment that can be existential. Over time, given the dominance historically accrued by technologically ascendant nations, China’s military will protect Chinese interests as they expand along the Belt and Road.⁹⁰ Should China’s military modernization and institutional reforms succeed, its military will likely pose an existential military threat in 10 to 15 years.⁹¹ Should China succeed in supplanting the U.S., America’s very way of life will be at stake.

Russia, as the Soviet Union, was a deliberate, opportunistic, and expansionist power with checks and balances that controlled escalation. Today, Russia is a defensive, reactive, and declining power with a smaller, less balanced structure that dangerously fears and will resist decline. Its strategic and historical-social culture is not in the Western tradition. It is driven by perceived vulnerabilities, comprehensive views of power, and the need for immediate decisive advantage.⁹²

While spanning Eurasia, Russia’s center of gravity remains west of the Urals.⁹³ Russia remains focused on securing buffers and restructuring Europe’s balance of power. Its military

is a priority: Its military creates a shield of perceived impunity behind which it wages an indirect campaign to unravel the European Union and NATO, seeking to improve its advantage in a divided Europe. Russia remains an existential threat, given its nuclear weapons, and its asymmetric political will and information power may create existential outcomes. Successful disintegration of Europe would invite instability and war, invariably pulling the U.S. across the Atlantic.

Economics remains an American strength. America and its allies must preserve, promote, and revise the market economic system that has significantly increased wealth, reduced poverty, and diversified economic power across the globe.⁹⁴ Unlike the Soviet Union in the Cold War, China is proving to be a worthy economic adversary, with a GDP exceeding America’s.⁹⁵ Economic security is national security as technology blurs the lines between national security and economic competitiveness.⁹⁶ Further, success will demand constant demonstration of the value of liberty and market economics, as current debates on inequality and socialism highlight. The U.S. must take steps to sustain if not increase economic growth to create resources both to meet the economic and social expectations of its people and to support necessary effort across all instruments of statecraft.⁹⁷ Allies must also reassess their economies and likewise increase the resources available to their nations.

Technology defines the 21st century socially, politically, economically, and militarily. In a period of change of greater consequence than the dislocating impact of the Industrial Age,⁹⁸ the U.S. and selected allies must regain and preserve undisputed intellectual and developmental leadership in technology and proactively prepare the international system and society for the potentially dislocating impacts of this emerging age.

Assumptions. In lieu of facts, prudently employed assumptions enable foresight and narrow the degree of uncertainty over time; imprudent assertions create or obscure risk. Strategy is necessarily forward-looking and is

only as good as the assumptions upon which it rests. Absent facts and evidence, assumptions allow the strategist to see the way forward. However, using overly optimistic projections merely hastens strategic surprise. When assumptions change, the strategies they underpin must change as well. Yet stubborn adherence to strategy despite changing conditions remains more the rule than the exception.⁹⁹

To America's benefit, Charles Bohlen did not fall prey to stubborn adherence to failing assumptions. In 1947, setting the predicate for containment, he observed that:

The United States is confronted with a condition in the world which is at direct variance with the assumptions upon which, during and directly after the war, major United States policies were predicated.... [H]owever much we may deplore it, the United States...must re-examine its major policy objectives.... Failure to do so would mean that we would be pursuing policies based on the assumptions which no longer exist....¹⁰⁰

Today's strategic process has not benefitted from such candid foresight. Despite decades of assumptions that discounted adverse outcomes,¹⁰¹ adversaries have been able to take advantage of American distraction. Although awareness is improving,¹⁰² technological trends can lead to optimistic assumptions on future conflict.¹⁰³ To temper such optimism, strategists should carefully consider Lawrence Freedman's *The Future of War: A History*, which chronicles the folly of short-war pundits and the consequences of their promoting hope rather than clear-eyed analysis.¹⁰⁴

Methods. The instruments of statecraft are most effective when adequately resourced, employed comprehensively, and coordinated. Significant objectives are rarely achieved without the coordinated use of these instruments; without coordination, they can even work at cross-purposes. The resources and capacity of the agencies associated with each instrument must also be clearly understood; otherwise,

strategies will fall prey to unrealistic expectations. Recognizing the truth of Eisenhower's Cold War concern that "victory...could be as devastating as defeat,"¹⁰⁵ America's political, economic, informational, and technological instruments must lead and be backed by capable military power, prudently resourced, and mindful of Paul Kennedy's great-power trap.¹⁰⁶

Given its importance to national security, military power deserves a more focused review. Military power serves the nation by protecting, defending, and supporting America and its people, deterring physical—or, given the technologies of this age, nonphysical or virtual—attack on the United States and its allies.

In the face of indirect operations in peacetime, the military must create conditions that enable statecraft's other instruments to create and sustain an environment in which American society, liberty, and market economies thrive. If America is attacked, military power should fight forward and defeat any attacker to defend the strength and viability of America's society and allies and minimize war's effects on the homeland.

However, the realities of war against an existential threat place a premium on deterrence, made real by the capability and capacity to fight and win. Deterrence enables other instruments of power to check and defeat China and/or Russia artfully, without direct conflict. While a militarized strategy is inadequate given the comprehensive and complex threats facing America, the other instruments of statecraft cannot succeed in the absence of a viable military strategy.

Accounting for these roles and emerging, new methods and means for war will require the military to posture accordingly. This is a complex undertaking, resolution of which exceeds the scope of this essay.

Resources. Resources enable action. An inadequately resourced strategy is merely rhetorical flourish, obscuring risk and inviting miscalculation by the nation and its adversaries. Conversely, resource-constrained objectives can also obscure risk. The phrase "strategy driven, resource informed," while

promoting the preeminence of interests over resources, loses credibility in the face of scarce resources. This requires a careful balance of disciplined ambition, risk, and resources, including the need to generate more. Absent that balance, any strategy rapidly becomes hollow rhetoric or worse.

In the concluding chapter of *The Rise and Fall of the Great Powers*, Paul Kennedy highlights the risk of imbalanced, overextended strategies, noting that they come with “dire implications for [a state’s] long-term capacity to maintain...its international position.”¹⁰⁷ Reflecting that insight, Eisenhower weighted the economic and political over the military, relying on nuclear forces instead of a larger conventional military for deterrence. Reagan avoided Kennedy’s great-power trap by growing the economy, balancing America’s economic and military power, while creating additional resources to fund the so-called Reagan buildup, which built the modern military that delivered Desert Storm’s four-day air-ground war.

Strategies today require similar balances.

Conclusion

The international developments challenging the U.S. and the larger international system

are daunting. Nevertheless, those challenges can be resolved, ending with a “whimper rather than a bang”¹⁰⁸ through the development and implementation of comprehensive strategy.

This strategy must preserve America’s global leadership role and its military, economic, and technological advantages while preventing conflict, and success will demand leadership, clarity on America’s national interests and the challenges to them, a sense of common national purpose, adequate resources, foresight, and constant assessment and adjustment. It must be realistic regarding interests, risk, resources, and endurance. It cannot be narrowly focused on one aspect of statecraft, but rather should comprehensively orchestrate all instruments of statecraft.

Navigating this dangerous and complex period can repeat the geostrategic success realized by our Cold War predecessors: retaining America’s global leadership, avoiding Armageddon, and preserving the principles that underpin a system that promotes the consent of the governed and free markets. To do so, this effort must be comprehensive, placing demands on every instrument of statecraft. That is the business of grand strategy.

Endnotes

1. The Honorable Kevin Rudd, "Understanding China's Rise Under Xi Jinping," address to cadets, United States Military Academy, West Point March 5, 2018, <https://sinocism.com/p/understanding-chinas-rise-under-xi-jinping-by-the-honourable-kevin-rudd> (accessed August 7, 2019); Xi Jinping, "Secure a Decisive Victory in Building a Moderately Prosperous Society in All Respects and Strive for the Great Success of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics for a New Era," address delivered at the 19th National Congress of the Communist Party of China, October 18, 2017, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/download/Xi_Jinping%27s_report_at_19th_CPC_National_Congress.pdf (accessed August 7, 2019), pp. 17, 25, 26, and 48; Gerry Grimstone, "Barclays Bank's Grimstone on Market Volatility, U.S.-China Trade, Brexit," Bloomberg Markets, November 19, 2018, <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/videos/2018-11-20/barclays-bank-s-grimstone-on-market-volatility-u-s-china-trade-brexit-video> (accessed August 7, 2019); Minxin Pei, "How China and America See Each Other and Why They Are on a Collision Course," *Foreign Affairs*, March/April 2014, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/reviews/review-essay/how-china-and-america-see-each-other> (accessed August 7, 2019).
2. Andrew Monaghan, "'An Enemy at the Gates' or 'From Victory to Victory'?" Russian Foreign Policy," *International Affairs*, Vol. 84, No. 4 (July 2008), pp. 717-733; Stephen R. Covington, "The Culture of Strategic Thought Behind Russia's Modern Approaches to Warfare," Harvard University, Kennedy School of Government, Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs *Paper*, October 2016, p. 21, <https://www.belfercenter.org/sites/default/files/legacy/files/Culture%20of%20Strategic%20Thought%203.pdf> (accessed August 7, 2019); Sergey Lavrov, "Russia's Foreign Policy: Historical Background," Voltaire Network, March 5, 2016, <http://www.voltairenet.org/article190623.html> (accessed August 7 2019).
3. Richard J. Ellings and Robert Sutter, eds., *Axis of Authoritarians: Implications of China-Russia Cooperation* (Seattle and Washington, D.C.: National Bureau of Asian Research, 2018); Thomas Wright, "The Return to Great-Power Rivalry Was Inevitable," *The Atlantic*, September 12, 2018, <https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2018/09/liberal-international-order-free-world-trump-authoritarianism/569881/> (accessed August 7, 2019).
4. Michael Morell, "Patrick Shanahan Faces More Challenges than Any Other Pentagon Chief," *The Washington Post*, May 10, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2019/05/10/patrick-shanahan-faces-more-challenges-than-any-other-pentagon-chief/?utm_term=.8188072e8960 (accessed August 7, 2019).
5. The World Bank, "The Global Economy: Heightened Tensions, Subdued Growth," June 4, 2019, <https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/immersive-story/2019/06/04/the-global-economy-heightened-tensions-subdued-growth> (accessed August 7, 2019).
6. Klaus Schwab, "The Fourth Industrial Revolution: What It Means, How to Respond," World Economic Forum, January 14, 2016, <https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2016/01/the-fourth-industrial-revolution-what-it-means-and-how-to-respond/> (accessed August 27, 2019).
7. Bradley Jones, "Republicans and Democrats Have Grown Further Apart on What the Nation's Top Priorities Should Be," Pew Research Center, February 5, 2019, <https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2019/02/05/republicans-and-democrats-have-grown-further-apart-on-what-the-nations-top-priorities-should-be/> (accessed August 27, 2019).
8. "The Near Future: Tensions Are Rising," in Office of the Director of National Intelligence, *Global Trends*, <https://www.dni.gov/index.php/global-trends/near-future> (accessed August 27, 2019); Stewart Patrick, "How U.S. Allies Are Adapting to 'America First': Trump and World Order at One," *Foreign Affairs*, January 23, 2018, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/world/2018-01-23/how-us-allies-are-adapting-america-first> (accessed August 27, 2019); Chris Giles, "US Relations with Closest Allies Fall to New Lows," *Financial Times*, June 10, 2018, <https://www.ft.com/content/89eecb5c-6c9f-11e8-852d-d8b934ff5ffa> (accessed August 27, 2019); "America and Its Allies Disagree on Huawei," *The Economist*, February 21, 2019, <https://www.economist.com/business/2019/02/21/america-and-its-allies-disagree-on-huawei> (accessed August 27, 2019); Eric Johnston, "G20 World Leaders Agree on Some Issues, but Significant Gaps Remain Following Osaka Summit," *Japan Times*, June 30, 2019, <https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2019/06/30/national/g20-world-leaders-agree-issues-significant-gaps-remain-following-osaka-summit/#.XTcV2ndFw2w> (accessed August 27, 2019); Agence France-Presse, "Who Needs the G20? Question Gets Louder in Osaka," *France 24*, June 29, 2019, <https://www.france24.com/en/20190629-who-needs-g20-question-gets-louder-osaka> (accessed August 27, 2019).
9. *The National Security Strategy of the United States of America*, The White House, September 2002, p. 28 <https://www.globalsecurity.org/military/library/policy/national/nss-020920.pdf> (accessed August 27, 2019); *National Security Strategy*, The White House, May 2010, p. 11, <https://www.hsdl.org/?view&did=24251> (accessed August 27, 2019).
10. Morell, "Patrick Shanahan Faces More Challenges than Any Other Pentagon Chief."
11. Enda Curran and Bei Hu, "Traders Brace for New Cold War That Will 'Last Our Careers,'" Bloomberg, May 30, 2019, <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-05-30/investors-brace-for-a-new-cold-war-that-will-last-our-careers> (accessed August 27, 2019).
12. Schwab, "The Fourth Industrial Revolution."

13. Leon Panetta, "1 Big Thing: Global Threats Multiply," Axios AM, June 1, 2019, <https://www.axios.com/newsletters/axios-am-a7b764b8-9d01-4afe-8ac9-b266b050dd57.html> (accessed August 27, 2019).
14. Keith E. Eiler, ed., *Wedemeyer on War and Peace* (Stanford, CA: Hoover Institution Press, 1987), p. xvi.
15. General Albert C. Wedemeyer, U.S. Army (Retired), "Memorandum on a National Strategy Council," in *Military Planning in the Twentieth Century: Proceedings of the Eleventh Military History Symposium 10–12 October 1984*, ed. Lieutenant Colonel Harry R. Borowski, U.S. Air Force, Office of Air Force History, 1986, pp. 409–410, <https://media.defense.gov/2010/Sep/28/2001330153/-1/-1/0/AFD-100928-023.pdf> (accessed August 27, 2019). Emphasis in original.
16. Fact Sheet, "America's Wars," U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, May 2017, https://www.va.gov/opa/publications/factsheets/fs_americas_wars.pdf (accessed August 27, 2019).
17. Nadège Mougel, "World War I Casualties," trans. Julie Gratz, Centre Européen Robert Schuman, REPERES, <https://www.census.gov/history/pdf/reperes112018.pdf> (accessed August 27, 2019); National World War II Museum, "Research Starters: Worldwide Deaths in World War II," <https://www.nationalww2museum.org/students-teachers/student-resources/research-starters/research-starters-worldwide-deaths-world-war> (accessed August 27, 2019).
18. These "doctrines" include the Polk Doctrine, or Manifest Destiny; the Monroe Doctrine; and the Roosevelt Corollary.
19. Ernest May, "National Security Council (NSC) 68," in *American Cold War Strategy: Interpreting NSC 68*, ed. Ernest R. May (Boston, MA: Bedford Books, 1993), pp. 1–19, cited in Tami Davis Biddle, *Strategy and Grand Strategy: What Students and Practitioners Need to Know* (Carlisle Barracks, PA: U.S. Army War College Press, December 2015), p. 34, <https://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/pdffiles/PUB1305.pdf> (accessed August 27, 2019); William Burr and Robert Wampler, "'The Master of the Game': Paul H. Nitze and U.S. Cold War Strategy from Truman to Reagan," National Security Archive *Electronic Briefing Book* No. 139, October 27, 2004, <https://nsarchive2.gwu.edu/NSAEBB/NSAEBB139/> (accessed August 27, 2019).
20. "George Kennan's 'Long Telegram,'" February 22, 1946, History and Public Policy Program Digital Archive, National Archives and Records Administration, Department of State Records (Record Group 59), Central Decimal File, 1945–1949, 861.00/2-2246, reprinted in *Foreign Relations of the United States, 1946, Eastern Europe; The Soviet Union, Volume VI*, ed. Rogers P. Churchill and William Slany (Washington: United States Government Printing Office, 1969), pp. 696–709, <http://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/document/116178> (accessed August 28, 2019); Charles E. Bohlen, "Memorandum by the Counselor of the Department of State (Bohlen) to the Under Secretary of State (Lovett)," September 2, 1947, *Foreign Relations of the United States, 1947, General; The United Nations, Volume I*, Document 391, U.S. Department of State, Office of the Historian, <https://history.state.gov/historicaldocuments/frus1947v01/d391> (accessed August 28, 2019).
21. James S. Lay, Jr., "A Report to the National Security Council by the Executive Secretary on Basic National Security Policy," NSC 162-2, October 30, 1953, pp. 5–7, <https://fas.org/irp/offdocs/nsc-hst/nsc-162-2.pdf> (accessed August 28, 2019).
22. James M. Ludes, "The Russians Read Our Cold War Playbook," War on the Rocks, November 3, 2016, <https://warontherocks.com/2016/11/the-russians-read-our-cold-war-playbook/> (accessed August 28, 2019).
23. Graham Allison, "The Thucydides Trap," *Foreign Policy*, June 9, 2017, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2017/06/09/the-thucydides-trap/> (accessed August 28, 2019).
24. *National Security Strategy of the United States of America*, The White House, December 2017, p. 27, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf> (accessed August 28, 2019); Wright, "The Return to Great-Power Rivalry Was Inevitable."
25. Panetta, "1 Big Thing: Global Threats Multiply."
26. Rudd, "Understanding China's Rise Under Xi Jinping;" Xi Jinping, "Secure a Decisive Victory," pp. 17, 25, 26, and 48; Grimstone, "Barclays Bank's Grimstone on Market Volatility, U.S.–China Trade, Brexit."
27. Monaghan, "An Enemy at the Gates' or 'From Victory to Victory?'" pp. 717–733; Covington, "The Culture of Strategic Thought Behind Russia's Modern Approaches to Warfare," p. 21; Lavrov, "Russia's Foreign Policy."
28. Ellings and Sutter, eds., *Axis of Authoritarians*, pp. ix–xv and 170–172.
29. Liza Tobin, "Xi's Vision for Transforming Global Governance: A Strategic Challenge for Washington and Its Allies," *Texas National Security Review*, Vol 2, Issue 1 (November 2018), <https://tnsr.org/2018/11/xis-vision-for-transforming-global-governance-a-strategic-challenge-for-washington-and-its-allies/> (accessed August 28, 2019); Grimstone, "Barclays Bank's Grimstone on Market Volatility, U.S.–China Trade, Brexit."
30. Beatrice Heuser, *The Evolution of Strategy: Thinking War from Antiquity to the Present* (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2010), p. 4.
31. Edward Mead Earle, "Political and Military Strategy for the United States," *Proceedings of the Academy of Political Science*, Vol. 19, No. 2 (January 1941), p. 7.

32. Lawrence Freedman, *Strategy: A History* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2013), p. ix.
33. Ana Swanson, "The World Today Looks Ominously Like Before World War I," *The Washington Post*, December 29 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2016/12/29/the-world-today-looks-ominously-like-it-did-before-world-war-i/?utm_term=.331b6cd58e8e (accessed August 28 2019).
34. Freedman, *Strategy: A History*, p. ix.
35. *Ibid.*, p. xi.
36. Carl von Clausewitz, *On War*, ed. and trans. Michael Howard and Peter Paret (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1976).
37. For example, Russell Weigley, *The American Way of War: A History of United States Military Strategy and Policy* (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1973), p. xviii; Edward Luttwak, *Strategy: the Logic of War and Peace* (Cambridge, MA: Belknap Press, 1987), p. 4; Eliot A. Cohen, *The Big Stick: The Limits of Soft Power & the Necessity of Military Force* (New York: Basic Books, 2016), p. 206; Colin S. Gray, *Explorations in Strategy* (Westport, CN: Greenwood Press, 1996), p. 4.
38. Hew Strachan, *The Direction of War: Contemporary Strategy in Historical Perspective* (Cambridge and New York: Cambridge University Press, 2013), p. 6.
39. *Ibid.*, pp. 11 and 12–13.
40. For example, Julian Corbett's concepts of "minor strategy and major strategy," J.F.C. Fuller's grand strategy construct in which "the first duty of the grand strategist is...to appreciate the commercial and financial position of his country," and B. H. Liddell Hart's "'pure strategy' and 'grand strategy.'" *Ibid.*, pp. 15 and 33.
41. *Ibid.*, p. 42.
42. Earle, "Political and Military Strategy for the United States," cited in Cohen, *The Big Stick*, p. 204.
43. Cohen, *The Big Stick*, p. 204.
44. *Ibid.*, p. 205.
45. *Ibid.*
46. "George Kennan's 'Long Telegram.'"
47. Dwight Eisenhower, quoted in John Lewis Gaddis, *Strategies of Containment: A Critical Appraisal of Postwar American National Security Policy* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1982) pp. 135–136.
48. Paul Kennedy, *The Rise and Fall of the Great Powers, Economic Change and Military Conflict from 1500–2000* (New York: Vintage Books, 1987), p. 539.
49. Cohen, *The Big Stick*, p. 99.
50. *Ibid.*, p. 195.
51. U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2019*, pp. i–iii, https://media.defense.gov/2019/May/02/2002127082/-1/-1/1/2019_CHINA_MILITARY_POWER_REPORT.pdf (accessed August 28, 2019).
52. Chapter 2, Section 2, "China's Military Reorganization and Modernization: Implications for the United States," in U.S.–China Economic and Security Review Commission, *2018 Report to Congress of the U.S.–China Economic and Security Review Commission*, 115th Cong., 2nd Sess., November 2018, p. 205, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/annual_reports/2018%20Annual%20Report%20to%20Congress.pdf (accessed August 29, 2019).
53. National Defense Strategy Commission, *Providing for the Common Defense, The Assessment and Recommendations of the National Defense Strategy Commission*, released November 2018, p. vi, <https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/2018-11/providing-for-the-common-defense.pdf> (accessed August 29, 2019).
54. Freedman, *Strategy: A History*, p. 609.
55. Hal Brands, "Introduction: The Meaning and Challenge of Grand Strategy," in *What Good Is Grand Strategy? Power and Purpose in American Statecraft from Harry S. Truman to George W. Bush* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2014), p. 1.
56. Lukas Milevski, *The Evolution of Modern Grand Strategic Thought* (Oxford and New York: Oxford University Press, 2016), p. 71.
57. *Ibid.*, p. 71.
58. Brands, *What Good Is Grand Strategy?*, p. 3.
59. Gordon A. Craig and Felix Gilbert, "Reflections on Strategy in the Present and Future," in *Makers of Modern Strategy from Machiavelli to the Nuclear Age*, ed. Peter Paret (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1986), p. 869.

60. Brands, *What Good Is Grand Strategy?*, p. 3.
61. The Suez crisis, Vietnam, and the opening of China, not to mention the many wars of national liberation, the expansion of democracy, the 1973 Arab–Israeli war, oil embargoes, international terrorism, the advent of the information age, Grenada, Panama, Desert Storm, and numerous proxy conflicts.
62. Gray, *Explorations in Strategy*, pp. 8–11.
63. Wedemeyer, “Memorandum on a National Strategy Council,” in *Military Planning in the Twentieth Century*, p. 409.
64. *Ibid.*, p. 411.
65. Center for Strategic and International Studies, International Security Program, *Formulating National Security Strategy: Past Experience and Future Choices*, Center for Strategic and International Studies, June 2017, p. X, https://csis-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/171006_CSIS_NationalSecurityStrategyFormulation_FINAL.pdf?42zeMDWbvXQ1xJs90Te64dWZwVMXT.gZ (accessed August 29, 2019).
66. *Ibid.*, pp. XII–XV.
67. Commission on America’s National Interests, *America’s National Interests*, July 2000, p. 1, <https://www.belfercenter.org/sites/default/files/files/publication/amernatinter.pdf> (accessed August 31, 2019).
68. *Ibid.*, pp. 6–8.
69. *Ibid.*, p. 2.
70. Lord Palmerston, speech in the House of Commons, March 1, 1848, Oxford Reference, <https://www.oxfordreference.com/view/10.1093/acref/9780191826719.001.0001/q-oro-ed4-00008130> (accessed August 31, 2019).
71. James S. Lay, Jr., “A Report to the National Security Council by the Executive Secretary on United States Objectives and Programs for National Security,” NSC 60, April 14, 1950, pp. 12, 41, 50, and 63, <http://digitalarchive.wilsoncenter.org/document/116191> (accessed August 29, 2019).
72. Lay, “A Report to the National Security Council by the Executive Secretary on Basic National Security Policy,” pp. 9, 13, 14, 19–20, and 22–23.
73. Commission on America’s National Interests, *America’s National Interests*, p. 20.
74. Andrew Roberts, *Masters and Commanders: How Four Titans Won the War in the West, 1941–1945* (New York: HarperCollins, 2009), p. 19.
75. Major General Donn A. Starry, “October 1973 Mideast War,” May 12, 1975, declassified August 29, 2007, p. 2–6, General Donn A. Starry Papers, U.S. Army Heritage and Education Center, Carlisle Barracks, Pennsylvania, Box 59, Folder 3. See also http://warontherocks.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/19750512_Starry_Info_Paper_Arab_Israeli_War_Observations.pdf (accessed September 4, 2019).
76. Harvard University, Kennedy School of Government, Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, “Thucydides’s Trap Case File,” <https://www.belfercenter.org/thucydides-trap/case-file> (accessed August 29, 2019); for a graphic version, see <https://www.belfercenter.org/thucydides-trap/resources/case-file-graphic> (accessed August 29, 2019). See also Graham Allison, *Destined for War: Can America and China Escape Thucydides’s Trap?* (Boston, MA: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2017).
77. Mike Patton, “U.S. Role in Global Economy Declines Nearly 50%,” *Forbes*, February 29, 2016, <https://www.forbes.com/sites/mikepatton/2016/02/29/u-s-role-in-global-economy-declines-nearly-50/> (accessed August 29, 2019); U.S. Central Intelligence Agency, “Country Comparison: GDP (Purchasing Power Parity),” in *The World Factbook*, <https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/rankorder/2001rank.html> (accessed August 29, 2019); Pricewaterhouse Coopers, *The World in 2050: Will the Shift in Global Economic Power Continue?* February 2015, p. 11, <https://www.pwc.com/gx/en/issues/the-economy/assets/world-in-2050-february-2015.pdf> (accessed August 29, 2019).
78. *National Security Strategy of the United States of America*, December 2017, p. 27; James Mattis, U.S. Secretary of Defense, *Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America: Sharpening the American Military’s Competitive Edge*, U.S. Department of Defense, p. 2, <https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2018-National-Defense-Strategy-Summary.pdf> (accessed August 29, 2019).
79. Jim Garamone, “Shanahan Stresses National Defense Strategy in First Meetings as Acting Secretary,” U.S. Department of Defense, January 3, 2019, <https://dod.defense.gov/News/Article/Article/1723767/shanahan-stresses-national-defense-strategy-in-first-meetings-as-acting-secretary/> (accessed August 29, 2019); Michael R. Pompeo, U.S. Secretary of State, “An Update on American Diplomacy to Advance our National Security Strategy,” testimony before the Committee on Foreign Relations, U.S. Senate, July 25, 2018, <https://www.state.gov/an-update-on-american-diplomacy-to-advance-our-national-security-strategy/> (accessed May 14, 2019).

80. Rebecca Friedman Lissner, "The National Security Strategy Is Not a Strategy," *Foreign Affairs*, December 19, 2017, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2017-12-19/national-security-strategy-not-strategy> (accessed August 29, 2019); Elliott Abrams, "The Trump National Security Strategy," Council on Foreign Relations Blog Post, December 17, 2019, <https://www.cfr.org/blog/trump-national-security-strategy> (accessed August 29, 2019); "Brookings Experts on Trump's National Security Strategy," Brookings Institution, December 21, 2017, <https://www.brookings.edu/research/brookings-experts-on-trumps-national-security-strategy/> (accessed August 29, 2019); Gregory D. Foster, "The National Defense Strategy Is No Strategy," *Defense One*, April 4, 2019, <https://www.defenseone.com/ideas/2019/04/national-defense-strategy-no-strategy/156068/> (accessed August 29, 2019).
81. Politico and Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health, "Americans' Priorities for the New Congress in 2019," December 2018, <https://www.politico.com/f/?id=00000168-1450-da94-ad6d-1ffa86630001> (accessed August 29, 2019); Jones, "Republicans and Democrats Have Grown Further Apart on What the Nation's Top Priorities Should Be."
82. Kevin Schaul and Kevin Uhrmacher, "The Issues 2020 Democrats Are Running on, According to Their Social Media," *The Washington Post*, updated June 24, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/politics/policy-2020/priorities-issues/?utm_term=.60cd8e66c293 (accessed August 29, 2019); Elias Groll and Lara Seligman, "Democrats Clash on Top National Security Threats," *Foreign Policy*, June 27, 2019, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/06/27/democrats-clash-on-top-national-security-threats/> (accessed August 29, 2019).
83. "Transcript: Henry Paulson on 'Face the Nation,' CBS News, May 12, 2019, <https://www.cbsnews.com/news/transcript-henry-paulson-on-face-the-nation-may-12-2019/> (accessed August 29, 2019).
84. Personal observations from engagements with People's Liberation Army and Central Military Commission representatives.
85. Richard E. Nisbett, *The Geography of Thought: How Asians and Westerners Think Differently...and Why*, (New York: The Free Press, 2003).
86. Rob Joyce, senior National Security Agency cybersecurity adviser and former White House cybersecurity coordinator, quoted in Joseph Marks, "The Cybersecurity 202: U.S. Officials: It's China Hacking that Keeps Us up at Night," *The Washington Post*, March 6, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/powerpost/paloma/the-cybersecurity-202/2019/03/06/the-cybersecurity-202-u-s-officials-it-s-china-hacking-that-keeps-us-up-at-night/5c7ec07fb326b2d177d5fd3/?utm_term=.629f6e58a8c1 (accessed August 30, 2019).
87. Tobin, "Xi's Vision for Transforming Global Governance;" Grimstone, "Barclays Bank's Grimstone on Market Volatility, U.S.–China Trade, Brexit."
88. U.S. Central Intelligence Agency, "Country Comparison: GDP (Purchasing Power Parity)."
89. Grimstone, "Barclays Bank's Grimstone on Market Volatility, U.S.–China Trade, Brexit."
90. Li Keqiang, Premier of the State Council, "Report on the Work of the Government," delivered at the Third Session of the 12th National People's Congress on March 5, 2015, http://english.gov.cn/archive/publications/2015/03/05/content_281475066179954.htm (accessed August 29, 2019).
91. U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2019*, pp. i–iii; U.S.–China Economic and Security Review Commission, *2018 Report to Congress of the U.S.–China Economic and Security Review Commission*, p. 205; National Defense Strategy Commission, *Providing for the Common Defense*, p. vi; Tobin, "Xi's Vision for Transforming Global Governance;" Li Keqiang, "Report on the Work of the Government."
92. Covington, "The Culture of Strategic Thought Behind Russia's Modern Approaches to Warfare," p. 5.
93. Russia remains historically and contemporarily centered west of the Urals ethnically, linguistically, culturally, geographically, and economically.

94. Max Roser, "Economic Growth," Our World in Data, 2019, <https://ourworldindata.org/economic-growth> (accessed August 30, 2019); BlackRock, "Shifting Economic Power," <https://www.blackrock.com/uk/intermediaries/themes/megatrends/shifting-economic-power?switchLocale=y&siteEntryPassthrough=true> (accessed August 30, 2019); Dan Steinbock, "The Global Economic Balance of Power Is Shifting," World Economic Forum, September 20, 2017, <https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2017/09/the-global-economic-balance-of-power-is-shifting> (accessed August 30, 2019); Joe Myers, "Which Are the World's Fastest-Growing Economies?" World Economic Forum, April 18, 2016, <https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2016/04/worlds-fastest-growing-economies> (accessed August 30, 2019); Max Roser and Esteban Ortiz-Ospina, "Global Extreme Poverty," Our World in Data, substantive revision March 27, 2017, <https://ourworldindata.org/extreme-poverty> (accessed August 30, 2019); Our World in Data, "The Visual History of World Poverty," <https://slides.ourworldindata.org/world-poverty/#/title-slide> (accessed August 30, 2019); Joe Hasell and Max Roser, "How Do We Know the History of Extreme Poverty?" Our World in Data, updated February 9, 2019, <https://ourworldindata.org/extreme-history-methods> (accessed August 30, 2019); Linda Qiu, "Did We Really Reduce Extreme Poverty by Half in 30 Years?" PolitiFact, March 23, 2016, <https://www.politifact.com/global-news/statements/2016/mar/23/gayle-smith/did-we-really-reduce-extreme-poverty-half-30-years/> (accessed August 30, 2019); United Nations, "The Millennium Development Goals Report 2015," United Nations, released July 2015, [https://www.un.org/millenniumgoals/2015_MDG_Report/pdf/MDG%202015%20rev%20\(July%2015\).pdf](https://www.un.org/millenniumgoals/2015_MDG_Report/pdf/MDG%202015%20rev%20(July%2015).pdf) (accessed August 30, 2019); Andrea Peer, "Global Poverty: Facts, FAQs, and How to Help," World Vision, updated November 21, 2018, <https://www.worldvision.org/sponsorship-news-stories/global-poverty-facts> (accessed August 30, 2019); Klaus Schwab and Claude Smadja, "Power and Policy: The New Economic World Order," *Harvard Business Review*, November–December 1994, <https://hbr.org/1994/11/power-and-policy-the-new-economic-world-order> (accessed August 30, 2019); Esteban Ortiz-Ospina, Diana Beltekian, and Max Roser, "Trade and Globalization," Our World in Data, last revised October 2018, <https://ourworldindata.org/trade-and-globalization> (accessed August 30, 2019).
95. U.S. Central Intelligence Agency, "Country Comparison: GDP (Purchasing Power Parity)."
96. "Transcript: Henry Paulson on 'Face the Nation.'"
97. Kennedy, *The Rise and Fall of the Great Powers*, p. 539.
98. Swanson, "The World Today Looks Ominously Like Before World War I."
99. Center for Strategic and International Studies, International Security Program, *Formulating National Security Strategy*, p. X.
100. Bohlen, "Memorandum by the Counselor of the Department of State (Bohlen) to the Under Secretary of State (Lovett)."
101. Thomas G. Mahnken, Grace B. Kim, and Adam Lemon, *Piercing the Fog of Peace, Developing Innovative Operational Concepts for a New Era*, Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, 2019), pp. iv–v and 39–48; *The National Security Strategy of the United States of America*, September 2002, p. 28; *National Security Strategy*, May 2010, pp. 2 and 11.
102. U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2019*; Chapter 2, Section 2, "China's Military Reorganization and Modernization: Implications for the United States," in U.S.–China Economic and Security Review Commission, *2018 Report to Congress of the U.S.–China Economic and Security Review Commission*; National Defense Strategy Commission, *Providing for the Common Defense*, p. vi.
103. Mahnken, Kim, and Lemon, *Piercing the Fog of Peace*, pp. iv–v.
104. Lawrence Freedman, *The Future of War: A History*, (New York: Public Affairs, 2017), pp. xix, 7, 10, 11, 15, and 23.
105. Eisenhower, quoted in Gaddis, *Strategies of Containment*, p. 91.
106. Kennedy, *The Rise and Fall of the Great Powers*, p. 539.
107. *Ibid.*, p. 539.
108. Allison, "The Thucydides Trap."

Pragmatism, Populism, and How Americans Think About Investing in Defense

Rebecca Grant, PhD

History shows that sustained defense investment comes about in America only as a reaction to an emergency: Pearl Harbor, Russia's A-bomb, the Korean War, Sputnik, Vietnam, the Soviet Union's buildup after 1979, 9/11, the Iraq surge. It is a national impulse and one that subsides abruptly.

Americans, however, may no longer be able to afford that episodic approach to national security. Great-power competition is back, and its blend of diplomacy, economics, and military matchups requires the U.S. to keep the upper hand. The rise of China and the return of Russian adventurism have altered course for U.S. strategy, but if America can find a way to break its typical boom-and-bust cycle in defense spending, it can enjoy a second century as the world's superpower.

As things stand today, more money is needed to make up for earlier cuts in defense programs, recover fully from nearly three decades of global combat operations, and prepare the U.S. for future challenges that, if history is any guide, could include a high-end fight. "Without sustained and predictable investment to restore readiness and modernize our military to make it fit for our time," warned the 2018 National Defense Strategy (NDS), "we will rapidly lose our military advantage, resulting in a Joint Force that has legacy systems irrelevant to the defense of our people."¹

In November 2018, a bipartisan Commission on the National Defense Strategy found that "the security and wellbeing of the United States are at greater risk than any time in decades" and recommended that the Department of Defense (DOD) budget be increased at rates from 3 percent to 5 percent above inflation for the next five years, and perhaps beyond. As the commission pointed out, investments made now will pay off in capabilities that the military will use into the 2070s and 2080s.²

The Pentagon agreed on the need for consistent and predictable funding and laid in a 4.9 percent increase for fiscal year (FY) 2020. The five-year program, to run through FY 2024, funds what the NDS characterizes as "decisive and sustained military advantages."³

Can Americans shake off the old pattern of up-and-down defense spending and set a course for sustained investment? The threats from Russia, China, and others are clear, but the case for sustained investment in defense needs work. Stinging expert critique, a vocal business community committed to trade with China, volatile public opinion with respect to defense spending, and a reflexive, populist critique of the defense establishment are still powerful forces impeding the case for sustained investment.

Background: Missed Opportunity 2009–2015

The problem stems in part from the way the U.S. came off the crest of defense spending brought about by the Iraq surge. A comparison between the way the U.S. handled its defense spending during and after the Iraq war and how it handled defense spending during the Korean War illustrates the point. Caught off guard by Communist aggression, the Truman Administration increased the defense budget from just \$213 billion in FY 1950 to \$672 billion in FY 1952. Defense budgets did not reach that high a level again for 50 years, until the Iraq surge set a period of steep increases from FY 2006 through FY 2012. The peak came with a total budget of \$801 billion in FY 2008.

While the 1952 budget allotted \$162 billion in operations and maintenance with \$262 billion in procurement, the defense budgets of the Iraq and Afghanistan surges paid for the wars that were taking place, not future modernization. A stunning proportion of the budgets went to operations and maintenance. The FY 2008 budget funded \$305 billion in operations and maintenance and \$195 billion in procurement. Day-to-day expenses far outpaced purchases of equipment. The high daily costs of the Iraq War included other elements such as health care services and information technology. The nation spent hundreds of billions on war costs in those years without investing for the future.

Also, while Americans gave their forces in battle the best capabilities possible—new systems like the Predator/Reaper family of unmanned planes and over \$45 billion in Mine Resistant Ambush Protected (MRAP) vehicles were fast-tracked to meet urgent warfighter needs⁴—these systems were designed for use in Iraq and Afghanistan and not for burgeoning threats from China and Russia. In contrast, the buildups during Korea, Vietnam, and the Reagan years bought force structure that supplied the armed services for years to come.

Despite record levels of funding, however, the long-term task of replacing Reagan-era equipment and buying new force structure,

scheduled for the 2000s, was not carried out. The services came out of the surge with aging force structure and insufficient progress on advanced weapons. As Secretary of the Army Mark Esper has said of this period, the Army “mortgaged its readiness” for the future fight.⁵

Then it was time to cut the budget. At the time, Washington dialogue led by Secretary of Defense Robert Gates settled on a moderate risk assessment and made the case that the military was much too big. According to Pentagon leadership, there were only moderate military threats ahead in the 2010s. This aligned with the Obama Administration’s focus on the growing national debt and a desire for defense to take up less of the discretionary share of the federal budget.

Gates chose deep cuts in procurement. The Pentagon did trim back operations and maintenance, but following Gates’ instructions, it also cut modernization. In his own words, the weapons and other programs that Gates deemed questionable “have not only been plucked, they have been stomped on and crushed.”⁶ Cuts began in April 2009 with restructuring and termination of major defense programs like the F-22 fighter and the Army’s Future Combat System.

A tinge of populism had brought back the passion for lambasting big budgets and with it a misty-eyed conception that America’s military could use a bit of a rest. Under this thinking, the U.S. military was big enough to coast for years without much investment in force structure.

Gates made several speeches almost mocking the military for expensive platforms and having more ships and planes than several other militaries combined. For example, his 2010 speech to the Navy League pilloried “significant naval overmatch,” and Gates quipped that “no one is going to challenge us to a Dreadnought race.”⁷

“It is important to remember that, as much as the U.S. battle fleet has shrunk since the end of the Cold War, the rest of the world’s navies have shrunk even more. So, in relative terms, the U.S. Navy is as strong as it has ever been,” Gates calculated. He continued:

The U.S. operates 11 large carriers, all nuclear powered. In terms of size and striking power, no other country has even one comparable ship.... Our Navy can carry twice as many aircraft at sea as all the rest of the world combined. The U.S. has 57 nuclear-powered attack and cruise missile submarines—again, more than the rest of the world combined. Seventy-nine Aegis-equipped combatants carry roughly 8,000 vertical-launch missile cells. In terms of total missile firepower, the U.S. arguably outmatches the next 20 largest navies.⁸

These remarks seemed to assure the public that the U.S. military was sufficiently (if not overly) strong and would be so indefinitely.

The populist toting up of fleet sizes, refusal to distinguish one platform from another, and inattention to emerging threats from Russia and China created a fog bank around future defense investment. Possibly the most generous comment on this period came years later from Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff General Joseph Dunford. Looking back, Dunford said the operating assumption for many in Washington was that overseas commitments would decline and the fiscal environment would stabilize.⁹

Neither happened. Disagreements between Congress and the Obama Administration in the summer of 2011 led to the Budget Control Act and sequestration cuts. Congress forged deals to create room under the budget caps, but defense investment actually dropped far below what the Gates budget had planned. Lost defense investment surpassed \$539 billion in the period from 2012 to 2019.¹⁰ The cutbacks hurt readiness as the services deferred maintenance and cancelled training and exercises. Long-term modernization suffered as well, with major procurements in programs like the F-35 Joint Strike fighter slowed to meet budget caps.

Great Powers Show Their Hands

Of course, the world did not stand still. The moderate risk talked about in 2010–2011

morphed into competition with not one but two resurgent great powers as Russia and China moved swiftly to expand their military operations and influence.

During the 1990s and 2000s, Russia and China had appeared on track to integrate into global economic institutions (Vladimir Putin once talked about an economic cooperation zone from Lisbon to Vladivostok) and were far behind the U.S. and allies in defense modernization, but both of those conditions began to change, especially after 2012. Putin consolidated his power in Russia, and Xi Jinping did the same in China. Both stepped up military activities and began to shed the veneer of cooperation with Western economic institutions.

In 2014, the annexation of Crimea from Ukraine marked the end of any show of Russian interest in formal integration. Russian military forces went into Syria and set up military bases.¹¹ In 2018, the Russian state security services conducted a nerve agent poisoning in Great Britain.¹² Thirty thousand Russian troops assembled on NATO countries' borders and practiced with tactical nuclear weapons. Russia accelerated development of nuclear and conventional missile types. Sanctions on Russia and a downward economy bumped Russia out of the G8 group of leading world economies, but this did not lead Russia to reduce its military activity.

In China, Xi Jinping was elected president in March 2013. The era of “peaceful rise” gave way to a plan for increased influence and dominance of key sectors such as artificial intelligence. Meanwhile, China's military forces displayed huge advances. China had launched its first aircraft carrier, the *Liaoning*, in 2012. Soon thereafter, China began a dredging and construction program in the South China Sea, converting small reefs and terrain features into a string of seven military bases. China also set up military facilities in Djibouti and began to buzz the airspace around Japan on a daily basis.

China's gross domestic product grew from \$9.6 trillion in 2013 to \$12.2 trillion in 2017. The U.S.–China trade deficit was \$318 billion in 2013 but grew to \$439 billion in 2018 according

to official U.S. government figures.¹³ Xi's program included military reforms, advanced technology, ship construction, and development of advanced aircraft. The final stroke was the militarization of the South China Sea terrain features. By 2018, despite a 2016 pledge to desist, China had created a string of bases with capabilities that included a 10,000-foot runway, petroleum storage, electronic warfare capabilities, and more.

Chinese and Russian influence touched NATO and the Middle East and penetrated into Central and South America. Collectively, "China and Russia are also trying to shuffle the U.S. out of the Central Command theater of operations," said Marine Corps General Kenneth F. McKenzie, Commander, U.S. Central Command.¹⁴

"By 2015," said Dunford, "it was clear to all that operational commitments were not going to be reduced and the fiscal situation was not stabilized."¹⁵ Global competition was back, and this time the United States was competing with two other major powers. Added to this were ongoing disruptions from North Korea and Iran and the generational problem of terrorism.

Turnaround

So began the efforts of Secretary of Defense James Mattis and others to align and stabilize investment in the military. From FY 2017 to FY 2020, the defense budget request rose from \$606 billion to \$718 billion, as documented by the DOD Comptroller.¹⁶ The modest FY 2017 increase marked the first sustained uptick. Budgets for FY 2018 and FY 2019 also included emergency funding for space systems and extra ballistic missile defense capabilities, including theater-based THAAD and a doubling of the Alaska ground-based interceptor protecting the U.S. homeland. The FY 2018 and FY 2019 budgets also improved unit readiness and set a stable course for investment.

However, the episodic pattern of U.S. defense spending is not reassuring. Before the Reagan buildup, budget increases lasted no more than four years, even in wartime. The Reagan buildup saw increased budgets from

FY 1981 to FY 1986 with FY 1987 also quite high.¹⁷ According to this historic pattern, the great power buildup has been underway since FY 2017 and will have no more than three years to go. That will not cover the nuclear modernization of the mid-2020s, the move to advanced multi-domain information systems, or the restocking of equipment for the services.

International conflict and military operations do not fully account for the pattern. Stronger forces are at work and can be seen in public opinion data. Even during the Reagan buildup, consensus on defense wavered. In 1980, on the cusp of the Reagan buildup, 71 percent of responding Americans told a Harris poll that they favored increased defense spending. By 1983, the number had plummeted to 14 percent.¹⁸ Those numbers suggest that support can be found for quick infusions of investment but not for steady, long-term increases of the kind recommended earlier by the bipartisan Commission on the National Defense Strategy.

The same problem may affect defense investment in the 2020s. Americans in 2019 rightly hold the military in high regard. That regard is so high, in fact, that Americans polled by Gallup in early 2019 believed that military spending was about right or somewhat too high. Just 31 percent of Americans favored higher defense spending. They also felt more satisfied with national defense than with any of 21 other issues facing the nation. Compared to immigration, the economy, and other issues, defense seemed just fine.¹⁹

The investment in and modernization of forces needed to project power and achieve superiority in any domain are now at stake. "The challenge for Trump and Pentagon leaders," Gallup senior scientist Frank Newport has observed, "is to explain why the excellent job the military is doing today (as perceived by the public) translates into the need for more and more military funding tomorrow."²⁰

Public Opinion, Populism, and Pragmatism

Though illogical, the rhetoric of the Gates speeches on Dreadnought competitions and

the oversized military caught hold in part because it resurfaced certain deep strains in American public sentiment: distrust of the defense establishment, concerns about the share of defense spending and the economy, fatigue with the problems of the world “over there,” and a popular impulse to bash defense programs that dates back nearly 100 years. These familiar themes still have the power to knock 2020s defense investment plans off balance.

There has long been a strain in American public opinion that has been wary of the entire defense establishment. Historical ambivalence about military power, perhaps stemming from George Washington’s warning to beware of foreign entanglements, is as much a part of American culture as the Fourth of July. During World War I, President Woodrow Wilson took over two years to settle on the message rallying Americans to side with Britain and France in 1917.

Joining in the Great War did not eradicate the problem. On the contrary, it linked war with a powerful populist sentiment. After the war, military strength plummeted to new lows. Reaction to World War I also engraved a distaste for overseas wars and for munitions makers into the American consciousness. From 1925 to 1935, the belief that war could be stripped of its profitability—or even outlawed through international mechanisms—became widespread. The decade that spawned the Great Depression also encompassed the Spirit of Locarno, the Kellogg–Briand Pact to outlaw war, and the Nye Committee’s hearings on war profits.²¹

In September 1934, the Senate Munitions Committee opened its investigation into whether arms manufacturers had dragged America into World War I. North Dakota Senator Gerald Nye led the committee through 93 separate hearings debating whether “manufacturers of armaments had unduly influenced the American decision to enter the war in 1917,” thereby reaping “enormous profits at the cost of more than 53,000 American battle deaths.” The investigation was sparked by concern that “these ‘merchants of death’ [might] again drag

the United States into a struggle that was none of its business.” Among the captains of industry called to testify were J. P. Morgan, Jr., and Pierre Du Pont (the Du Ponts had been in the gunpowder business since the Revolution). The Nye Committee found little but stoked “popular prejudice against the greedy munitions industry.”²²

It was against this background that President Dwight Eisenhower warned of the military–industrial complex in his farewell speech in 1961.²³ He mentioned that the annual defense appropriation was nearly equivalent to the share of corporate profits in a single year. Back then, defense spending was a major chunk of the federal budget and held greater sway in the U.S. economy. Now neither is true. The term “military–industrial complex” has been popular ever since then, with numerous anniversary articles in 2011 from the Council on Foreign Relations. “Eisenhower was able to keep a lid on the military–industrial complex because he was Eisenhower,” noted Leslie Gelb in a 2011 interview,²⁴ and the term continues to pop up in 2020 election speeches.²⁵

The populist tide against defense investment recurs periodically, as it did at the peak of the Reagan defense buildup in the 1980s when defense program bashing started to single out specific programs. Journalists made easy prose of it, highlighting the absurdities of alleged Pentagon expenditures: “a \$285 screwdriver, a \$7,622 coffee maker,” and “a \$640 toilet seat,” wrote *Los Angeles Times* columnist and former World War II Marine combat reporter Jack Smith in 1986.²⁶

In 2018, a full 32 years later, it was Iowa Senator Chuck Grassley speaking out against “thousand-dollar coffee cups” on Air Force aerial refueling tanker planes. The facts of the case actually concerned innovation by enlisted airmen who 3D-printed replacement handles for just a few dollars,²⁷ but the part of the story that stuck was the sardonic, populist takedown of military spending.

The point is that Americans adore stories about bloated defense spending partly because of a cultivated skepticism about defense

industry and “foreign wars.” Underlying this theme is the idea that defense spending is “too big” as a share of national spending and can imperil the economy. By this thinking, high defense spending is somehow an abnormality and will ebb in time.

Since Eisenhower’s time, there has been a vast decoupling of defense spending from the American economy—something of which he would have approved. Based on 2018 dollars and statistics from the St. Louis Federal Reserve Bank and the Department of Defense, in 1959, U.S. corporate profits totaled \$1.14 trillion, and the defense budget was \$422 billion. In 2018, U.S. corporate profits were \$7.7 trillion, and the base defense budget was \$643 billion. The defense budget was indeed about 37 percent of the total income of U.S. corporations in 1959, as Eisenhower suggested. In 2018, it was only about 8 percent of that same total income.²⁸

Corporations and the defense budget have changed a great deal since 1959, and the comparison is not academically perfect, but the overall message still rings out: The FY 2020 defense budget is no burden on America’s economy.

The theme persists, however, currently expressed as a concern for the national debt. In 2012, a group of august former officials including Henry Kissinger and former Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff Admiral Michael Mullen issued a statement warning that “our long-term debt is the single greatest threat to our national security.”²⁹ Although an amended 2016 statement also recognized growing threats from Russia and China, this group still recommended reform of the Pentagon, elimination of unnecessary or antiquated weapons systems, and encouragement of soft power as remedies.³⁰

The national debt rightly worries many Americans, but familiar populist complaints about America spending more on defense than is spent by other nations are nothing more than a superficial approach to the problem.

China: Partner and Rival

One final area of public opinion is of great significance in staying the course on sustained

defense spending: On the one hand, there is the view of China as a military rival; on the other, there is the conflicting view of China as a business partner. Washington’s coalescing view sees China as a military threat and rival that did not play fair after joining the World Trade Organization; American businesses see China as a vital market.

That split poses a challenge. The complex China threat asks Americans to hold conflicting images in tension and to back sustained investment in defense against a nation that also makes their phones, shoes, and shirts.

This problem did not come up during the U.S.–Soviet Cold War. U.S. military policy toward the USSR did not have to contend with a big trade relationship. American companies did relatively little business with the Soviet Union. According to RAND economist Abraham Becker, in 1984, a peak year of the Cold War, just 1.5 percent of U.S. exports went to the Soviet Union, and the Soviet Union accounted for a miniscule 0.2 percent of total U.S. imports. Trade between the USSR and Western Europe, especially Finland, was somewhat higher. However, self-sufficiency was a pillar of Soviet policy. The USSR had little to sell other than gold and energy. Imports focused on grain and valued manufacturing equipment like drill bits.³¹

In short, the trade was insignificant enough to be batted around as a policy tool with little risk. Richard Nixon and Leonid Brezhnev used trade as a tool of détente. So did Ronald Reagan and Mikhail Gorbachev as they dealt with fluctuating grain sales and export controls. However, U.S.–Soviet trade was available as a policy tool partly because it was so limited.

In contrast, U.S. trade relations with China will remain a variable. Vociferous debates on tariff positions have amplified the implications for business, again crowding out the implications for national security. The Trump Administration’s imposition of tariffs beginning in 2018 was justified in part on national security grounds, including intellectual property theft. High-profile cases like B-2 bomber espionage,³² the 2013 Office of Personnel Management data

hack by China,³³ and intrusion into Tennessee Valley Authority nuclear facilities³⁴ would seem to make the case. Yet discussion remains bifurcated. “China is not an enemy. It is a nation trying to raise its living standards,” wrote one professor in a recent editorial.³⁵

However, discussion of the economic relationship should not provide an avenue of retreat. China is not confused: It sees the U.S. as a rival. “The men in Beijing understand that Trump is the first president in a generation to ‘get it’ about China’s effort to create a new world order that depends on the Chinese economy,” one observer has written.³⁶ Whatever the trade situation, America needs the fortitude to invest in systems to deter China in the Pacific, in space, and around the globe.

Business Tools for Sustained Defense Spending

So far, this essay has argued that policymakers must present a credible and consistent threat analysis and develop a case for sustained defense spending that can navigate past obstacles in public opinion and take on the popularity of the China market with the business community.

Rebuilding the military does not end with appropriation and justification. Assume, for a moment, that a good budget is put in place with a sound future-year plan that keeps the U.S. ahead of Russia and China. Another equally important step remains: implementing management tools within the Pentagon’s future years defense program. “Even though DoD is a public entity, it should manage itself more like a business (whenever it can),” according to the Defense Business Board.³⁷

Business reviews of the Pentagon tend to focus on personnel costs, management layers, and overhead. While there is room for improvement in these areas, the business executive approach often overlooks specific management tools already available within the DOD and on Capitol Hill. Fortunately, a few tools are available that are centered on a common theme: sound execution of major defense programs.

Program Management: Multiyear Procurement and Economic Order Quantity. The defense program manager and his or her service acquisition overseers have two powerful tools at their disposal for defense investment: multiyear procurement and economic order quantity. Used effectively, these tools can save billions while still providing America with the military it needs.

A multiyear procurement is an agreement by the government to buy ships or planes across multiple fiscal years instead of in a single year. Generally, the government contracts to buy a fixed quantity in one year only. In a multiyear procurement, the contract is for unit quantities for several years. In March 2019, for example, the Navy awarded Boeing a \$4 billion contract to buy 78 F/A-18E/F Superhornet fighters across three years from 2019–2021. “A multiyear contract helps the F/A-18 team seek out suppliers with a guaranteed three years of production, instead of negotiating year to year,” explained Dan Gillian, Boeing’s vice president of F/A-18 and EA-18G programs.³⁸

Multiyear procurements work best when the weapon system is stable and past the modification and price volatility of early production learning curves. Defense industry program managers like multiyears because they can buy from suppliers in economic order quantities. Other efficiencies include steady labor force plans, investment in cost-reducing factory improvements, and lower administrative burdens. Granted, the government must negotiate a good price up front. Typical multiyear contracts save 10 percent, which is a substantial amount on billion-dollar contracts.³⁹ Each multiyear procurement requires a justification and approval from Congress.

Most Navy ships are bought under multiyear procurements. This approach should be extended to major aircraft, helicopter, and other acquisitions.

With or without multiyear procurements, sustained defense investment depends on the concept of economic order quantity. In cases such as the production of aircraft and Navy surface combatants, there exist periods a few

years in to full-rate production where learning curves have created significant unit price savings. These are the prime years in which to buy. Stretching out purchases is almost never a wise move.

According to a landmark RAND study on Navy shipbuilding, costs of weapon systems go up over time because of two types of factors: those driven by the customer and those driven by the economy.⁴⁰ The customer-driven factors include design changes, among others. The economy-driven factors include real zingers: labor costs, matériel prices, and—looming over it all—inflation. A program on a 10-year acquisition cycle is subject to variable cost inflation that is both independent of any improvements in the system itself and largely beyond government managerial control. The longer the program runs, the more subject it is to variations in inflation from one year to the next. The only thing the defense program manager can do is buy in quantity at the right time.

While putting aside funding does tempt Pentagon management and congressional committees to pilfer and reallocate those big dollars, economic order quantity and multi-year purchases are two powerful fiscal tools that should be used for sustained investment.

Fencing Programs: Strategic Deterrence Modernization. The best way to achieve stable investment for some programs may be to fence them off from the larger defense budget. The Congressional Budget Office has projected that modernizing nuclear forces will cost \$494 billion from 2019 to 2028.⁴¹ That sum, almost \$50 billion per year, includes some Department of Energy funding but is centered primarily on DOD modernization programs.

Congress can limit volatility by establishing stable funding for strategic nuclear modernization apart from the regular budget for defense. Despite occasional debate, the strategic nuclear triad of bombers, land-based ICBMs, and submarines remains a solid foundation. Nor has NATO given serious thought to abandoning the tactical nuclear weapons delivered by a variety of fighters and bombers. Both Russia and China have modernized and expanded

their nuclear forces, and nuclear ambitions persist in several other countries.

Here is a case for American pragmatism. Fenced funding for the major nuclear modernization programs including the B-21 bomber, *Columbia*-class submarine, ICBM modernization, nuclear command and control, and weapons programs can help to ensure fiscal stability for these expensive programs and deliver capability at the same time. Several of these programs would be good candidates for multiyear contracts. Safeguarding this major cluster of programs could allow service program managers to use all of the management tools at their disposal to bring their programs in on time and at more efficient cost.

Gaining support for \$50 billion of sustained investment per year will require great effort. The Pentagon must free the armed services to tie investment to these programs by name. President Reagan did not “recapitalize long-range aviation”; he built the B-1 bomber. While it may seem a minor point, a little more explanatory publicity and a little less secrecy could help to forge the consensus on investment.

Prioritizing the Services. Along the same lines, one of the best ways to sustain defense spending is to remember that it ultimately buys capability for the military services, not for the Pentagon. The high regard that Americans have for the military is regard for the Army, Navy, Air Force, and Marine Corps (and perhaps one day, a Space Force).

The best leaders for sustained defense investment are the Secretaries of the Army, Navy, and Air Force. They, not the Office of the Secretary of Defense, have the statutory authority to cultivate top talent through their general and flag officer promotion systems. Their requirements drive funding, and the actions of their servicemembers produce the results in the form of military operations. The service departments alone are the one type of organization that is set up to manage requirements and leadership over a long period. The service secretaries and their staffs are also in the best position to conduct requirements trades for new systems and set upgrade,

logistics, and other funding priorities across the force structure.

While joint command has been a huge success, the post-Goldwater–Nichols legacy of joint requirements evaluation has not produced notable investment efficiencies; arguably, it may have compounded problems by creating oversized program offices. Joint weapons procurement actually works best in the form of bilateral agreements on specific programs. For example, the Army went on to buy the unmanned Grey Eagle plane after the Air Force had developed and tested it in combat.

Now for some good news. Orbiting overhead is a success story for sustained defense investment based on a service vision: in this case, the Air Force's. The Global Positioning System (GPS) began as a military satellite constellation to provide accurate navigation and timing. The system, owned by the U.S. government and operated and controlled by the U.S. Air Force's 50th Space Wing, also makes possible countless commercial/private-sector transactions, from banking to map location. The timing signal is accurate to a millionth of a second, and location is better than 100 feet. An even more accurate system is reserved for military users.

When the full constellation of 24 satellites filled out in 1993, GPS began providing radio-navigation to unlimited users. More than 30 years of sustained investment has created a global information resource used by individuals and businesses large and small every day. It also provided an on-ramp for significant private investment to break into and establish market share for a highly demanding government customer. GPS satellites have now been launched by SpaceX's Falcon 9 rocket, marking a success for sustained private investment.

Conclusion

The U.S. exited the Cold War still reaping the benefits of earlier technology investments. Since then, the episodic pattern of surge and

cut has eroded the U.S. military's competitive edge. The U.S. remains the world's strongest military power, but steady investment is crucial if America is to maintain its edge through 2025 and beyond. That time horizon is important. According to a U.S. Army estimate, Russia's military strength will grow through 2028 and beyond, while China will not reach its peak goals until 2030.⁴²

Sound defense investment planning must steer through the ups and downs of public opinion and craft a rationale that takes into account the competing military and economic tides of a bumpy multipolar world where deterrence and trade go hand-in-hand. U.S. defense investment buys long-range power projection in many forms and the ability to respond with tailored ground forces. Most of all, the military must complete its transition to a framework in which the use of information and cyberspace can decide the tactical advantage. All of this will take place under the commons of space, which must be safeguarded as never before.

As President Eisenhower told America in his farewell address long ago:

[What] is called for [is] not the emotional and transitory sacrifices of crisis, but those which enable us to carry forward steadily, surely, and without complaint the burdens of a prolonged and complex struggle—with liberty the stake. Only thus will we remain, despite every provocation, on our chartered course toward permanent peace and human betterment.⁴³

The plans and actions of Russia, China, Iran, and others make clear that the struggle is complex and the stakes still high. "We pray that... those who have freedom will understand, also, its heavy responsibilities," said Eisenhower back in 1961. "May we be ever unswerving in devotion to principle, confident but humble with power, diligent in pursuit of the Nation's great goals."⁴⁴

Endnotes

1. James Mattis, Secretary of Defense, *Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America: Sharpening the American Military's Competitive Edge*, U.S. Department of Defense, p. 1, <https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2018-National-Defense-Strategy-Summary.pdf> (accessed June 17, 2019).
2. Commission on the National Defense Strategy for the United States, *Providing for the Common Defense: The Assessment and Recommendations of the National Defense Strategy Commission*, released November 14, 2018, pp. v, xii, and x, <https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/2018-11/providing-for-the-common-defense.pdf> (accessed June 17, 2019).
3. Mattis, *Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America*, p. 4.
4. David Axe, "The Great MRAP Debate: Are Blast-Resistant Vehicles Worth It?" *Breaking Defense*, October 1, 2012, <https://breakingdefense.com/2012/10/the-great-mrap-debate-are-blast-resistant-vehicles-worth-it/> (accessed June 17, 2019).
5. Mike Stone, "U.S. Army Estimates Russian Capability Will Peak in 2028, China's in 2030," Reuters, February 26, 2019, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-pentagon-army/u-s-army-estimates-russian-capability-will-peak-in-2028-chinas-in-2030-idUSKCN1QF2RR> (accessed June 17, 2019).
6. Robert M. Gates, speech on defense spending as delivered to the American Enterprise Institute, Washington, D.C., May 24, 2011, <https://archive.defense.gov/Speeches/Speech.aspx?SpeechID=1570> (accessed June 17, 2019).
7. Secretary Gates was referring to the arms race between Great Britain and Germany before World War I. Britain committed to ensuring that its navy could beat Germany's and launched production of massive battleships, the first of which was the HMS *Dreadnought*. Germany responded with its own class of super battleships. Similar arms races have occurred in airpower, nuclear weapons, and space-based capabilities and are evolving most recently in cyber and hypervelocity weapons. Robert M. Gates, remarks as delivered at Navy League Sea-Air-Space Exposition, Gaylord Convention Center, National Harbor, Maryland, May 3, 2010, <https://archive.defense.gov/Speeches/Speech.aspx?SpeechID=1460> (accessed June 17, 2019).
8. Ibid.
9. Stenographic transcript, "A Conversation with Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff General Joseph F. Dunford," The Brookings Institution, Washington, D.C., May 29, 2019, https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/fp_20190529_dunford_transcript.pdf (accessed June 17, 2019).
10. Commission on the National Defense Strategy for the United States, *Providing for the Common Defense*, p. 50.
11. BBC News, "Russia Joins War in Syria: Five Key Points," October 1, 2015, <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-34416519> (accessed June 17, 2019).
12. BBC News, "Russian Spy Poisoning: What We Know So Far," October 8, 2018, <https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-43315636> (accessed June 17, 2019).
13. Table, "2018: U.S. Trade in Goods with China," in U.S. Department of Commerce, U.S. Census Bureau, "Foreign Trade: Trade in Goods with China," <https://www.census.gov/foreign-trade/balance/c5700.html> (accessed June 17, 2019).
14. Kenneth F. McKenzie, Jr., Remarks at Conference on "Rising to the Threat: Revitalizing America's Military Power, Foundation for Defense of Democracies, Washington, D.C., May 8, 2019, <https://www.fdd.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/Transcript-CMPP-McKenzie.pdf> (accessed June 17, 2019).
15. Stenographic transcript, "A Conversation with Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff General Joseph F. Dunford."
16. U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Under Secretary of Defense (Comptroller)/Chief Financial Officer, *Defense Budget Overview: United States Department of Defense Fiscal Year 2020 Budget Request*, March 2019, p. 1–3, https://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/fy2020/fy2020_Budget_Request_Overview_Book.pdf (accessed June 17, 2019).
17. U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Under Secretary of Defense (Comptroller), *National Defense Budget Estimates for FY 2019*, April 2018, https://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/fy2019/FY19_Green_Book.pdf (accessed June 17, 2019).
18. William Sweet, "Reagan's Defense Buildup," CQ Researcher, April 27, 1084, <https://library.cqpress.com/cqresearcher/document.php?id=cqresrre1984042700> (accessed July 23, 2019).
19. Frank Newport, "The Military's Positive Image and the Defense Budget," Gallup *Polling Matters*, April 1, 2019, <https://news.gallup.com/opinion/polling-matters/248153/military-positive-image-defense-budget.aspx> (accessed June 18, 2019).
20. Ibid.
21. J. B. Duroselle, "The Spirit of Locarno: Illusions of Pactomania," *Foreign Affairs*, Vol. 50, No. 3 (July 1972), <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/russian-federation/1972-07-01/spirit-locarno-illusions-pactomania> (accessed June 13, 2019). Subscription required.

22. U.S. Senate, Art & History, Senate Stories 1921–1940, “‘Merchants of Death,’ September 4, 1934,” https://www.senate.gov/artandhistory/history/minute/merchants_of_death.htm (accessed July 21, 2019). For the committee’s findings, see “Report of the Special Committee on Investigation of the Munitions Industry (The Nye Report), U.S. Congress, Senate, 74th Congress, 2nd sess., February 24, 1936, pp. 3–13,” <https://www.mtholyoke.edu/acad/intrel/nye.htm> (accessed July 21, 2019).
23. Dwight D. Eisenhower, “Farewell Address,” January 17, 1961, <https://millercenter.org/the-presidency/presidential-speeches/january-17-1961-farewell-address> (accessed June 18, 2019).
24. Leslie H. Gelb, “Military-Industrial Complex, Fifty Years On,” interview with Bernard Gwertzman, January 11, 2011, <https://www.cfr.org/interview/military-industrial-complex-fifty-years> (accessed June 18, 2019).
25. See, for example, Joe Gould, “Elizabeth Warren Targets Military-Industrial Complex in New Plan,” *Defense News*, May 16, 2019, <https://www.defensenews.com/congress/2019/05/16/elizabeth-warren-announces-plan-to-unravel-military-industrial-complex/> (accessed June 18, 2019).
26. Jack Smith, “\$37 Screws, a \$7,622 Coffee Maker, \$640 Toilet Seats: Suppliers to Our Military Just Won’t Be Oversold,” *Los Angeles Times*, July 30, 1986, <https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1986-07-30-vw-18804-story.html> (accessed June 18, 2019).
27. Oriana Pawlyk, “Air Force Ends Purchase of Pricey Coffee Cups After Senator Complains,” *Military.com*, October 24, 2018, <https://www.military.com/defensetech/2018/10/24/air-force-ends-purchase-pricey-coffee-cups-after-senator-complains.html> (accessed June 18, 2019).
28. U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of Economic Analysis, “Corporate Profits After Tax (Without IVA and CCAAdj),” retrieved from FRED, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, updated May 30, 2019, <https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/CP> (accessed June 18, 2019); U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Under Secretary of Defense (Comptroller), *National Defense Budget Estimates for FY 2019*, p. 183.
29. Coalition for Fiscal and National Security, “Addressing Our Debt: A National Security Imperative,” released December 4, 2012, https://www.pgpf.org/sites/default/files/cfns_full_statement_12042012.pdf (accessed July 19, 2019). See also press release, “Group of Distinguished Defense, Economic and Foreign Policy Leaders Identify the National Debt as the Single Greatest Threat to U.S. National Security,” Peter G. Peterson Foundation, December 4, 2012, https://www.pgpf.org/sites/default/files/sitecore/media%20library/Landers/fiscalandnationalsecurity/cfns_pr_12042012.pdf (accessed July 19, 2019).
30. Coalition for Fiscal and National Security, “Strength at Home and Abroad: Ensuring America’s Fiscal and National Security,” May 10, 2016, <https://www.pgpf.org/sites/default/files/Strength-at-Home-and-Abroad-Ensuring-Americas-Fiscal-and-National-Security.pdf> (accessed June 18, 2019).
31. Abraham S. Becker, “U.S.–Soviet Trade in the 1980s,” RAND Corporation, *RAND Note* No. N-2682-RC, November 1987, <https://www.rand.org/pubs/notes/N2682.html> (accessed June 18, 2019).
32. Nelson Daranciang, “Maui Man Guilty in Leak of B-2 Secrets,” *Honolulu Star-Advertiser*, August 10, 2010, <https://www.staradvertiser.com/2010/08/10/hawaii-news/maui-man-guilty-in-leak-of-b-2-secrets/> (accessed June 18, 2019).
33. Evan Perez, “FBI Arrests Chinese National Connected to Malware Used in OPM Data Breach,” CNN, August 24, 2017, <https://www.cnn.com/2017/08/24/politics/fbi-arrests-chinese-national-in-opm-data-breach/index.html> (accessed June 18, 2019).
34. Daniel Uria, “Former Nuclear Power Plant Employee Admits to Selling Secrets to China,” UPI, April 30, 2016, https://www.upi.com/Top_News/US/2016/04/30/Former-nuclear-power-plant-employee-admits-to-selling-secrets-to-China/9791462020512/ (accessed June 14, 2019).
35. Jeffery Sachs, “China Is Not the Source of Our Economic Problems—Corporate Greed Is,” CNN, updated May 27, 2019, <https://www.cnn.com/2019/05/26/opinions/china-is-not-the-enemy-sachs/index.html> (accessed June 18, 2019).
36. Arthur Herman, “Arthur Herman: Mueller vs. Trump—America’s the Real Loser and Russia, Iran, China Look Like Big Winners,” Fox News, June 1, 2019, <https://www.foxnews.com/opinion/arthur-herman-mueller-trump-russia-china-iran-winners-impeachment> (accessed June 18, 2019).
37. U.S. Department of Defense, Defense Business Board, *Focusing a Transition: Challenges Facing the New Administration*, 2016, p. 40, <https://dbb.defense.gov/Portals/35/Documents/Reports/2016/DBB%20Transition%20Report%202016%20-%2020160920.pdf> (accessed June 18, 2019).
38. Ben Werner, “Boeing Awarded \$4B Multi-Year for 78 Super Hornets,” U.S. Naval Institute News, March 21, 2019, <https://news.usni.org/2019/03/21/42021> (accessed June 18, 2019).
39. Scott A. Arnold and Bruce R. Harmon, *The Relative Costs and Benefits of Multi-Year Procurement Options*, (Alexandria, VA, Institute for Defense Analysis, 2013).

40. Mark V. Arena, Irv Blickstein, Obaid Younossi, and Clifford A. Grammich, *Why Has the Cost of Navy Ships Risen? A Macroscopic Examination of the Trends in U.S. Naval Ship Costs Over the Past Several Decades*, RAND Corporation, RAND National Defense Research Institute, 2006, https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/monographs/2006/RAND_MG484.pdf (accessed June 18, 2019).
41. Congressional Budget Office, “Projected Costs of U.S. Nuclear Forces, 2019–2028,” January 2019, <https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2019-01/54914-NuclearForces.pdf> (accessed June 18, 2019).
42. Stone, “U.S. Army Estimates Russian Capability Will Peak in 2028, China’s in 2030.”
43. Eisenhower, “Farewell Address.”
44. *Ibid.*

The Economic Dimension of Great-Power Competition and the Role of Cyber as a Key Strategic Weapon

Samantha F. Ravich, PhD, and Annie Fixler

Napoleon Bonaparte may have said that an army marches on its stomach, but it is perhaps even truer that a military force marches, sails, flies, and attacks on the back of its nation's economy. Cripple an enemy's economy and not only will the stomachs of its fighting forces go empty, but commerce, trade, and innovation will grind to a halt, sapping the will of the people and depriving the leadership of most of the parts needed for the machinery of war.

Ancient civilizations recognized that economic warfare could destroy an adversary during conflict and weaken him during more peaceful times to keep him from becoming a rival. The catalyst for the Peloponnesian War nearly 2,500 years ago was an act of economic warfare. The Athenians imposed crippling economic sanctions against an ally of Sparta in order to sow dissension and weaken the coalition's ability to threaten Athens and its allies. Recognizing the danger, Sparta responded with military action. The war culminated in a final act of economic warfare when Sparta (with Persia's assistance) blockaded Athens and forced its surrender.¹

Closer to our own time, Napoleon made wide use of economic aggression in hopes of shaping the battlefield to his advantage. In 1806, in an attempt to weaken England's fighting forces by ruining the economy that undergirded its power, he issued the Berlin Decree

declaring the British Isles to be in a state of blockade. While not as successful in that case—in fact, some scholars blame it for the ultimate ruin of France—the military strategy of using economic means to cripple the adversary has never fallen out of favor.²

Economic Warfare, Invention, and Innovation

Economic warfare and, conversely, economic invention and innovation have been integral to American strategy since the Founding. George Washington believed so strongly in the importance of encouraging the advancement and protection of inventions for the benefit of the national defense that he called for passage of the Patent Act in his first State of the Union address on January 8, 1790. "To be prepared for war is one of the most effectual means of preserving peace," Washington declared, and to be prepared, manufacturing, "particularly for military supplies," had to be encouraged and protected.³ Washington personally signed and sealed each of the 150 patents issued during his presidency.⁴

Having witnessed British attempts to use blockades to weaken the rebellious American colonies,⁵ Alexander Hamilton encouraged another kind of economic warfare to advantage fledgling American industries and curb the military prowess of England. In his *Report on*

the Subject of Manufactures sent to Congress in 1791, Hamilton encouraged the new nation to engage in extensive private theft and application of foreign intellectual property in order to transfer wealth-generating capabilities to the new nation.⁶ England recognized the threat posed by this pervasive intellectual property theft not only to the British economy, but also to its national security and thus implemented initiatives, including barring the export of key technologies, to prevent it from succeeding.⁷

The Great Wars

In the first half of the 20th century, America watched Great Britain incorporate economic warfare into its World War I and World War II strategies. In the lead-up to the Great War, the Naval Intelligence Department of the British Admiralty developed a plan to cripple Germany's ability to wage war by leveraging British advantages in "the largely British-controlled infrastructure of international trade." Specifically:

Economic warfare strategy entailed doing "all in our power" to disrupt the already strained enemy economy, recognizing that significant additional pressure could be exerted upon the German economy by systematically denying access to the largely British-controlled infrastructure of international trade—British banks, insurance companies, and communications networks. In essence, the Admiralty argued that the beginning of a major war would find the German economy teetering on the edge of a precipice and that British strategy should seek to push it over the edge and down into "unemployment, distress, &c., and eventually in bankruptcy."⁸

The idea was that Britain could prepare for such a collapse and even leverage it, while Germany would be immobilized. Although the plan was never fully implemented, partly because England feared loosing the economic dogs of war more than it feared traditional

military conflict, at the start of the Second World War, London created a new Ministry of Economic Warfare (the successor to the Ministry of Blockade during World War I) and specified that "[t]he aim of economic warfare is so to disorganise the enemy's economy as to prevent him from carrying on the war."⁹

During this time, but before the United States formally entered World War II, Washington also turned to economic warfare. President Franklin Roosevelt ordered a U.S. embargo of all sales of oil and scrap metal to Japan, hoping to constrain Japanese foreign aggression. The result may not have been what Washington desired: Emperor Hirohito's diaries from those years reveal that Japan went to war with the United States because of the embargo.¹⁰

Despite that outcome, economic coercion has become a key component of U.S. national security strategy, and Washington has relied increasingly on economic sanctions to deny adversaries access to global markets, thereby significantly degrading their capabilities. The United States controls the essential infrastructure that underpins global trade, and over the past two decades, we have used it to further our foreign policy and national security aims.

Fine-Tuning U.S. Strategy for Economic Warfare

The sophistication of U.S. sanctions began 15 years ago with efforts to punish Pyongyang's illicit activities and deny the regime funds to support its nuclear weapons program. When the United States slapped money-laundering sanctions on a little-known bank in Macau, Banco Delta Asia, in 2005, Washington "unleashed financial furies" unlike any the world had seen before.¹¹ Juan Zarate, Assistant Secretary of the Treasury for Terrorist Financing and Financial Crimes, said that after those sanctions, "[e]very conversation [with the North Koreans] began and ended with the same question: 'When will we get our money back?'"¹² During the Six Party Talks, an inebriated North Korean delegate admitted that with those sanctions, "[y]ou Americans have finally

found a way to hurt us.”¹³ With the world’s largest economy standing behind it, the almighty dollar was a powerful foe, and given the relative lack of economic engagement between the U.S. and North Korea, American businesses never felt any pain from the sanctions imposed by Washington or the U.N.

Washington then took this preliminary playbook and developed its economic toolkit by testing its powers against Iran. Six months after Congress passed comprehensive sanctions against Iran’s energy sector, then-Undersecretary for Political Affairs William Burns testified in December 2010 that the legislation had already cost Iran between \$50 billion and \$60 billion.¹⁴ As a result of U.S. sanctions and economic mismanagement, Iran’s gross domestic product (GDP) contracted by 6 percent in 2012/2013 and another 2 percent in 2014/2015.¹⁵

The imposition of sanctions following U.S. withdrawal from the international nuclear agreement with Tehran has similarly triggered worsening economic conditions.¹⁶ In April 2018, one month before the U.S. decision to withdraw, average annual inflation was 8 percent. Less than a year later, inflation had more than tripled to about 30 percent.¹⁷ Both the International Monetary Fund and the World Bank have begun to forecast deepening recession.¹⁸ As recently as June 2018, the World Bank was projecting a 4.1 percent GDP growth for 2018 and 2019, but in January 2019, it had revised those numbers down to 1.5 percent and 3.6 percent GDP reduction.¹⁹

The U.S. government estimates that between May 2018 and April 2019, sanctions had taken 1.5 million barrels of Iranian oil off the market and “denied the regime direct access to more than \$10 billion in oil revenue.”²⁰ As a result, Tehran’s regional proxies are starved for cash. Hezbollah has appealed for donations for the first time and has implemented austerity measures.²¹ Militants in Syria have missed paychecks, and projects are going unfunded.²² Without access to capital, it is difficult for Tehran to project power in the region and threaten U.S. interests and allies.

Washington’s Economic Warfare Blind Spot

Disturbingly, despite the continued use of economic coercion by Washington since September 11, 2001, U.S. policymakers have an economic warfare blind spot: We have forgotten that we can be the victim and not just the perpetrator of economic warfare. Perhaps we have grown complacent because since the early years of the Republic, we have not faced a great-power rival with the ability to damage our economic wherewithal not just during, but also before and below the level of armed conflict.

Not even during the height of the Cold War, when the Soviet nuclear arsenal contained at least 55,000 warheads, did the best of America’s military strategists consider how Moscow could undermine American economic wherewithal to weaken the United States strategically. This snapshot in time, roughly 1947–1991, frames much of the assessment and planning for great-power conflict by today’s strategic thinkers, but there is a major deficiency in seeing that past as prologue.

The Soviet economy did indeed possess the strength to create one of the world’s strongest militaries during its heyday, but in the end, it was self-defeating. As the late Dr. Charles Wolf, Jr., wrote, the Soviet system was based on five fundamental principles:

- (1) Pervasive and centralized political and social control;
- (2) rule by a self-perpetuating political/military elite;
- (3) domination of military/security priorities over civil ones;
- (4) persistent cultivation of external/internal threats, and requirement for international “struggle”; and
- (5) preference for self-reliance.²³

These principles, when operationalized, left the Soviet Union in an ever-weaker position vis-à-vis the United States. Although there was little doubt that Moscow’s nuclear capability could indeed obliterate both Wall Street and Main Street, in the absence of that cataclysmic event, the United States grew more prosperous,

more innovative, and more capable of shaping the world to its advantage.

During the postwar period between the 1950s and mid-1970s, some Western economists assessed Soviet economic growth rates as averaging about 5 percent per year, suggesting that the USSR was outpacing the average growth of the United States.²⁴ More detailed studies of the Soviet economy, however, recognized the mendacious data upon which those growth numbers were based and estimated a truer measure of the two countries that ranged from the Soviet economy's being equal to only 14 percent of the U.S. economy on the low side to 30 percent at the high end.²⁵ In 1988, Soviet foreign purchases and sales were roughly \$200 billion, less than one-third those of the United States, and much of that trade was with other Soviet states that had no choice but to buy the inferior products foisted upon them in the closed Soviet system.²⁶

Chinese Cyber-Enabled Economic Warfare Threatens U.S. Supremacy

The largest U.S. companies of 1980, from Exxon Mobil to General Motors to IBM to General Electric (first, second, eighth, and ninth, respectively, on the *Fortune* 500 list of that year²⁷), did not fear that Moscow might execute a coordinated campaign to steal intellectual property, contaminate the supply chain, degrade operational systems, or offer below-market prices on key technological solutions to drive them out of business and weaken the digital fabric of the American national security industrial base. The reality today is far different, and so are the contours of the battlefield upon which the U.S. is now forced to engage.

“[U]nlike the ‘bad old days’ of the U.S.–Soviet Cold War, when our economic engagement with the USSR was relatively insignificant,” Assistant Secretary of State for International Security and Nonproliferation Christopher Ford has commented, “the United States and its friends and allies have deep and extensive economic ties to China in this era of high-technology international commerce.”²⁸ In the words of

General Paul Nakasone, head of the National Security Agency and U.S. Cyber Command:

We are in a period where our adversaries are looking to really take us on below that level of armed conflict, to be able to steal our intellectual property, to be able to leverage our personally identifiable information, to be able to sow distrust within society, to be able to attempt to disrupt our elections.²⁹

China's economy is the second largest in the world behind the United States and the “largest if measured in purchasing price parity terms.”³⁰ China has been the largest single contributor to world growth since 2008.³¹ While the real size and growth rate are likely far below the Chinese Communist Party's official claims,³² the reach of China's global investments gives Beijing leverage that it can use to challenge U.S. supremacy.

China conducts cyber-enabled economic warfare against the United States and its allies.³³ After South Korean conglomerate Lotte Group provided its government the land on which to deploy the Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) missile defense system, Chinese hackers unleashed cyberattacks, and the government issued trumped-up regulatory action against the company as a way to pressure Seoul to change its policies.³⁴ Beijing's tactics seem to have succeeded: South Korea acquiesced to military constraints in return for relief from Chinese economic warfare.³⁵

Today, China is engaged in a massive, prolonged campaign of intellectual property theft, using cyber-enabled technologies to target nearly every sector of the U.S. economy.³⁶ China's strategy is one of “rob, replicate and replace. Rob the American company of its intellectual property, replicate the technology, and replace the American company in the Chinese market and, one day, in the global market,” according to the U.S. Department of Justice. “From 2011–2018, more than 90 percent of the Department's cases alleging economic espionage by or to benefit a state involve China,

and more than two-thirds of the Department's theft of trade secrets cases have had a nexus to China.³⁷ Even when technology is commercially available, China engages in a "concerted effort to steal, rather than simply purchase" these products.³⁸

For a sense of scale, intellectual property theft costs the U.S. economy as much as \$600 billion per year.³⁹ If China respected intellectual property rights, the U.S. economy would gain 2.1 million jobs and \$107 billion in sales.⁴⁰ In just one case in which wind turbine company Sinoval stole trade secrets from U.S.-based AMSC, the company "lost more than \$1 billion in shareholder equity and almost 700 jobs, over half its global workforce."⁴¹

Beijing's military-civil fusion⁴² means that none of this intellectual property theft is driven purely by commercial motivation. President Xi Jinping has called "military-civilian integration" a "prerequisite for building integrated national strategies and strategic capabilities and for realizing the Party's goal of building a strong military in the new era."⁴³ Particularly with emerging technologies, the line between civilian and military purposes is disappearing.⁴⁴ Beijing's effort to build national champions in sensitive technologies "directly complements the PLA's modernization efforts and carries serious military implications," according to the U.S. Department of Defense (DOD).⁴⁵

Meanwhile, more than 60 percent of Chinese export violations are attempts to acquire critical technologies that have military applications,⁴⁶ and the targets of Chinese hackers align with the priorities of Beijing's Made in China 2025 strategy.⁴⁷ China's J-20 fighter plane, for example, bears striking similarities to the F-22 Raptor made by Lockheed Martin—the same company from which the Department of Justice accused a Chinese national of stealing technical data.⁴⁸ At the time, a nine-man team run by Chinese intelligence officers was hacking a French aerospace manufacturer and U.S. companies that made parts for turbofan jet engines, and "a Chinese state-owned aerospace company was working to develop a comparable engine for use in commercial aircraft

manufactured in China and elsewhere," according to the Department of Justice.⁴⁹ Meanwhile, press reports revealed that one group of Chinese hackers has targeted dozens of universities and private companies over the past two years to steal military-related maritime technology.⁵⁰

Each cyberattack, each espionage operation, each export control violation is "part of an overall economic policy of developing China at American expense" and "stealing our firepower and the fruits of our brainpower," in the words of Assistant Attorney General for National Security John Demers.⁵¹

Beijing's strategy is to weaken U.S. geopolitical and military capabilities and advance its own by using all means available including cyberattacks to undermine the defense industrial base and the broader U.S. economy from which America draws its strength. "U.S. military superiority since World War II has relied on both U.S. economic scale and technological superiority," a January 2018 DOD study concluded.⁵²

Washington should never send its soldiers into a fair fight. Our adversaries agree, so they are trying to defeat our weapons systems and undermine our military capabilities before we realize that we are already at war. Belatedly, the U.S. military and intelligence communities are starting to take notice. For example:

- In its annual report to Congress on China's military capabilities, the Pentagon has warned that Beijing uses its cyber capabilities to "exfiltrate sensitive information from the [defense industrial base]" which in turn "threaten[s] to erode U.S. military advantages and imperil the infrastructure and prosperity on which those advantages rely."⁵³
- The head of FBI counterintelligence has testified similarly that China's "economic aggression, including its relentless theft of U.S. assets" through cyber and traditional means, "is positioning China to supplant [the United States] as the world's superpower."⁵⁴

- The U.S. Navy reportedly has made the economic endgame of adversaries such as China even more explicit: “The systems the U.S. relies upon to mobilize, deploy and sustain forces have been extensively targeted by potential adversaries, and compromised to such extent that their reliability is questionable.”⁵⁵

Global Trade, Rule Enforcement, and China’s Civil–Military Fusion

As the U.S. military considers how to fight and win wars in the 21st century when it has an adversary with an economy that is quickly advancing on its own, diagnosing how Beijing’s creeping invasion of our national security industrial base could have gone unnoticed—or, perhaps worse, been noticed but not addressed—is critical.

A 2005 RAND study, for example, warned that Huawei and other ostensibly private companies are in fact merely the “public face for, sprang from, or are significantly engaged in joint research” with the Chinese military. Huawei itself “maintains deep ties with the Chinese military.”⁵⁶ An even earlier 2001 report in the *Far Eastern Economic Review* concluded that Huawei is “financially and politically supported by the Chinese government.”⁵⁷ In 2012, the House Intelligence Committee concluded that Huawei’s “assertions denying support by the Chinese government are not credible.”⁵⁸ Yet Western media continue to treat Huawei’s ownership as an unanswered question,⁵⁹ and the CIA is still trying to convince U.S. allies that Huawei receives state funding.⁶⁰

We have known since that 2012 House Intelligence Committee investigation that Chinese telecommunications giant Huawei shows a “pattern of disregard” for intellectual property rights.⁶¹ This state-backed, multibillion-dollar company is accused of stealing innovations from everyone from start-ups to multinational companies, yet the press was surprised that Huawei had a policy of providing bonuses to employees who stole trade secrets.⁶²

Huawei’s theft of trade secrets is just one example of China’s persistent efforts to steal

research and development, intellectual property, and proprietary technology. In another example, China announced in 2014 that it intended to spend \$150 billion to become dominant in the semiconductor industry.⁶³ Semiconductors are critical components of all modern technology. The Semiconductor Industry Association warned that while the United States has led previous semiconductor innovations, “overseas governments are seeking to displace U.S. leadership through huge government investments in both commercial manufacturing and scientific research.”⁶⁴ Their efforts include stealing trade secrets from American companies that make the world’s most advanced semiconductors.

Boise, Idaho-based Micron provides as much as a quarter of the world’s Dynamic Random Access Memory (DRAM) integrated circuits, which are used in everything from personal computers to the U.S. military’s next-generation thermal weapon sights.⁶⁵ In 2018, the U.S. government indicted Chinese state-owned Fujian Jinhua Integrated Circuit Company for stealing Micron’s trade secrets⁶⁶ and added Fujian Jinhua to its Entity List, barring the export of any U.S.-origin goods to the company.⁶⁷ The theft began after Micron turned down an acquisition offer from a Chinese company.⁶⁸ Before this intellectual property theft, China did not possess DRAM technology, but instead of investing in research and development, it “conspired to circumvent Micron’s restrictions on its proprietary technology,” according to the indictment.⁶⁹

Nor was this American company the only target of Chinese operations. Dutch company ASML, a global supplier to the semiconductor industry, was also the victim of commercial espionage but quickly denied any “national conspiracy.” ASML’s CEO said, “We resent any suggestion that this event should have any implication for ASML conducting business in China. Some of the individuals (involved) happened to be Chinese nationals.”⁷⁰

This defensiveness is perhaps understandable given the limited recourse available to companies that are victimized by Chinese

government-supported espionage. After the Department of Justice accused Chinese military hackers of cyber-enabled espionage and trade secrets theft against U.S. Steel,⁷¹ the company has tried to bring a case before the U.S. International Trade Commission against Chinese firm Baosteel for selling a high-tech steel similar to its own products, but U.S. Steel faces a problem. It is asserting that Baosteel stole proprietary technology, but the indicted hackers worked only for the Chinese military, never for Baosteel.⁷² The global trade system and mechanism for enforcing the rules are not set up to address China's military-civil fusion.

Additionally, the U.S. legal system is not well suited to combating China's exploitation of the rules-based system for its geopolitical and military gain.⁷³ For example, instead of undergoing a Committee on Foreign Investment in the United States (CFIUS) process, which likely would have resulted in a negative review,⁷⁴ Chinese firm Wanxiang waited until A123 Systems went bankrupt and purchased the company's technology for fast-charging lithium-ion batteries.⁷⁵ When high-end microchip producer ATopTech went bankrupt, Chinese firm Avatar Integrated Systems used the judicial system to block U.S. competitor Synopsys from raising CFIUS concerns⁷⁶ and purchased ATopTech's technology.⁷⁷

The bankruptcy process is not the only area in which China has figured out how to maneuver around the CFIUS process. The U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission warned in a May 2019 report that CFIUS and export control regulations "have been unable to adequately assess and address the risks of increased technology transfers to China." As a result, China has been able "to pursue investments in critical U.S. technologies that could jeopardize U.S. technological innovation and national security."⁷⁸

China participates in more than 10 percent of all venture capital deals in the United States and in 2015 alone invested \$11.5 billion in early-stage technology deals.⁷⁹ Investments in emerging technology, including artificial intelligence, augmented reality/virtual reality,

robotics, and financial technology, represent about 40 percent of China's overall investments.⁸⁰ Put succinctly, because innovation occurs in the private sector, "state competitors and non-state actors will also have access to them, a fact that risks eroding the conventional overmatch to which our Nation has grown accustomed," as the National Defense Strategy recognized.⁸¹

Meanwhile, Beijing requires foreign companies interested in selling into the Chinese market to form joint ventures with local firms and uses "the administrative licensing and approvals process to require or pressure the transfer of technology" from foreign firms to their Chinese counterparts, according to an in-depth U.S. Trade Representative study of China's unfair trade policies.⁸² The American Chamber of Commerce in China has similarly warned that Chinese government authorities often demand "unnecessary disclosure" of confidential technological and other information.⁸³ European companies report feeling similarly compelled to give away critical technology to gain access to the Chinese market.⁸⁴

In short, China uses all means to acquire sensitive, national security-related technology at the expense of America's economy and military capabilities. China uses illegal means like industrial and cyber espionage and forcible technology transfers as well as legal ones like strategic investment.⁸⁵

As the United States considers how these economic battle campaigns could affect the outcome of military engagements, it is wise to consider that World War II could have ended differently had such adversarial practices been in place at that time. General Dwight Eisenhower attributed U.S. victory to Andrew Jackson Higgins, a small-boat builder who adapted his shallow-draft boat designs to fulfill the U.S. military's request for a small vessel that could transport both troops and vehicles from ships to the beach.⁸⁶ Higgins's story is a combination of individual ingenuity and the American military's ability to gain an advantage over the adversary by deploying next-generation weaponry and matériel onto the battlefield.

- What would have happened if the Axis Powers had stolen Higgins's boat designs before he could get his product into the hands of the U.S. military?
- What would have happened if, when he applied for his patent, Japanese government-affiliated entities had beaten him to the punch and filed a patent using designs they had stolen?
- What if, during the interwar period, Higgins had decided to sell into the European market but had been forced to form a joint venture with German firms and transfer critical technology to a government the U.S. would soon face on the battlefield?

Controlling the data of the battlefield is akin to controlling the commanding heights. With such control, one can see the gathering armies, their supply lines, and their points of weakness. China is engaged in “eco-political terraforming” to achieve such a position by planting its equipment throughout the global infrastructure and then leveraging that equipment to gather, manipulate, or otherwise control the vast amounts of data moving through the system.

The import of the Huawei issue is the import of the future of high-speed bidirectional data transmission, which is critical for the functioning of a modern military and a modern economy. With an estimated 75 billion devices connected to the Internet by 2025, who controls the telecommunications architecture and infrastructure ultimately can control the data those devices carry. The road that is being built to carry that data is 5G, and the U.S. government does not wish to see those personal, consumer, technological, and military data travelling that road to Beijing.

Yes, the build-out of 5G infrastructure is ideal for China's eco-political terraforming strategy.

Building a Secure Infrastructure for National Security Data Transmission

With a challenge as large as the one presented by China's eco-political terraforming,

the solutions to the problem of preserving U.S. military superiority necessarily come from all corners of the government. While the “whole of government” mantra sounds nice, it has become synonymous with “whole of little.” The battlefield of the 21st century will truly demand a more unified approach.

Fifteen years after the United States unleashed its financial furies against its adversaries, Congress added the Secretary of the Treasury as a statutory member of the National Security Council,⁸⁷ but battles of the latter half of the 20th century and the beginning of the 21st have not taught policymakers the importance of other elements of the U.S. government like the Department of Commerce and the Federal Communications Commission (FCC). These agencies and others will be central to Washington's ability to defend its economic, defense, and overall national security interests against its adversaries' campaigns.

In May 2019, for example, the FCC rejected an application by state-owned China Mobile to provide international service for U.S. callers,⁸⁸ citing a recommendation from the Commerce Department to deny the application because of national security and law enforcement concerns.⁸⁹ The FCC also issued a proposed rule banning the use of federal funds by local municipalities to purchase equipment from “companies that pose a national security threat to United States communications networks or the communications supply chain.”⁹⁰ The FCC is awaiting input from the Commerce Department with respect to which companies would fit the ban's criteria.⁹¹ The Commerce Department, for its part, is attempting to define emerging technologies and introduce export controls to prevent the sale of these technologies to adversaries.⁹²

Most recently, the President issued an executive order banning all U.S. persons from purchasing information communication technology from firms controlled by a foreign adversary and deemed to pose “an unacceptable risk to the national security of the United States or the security and safety of United States persons.”⁹³ The executive order itself does not

name specific companies and technologies and does not mention U.S. adversaries by name, but it is widely seen as addressing Chinese technology companies in general and Huawei in particular.⁹⁴ To emphasize this point, on the same day, the Commerce Department added Huawei to its Entity List.⁹⁵

Federal agencies, meanwhile, are working with U.S. allies to create lists of trusted suppliers in an effort to cultivate viable alternatives to Chinese products. As Department of Homeland Security Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency Director Christopher Krebs has testified, allied coordination would “drive the dynamics that could move the market” to address “China’s predatory industrial policy approach.”⁹⁶

Coordination creates market incentives for companies to innovate and create more secure products. Without these incentives, U.S. companies might not be able to compete with Chinese firms’ discounted prices and thus not be able to convert innovation into commercial success and commercial success back into additional innovation, which in turn would leave the U.S. at a disadvantage across a broad range of security interests. The Prague 5G summit in May 2019, for example, set out a nonbinding but common approach to ensuring that 5G decisions consider not only economic, but also national security concerns.⁹⁷ More broadly, a consortium of likeminded nations that identifies both trusted vendors and the companies and technology that pose risks to critical infrastructure and communications systems would protect the integrity of networks and data on which the U.S. and allied military capabilities depend.

Conclusion

The U.S. government’s recognition that the private sector is a conduit through which adversaries conduct cyber-enabled economic warfare and other cyberattacks⁹⁸ and that the future information and communications infrastructure must therefore have security at its core is welcome but insufficient. Without robust defense and concerted counteroffensive investments, hostile adversaries will rapidly erode our military and political strength.

The United States is now in a peer competition, and if our adversaries are embedded in both our publicly and privately owned and operated critical infrastructure, the U.S. military cannot fully trust its warfighting capability. Mutually Assured Destruction was a central tenet of Cold War deterrence in the nuclear age. Much is now being written about how to achieve deterrence in a cyber-enabled world.⁹⁹ If the U.S. is to maintain the advantage over adversaries who try to undermine our ability to trust our own systems, and if it is to eliminate or mitigate vulnerabilities to such attacks, perhaps the adversary must also be skeptical of the integrity of his own weapons and communications systems. Call it Mutually Assured Military Standoff if you will.

In any event, it is abundantly clear that competition—and outright conflict if and when it occurs—between great powers will incorporate the full range of tools available to major states, including economic and cyber measures that directly attack both the military’s might and the citizenry’s willpower. To ensure its standing as the world’s largest free-market democracy, the U.S. must not only recognize the importance of the economy to our ability to defend ourselves, but also take the necessary steps to prepare for this domain of 21st century state warfare.

Endnotes

1. Mark Cartwright, "Peloponnesian War," *Ancient History Encyclopedia*, May 2, 2018, https://www.ancient.eu/Peloponnesian_War/ (accessed June 12, 2019), and "Peloponnesian War," *Encyclopaedia Britannica*, <https://www.britannica.com/event/Peloponnesian-War> (accessed June 12, 2019).
2. "Blockades—Development of the Law," American Foreign Relations, <https://www.americanforeignrelations.com/A-D/Blockades-Development-of-the-law.html> (accessed June 12, 2019), and Frank J. Merli and Robert H. Ferrell, "Blockades," in *Encyclopedia of American Foreign Policy*, 2nd ed., Vol. 1, Chronology A–D, ed. Alexander DeConde, Richard Dean Burns, Frederick Logevall, and Louise B. Ketz (New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 2002), pp. 171–184, <http://1.droppdf.com/files/X3CPy/encyclopedia-of-american-foreign-policy.pdf> (accessed June 12, 2019).
3. "From George Washington to the United States Senate and House of Representatives, 8 January 1790," National Archives, *Founders Online*, <https://founders.archives.gov/documents/Washington/05-04-02-0361> (accessed June 12, 2019).
4. "10 Facts About the 18th Century Patents," George Washington's Mount Vernon, <https://www.mountvernon.org/george-washington/the-first-president/patents/> (accessed June 12, 2019).
5. Ben Baack, "The Economics of the American Revolutionary War," Economic History Association, EH.Net, <https://eh.net/encyclopedia/the-economics-of-the-american-revolutionary-war-2/> (accessed June 12, 2019).
6. "Alexander Hamilton's Final Version of the Report on the Subject of Manufactures, [5 December 1791]," National Archives, *Founders Online*, <https://founders.archives.gov/documents/Hamilton/01-10-02-0001-0007#ARHN-01-10-02-0001-0007-fn-0123> (accessed June 12, 2019).
7. Michael Hsieh, "Intellectual Property Piracy as Economic Privateering," in *Cyber-Enabled Economic Warfare: An Evolving Challenge*, ed. Samantha F. Ravich (Washington: Hudson Institute, 2016), pp. 73–92, <https://s3.amazonaws.com/media.hudson.org/files/publications/2015.08CyberEnabledEconomicWarfareAnEvolvingChallenge.pdf> (accessed June 12, 2019).
8. Nicholas A. Lambert, *Planning Armageddon: British Economic Warfare and the First World War* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2012), p. 124, <http://the-eye.eu/public/concen.org/Nicholas%20A.%20Lambert%20-%20Planning%20Armageddon%20-%20British%20Economic%20Warfare%20and%20the%20First%20World%20War%20-%20pdf%20%5BTBTRG%5D/Nicholas%20A.%20Lambert%20-%20Planning%20Armageddon%20-%20British%20Economic%20Warfare%20and%20the%20First%20World%20War%20-%20pdf%20%5BTBTRG%5D.pdf> (accessed July 19, 2019).
9. Quoted in W. N. Medlicott, *The Economic Blockade*, Vol. 1 (London: His Majesty's Stationery Office and Longmans, Green and Co., 1952), p. 1, https://archive.org/stream/economicblockade012328mbp/economicblockade012328mbp_djvu.txt (accessed June 13, 2019).
10. Daniel Yergin, "Blood and Oil: Why Japan Attacked Pearl," *The Washington Post*, December 1, 1991, https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/opinions/1991/12/01/blood-and-oil-why-japan-attacked-pearl/1238a2e3-6055-4d73-817d-baf67d3a9db8/?utm_term=.bcbd1805075d (accessed June 13, 2019).
11. Juan C. Zarate, *Treasury's War: The Unleashing of a New Era of Financial Warfare* (New York: Public Affairs, 2013), p. 240.
12. *Ibid.*, p. 244.
13. Victor Cha, *The Impossible State: North Korea, Past and Future* (New York: HarperCollins, 2013), p. 266.
14. William J. Burns, Under Secretary for Political Affairs, U.S. Department of State, testimony in hearing, *Implementing Tougher Sanctions on Iran: A Progress Report*, Committee on Foreign Affairs, U.S. House of Representatives, 111th Cong., 2nd Sess., December 1, 2010, p. 14, <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-111hrg62665/pdf/CHRG-111hrg62665.pdf> (accessed June 13, 2019).
15. Figure 7, "Sentiment Stagnated in Late 2014/Early 2015 But at Much Improved Levels from 2012/2013 (Red Line = Sentiment)," in Mark Dubowitz, Annie Fixler, and Rachel Ziemba, "Iran's Economic Resilience Against Snapback Sanctions Will Grow Over Time," Foundation for Defense of Democracies, Center on Sanctions and Illicit Finance, and Roubini Global Economics, June 2015, p. 13, https://s3.us-east-2.amazonaws.com/defenddemocracy/uploads/publications/Iran_economy_resilience_against_snapback_sanctions.pdf (accessed June 13, 2019).
16. Genevieve Abdo and Firas Maksad, "Evidence Trump's Iran Policy Is Working," *New York Daily News*, May 2, 2019, <https://www.nydailynews.com/opinion/ny-oped-evidence-trumps-iran-policy-is-working-20190502-xwjyle54rbed5jcounqz5d4tjm-story.html> (accessed June 13, 2019).
17. Saeed Ghasseminejad, "Inflation in Iran Is on the Rise," Foundation for Defense of Democracies *Policy Brief*, April 30, 2019, <https://www.fdd.org/analysis/2019/04/30/inflation-in-iran-is-on-the-rise/> (accessed June 13, 2019).
18. Mark Dubowitz, "Midterm Assessment: Iran," Foundation for Defense of Democracies, January 21, 2019, <https://www.fdd.org/analysis/2019/01/31/midterm-assessment-iran/> (accessed June 13, 2019).

19. Table 2.4.2, "Middle East and North Africa Economy Forecasts," in World Bank Group, *Global Economic Prospects: The Turning of the Tide?*, June 2018, p. 136, <http://pubdocs.worldbank.org/en/731741526414103878/Global-Economic-Prospects-June-2018-Middle-East-and-North-Africa-analysis.pdf> (accessed June 13, 2019), and Table 2.4.2, "Middle East and North Africa Economy Forecasts," in World Bank Group, *Global Economic Prospects: Darkening Skies*, January 2019, p. 94, <http://pubdocs.worldbank.org/en/478341542818395087/Global-Economic-Prospects-Jan-2019-Middle-East-and-North-Africa-analysis.pdf> (accessed June 13, 2019).
20. Fact Sheet, "Advancing the U.S. Maximum Pressure Campaign on Iran," U.S. Department of State, April 22, 2019, <https://www.state.gov/advancing-the-u-s-maximum-pressure-campaign-on-iran/> (accessed June 13, 2019).
21. Liz Sly and Suzan Haidamous, "Trump's Sanctions on Iran Are Hitting Hezbollah, and It Hurts," *The Washington Post*, May 18, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle_east/trumps-sanctions-on-iran-are-hitting-hezbollah-hard/2019/05/18/970bc656-5d48-11e9-98d4-844088d135f2_story.html?utm_term=.61f2c6117eb2 (accessed June 13, 2019).
22. Ben Hubbard, "Iran's Allies Feel the Pain of American Sanctions," *The New York Times*, March 28, 2019, <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/28/world/middleeast/iran-sanctions-arab-allies.html> (accessed June 13, 2019).
23. Abstract of Charles Wolf, Jr., "Future Directions for Analysis of the Soviet Economy," RAND Corporation *Paper*, 1984, <https://www.rand.org/pubs/papers/P7040.html> (accessed June 13, 2019).
24. Glenn E. Curtis, ed., *Russia: A Country Study*, Library of Congress, Federal Research Division, Area Handbook Series, 1998, <https://cdn.loc.gov/master/frd/frdcstdy/ru/russiacountrystu00curt/russiacountrystu00curt.pdf> (accessed June 13, 2019).
25. Charles Wolf, Jr., and Steven W. Popper, eds., *Defense and the Soviet Economy: Military Muscle and Economic Weakness* (Santa Monica: RAND Corporation, 1992), p. 6, <https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/notes/2007/N3474.pdf> (accessed June 13, 2019).
26. Chris C. Carvounis and Brinda Z. Carvounis, "Economic Competition and Cooperation Between the Soviet Union and the United States in Less-Developed Countries," *Business Economics*, Vol. 25, No. 1 (January 1990), pp. 36–41.
27. Fortune 500, "1980 Full List," http://archive.fortune.com/magazines/fortune/fortune500_archive/full/1980/ (accessed June 13, 2019).
28. Christopher Ashley Ford, Assistant Secretary, Bureau of International Security and Nonproliferation, "Chinese Technology Transfer Challenges to U.S. Export Control Policy," remarks delivered to the Center for Strategic and International Studies Project on Nuclear Issues, Los Alamos, New Mexico, July 11, 2018, <https://www.state.gov/remarks-and-releases-bureau-of-international-security-and-nonproliferation/chinese-technology-transfer-challenges-to-u-s-export-control-policy/> (accessed July 18, 2019).
29. Mark Pomerleau, "Is the Defense Department's Entire Vision of Cybersecurity Wrong?" *Fifth Domain*, November 14, 2018, <https://www.fifthdomain.com/dod/2018/11/14/is-the-defense-departments-entire-vision-of-cybersecurity-wrong/> (accessed June 13, 2019).
30. World Bank Group, "China at-a-Glance: Overview," last updated April 8, 2019, <https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/china/overview> (accessed June 13, 2019).
31. Ibid.
32. Salvatore Babones, "China's Economy: Not So Big After All," *The National Interest*, March 12, 2019, <https://nationalinterest.org/feature/chinas-economy-not-so-big-after-all-46887> (accessed June 13, 2019).
33. Samantha F. Ravich and Annie Fixler, "Framework and Terminology for Understanding Cyber-Enabled Economic Warfare," Foundation for Defense of Democracies, Center on Sanctions and Illicit Finance *Resource Document*, February 22, 2017, https://s3.us-east-2.amazonaws.com/defenddemocracy/uploads/documents/MEMO_CyberDefinitions_07.pdf (accessed June 13, 2019).
34. Simon Atkinson, "Is China Retaliating Against Lotte Missile Deal?" BBC News, March 6, 2017, <http://www.bbc.com/news/business-39176388> (accessed June 13, 2019); Joyce Lee and Adam Jourdan, "South Korea's Lotte Reports Store Closures in China amid Political Stand-off," Reuters, March 5, 2017, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-southkorea-china-lotte/south-koreas-lotte-says-four-retail-stores-in-china-closed-after-inspections-idUSKBN16D03U> (accessed June 13, 2019); and Bill Ide, "Chinese Media Call for Boycott of South Korean Goods," Voice of America, March 2, 2017, <https://www.voanews.com/a/chinese-media-call-for-boycott-of-south-korean-goods/3746701.html> (accessed June 13, 2019).
35. David Josef Volodzko, "China Wins Its War Against South Korea's US THAAD Missile Shield—Without Firing a Shot," *South China Morning Post*, November 18, 2017, <https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/geopolitics/article/2120452/china-wins-its-war-against-south-koreas-us-thaad-missile> (accessed June 13, 2019).
36. Zack Cooper, "Understanding the Chinese Communist Party's Approach to Cyber-Enabled Economic Warfare," Foundation for Defense of Democracies, September 2018, https://s3.us-east-2.amazonaws.com/defenddemocracy/uploads/documents/REPORT_China_CEEW.pdf (accessed June 13, 2019), and U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2017*, May 15, 2017, pp. 59–60, https://www.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2017_China_Military_Power_Report.PDF (accessed June 13, 2019).

37. John C. Demers, Assistant Attorney General, National Security Division, U.S. Department of Justice, statement before the Committee on the Judiciary, United States Senate, for a hearing on “China’s Non-Traditional Espionage Against the United States: The Threat and Potential Policy Responses,” December 12, 2018, p. 5, <https://www.judiciary.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/12-12-18%20Demers%20Testimony.pdf> (accessed June 13, 2019).
38. Press release, “Chinese Intelligence Officers and Their Recruited Hackers and Insiders Conspired to Steal Sensitive Commercial Aviation and Technological Data for Years,” U.S. Department of Justice, October 30, 2018, <https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/chinese-intelligence-officers-and-their-recruited-hackers-and-insiders-conspired-steal> (accessed June 13, 2019).
39. Commission on the Theft of American Intellectual Property, *Update to the IP Commission Report: The Theft of American Intellectual Property: Reassessments of the Challenge and United States Policy*, National Bureau of Asian Research, February 2017, p. 7, http://www.ipcommission.org/report/IP_Commission_Report_Update_2017.pdf (accessed June 13, 2019). For the commission’s original report, see Commission on the Theft of American Intellectual Property, *The IP Commission Report: The Report of the Commission on the Theft of American Intellectual Property*, National Bureau of Asian Research, May 2013, http://www.ipcommission.org/report/IP_Commission_Report_052213.pdf (accessed June 13, 2019).
40. U.S. International Trade Commission, *China: Effects of Intellectual Property Infringement and Indigenous Innovation Policies on the U.S. Economy*, Investigation No. 332-519, May 2011, pp. xviii–xx, <https://www.usitc.gov/publications/332/pub4226.pdf> (accessed June 13, 2019).
41. Press release, “Chinese Company Sinovel Wind Group Convicted of Theft of Trade Secrets,” U.S. Department of Justice, January 24, 2018, <https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/chinese-company-sinovel-wind-group-convicted-theft-trade-secrets> (accessed June 13, 2019).
42. Lorand Laskai, “Civil–Military Fusion and the PLA’s Pursuit of Dominance in Emerging Technologies,” *The Jamestown Foundation China Brief*, Vol. 18, Issue 6 (April 9, 2018), <https://jamestown.org/program/civil-military-fusion-and-the-plas-pursuit-of-dominance-in-emerging-technologies/> (accessed June 13, 2019).
43. Xinhua, “Xi Calls for Deepened Military–Civil Integration,” March 12, 2018, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-03/12/c_137034168.htm (accessed June 13, 2019).
44. Michael Brown and Pavneet Singh, “China’s Technology Transfer Strategy: How Chinese Investments in Emerging Technology Enable a Strategic Competitor to Access the Crown Jewels of U.S. Innovation,” Defense Innovation Unit Experimental, January 2018, p. 3, [https://admin.govexec.com/media/diux_chinatechnologytransferstudy_jan_2018_\(1\).pdf](https://admin.govexec.com/media/diux_chinatechnologytransferstudy_jan_2018_(1).pdf) (accessed June 13, 2019).
45. U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People’s Republic of China 2019*, May 2, 2019, pp. 101–102, https://media.defense.gov/2019/May/02/2002127082/-1/-1/1/2019_CHINA_MILITARY_POWER_REPORT.pdf (accessed June 13, 2019).
46. Nicholas Eftimiades, “Uncovering Chinese Espionage in the US,” *The Diplomat*, November 28, 2018, <https://thediplomat.com/2018/11/uncovering-chinese-espionage-in-the-us/> (accessed June 13, 2019).
47. Cooper, “Understanding the Chinese Communist Party’s Approach to Cyber-enabled Economic Warfare,” p. 19; Office of the National Counterintelligence Executive, *Foreign Spies Stealing US Economic Secrets in Cyberspace: Report to Congress on Foreign Economic Collection and Industrial Espionage, 2009–2011*, October 2011, https://www.dni.gov/files/documents/Newsroom/Reports%20and%20Pubs/20111103_report_fecie.pdf (accessed June 13, 2019); and Executive Office of the President, Office of the United States Trade Representative, *Findings of the Investigation into China’s Acts, Policies, and Practices Related to Technology Transfer, Intellectual Property, and Innovation Under Section 301 of The Trade Act of 1974*, March 22, 2018, pp. 167–168, <https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/Section%20301%20FINAL.PDF> (accessed June 13, 2019).
48. Laura Sullivan and Cat Schuknecht, “As China Hacked, U.S. Businesses Turned a Blind Eye,” NPR, April 12, 2019, <https://www.npr.org/2019/04/12/711779130/as-china-hacked-u-s-businesses-turned-a-blind-eye> (accessed June 13, 2019).
49. Press release, “Chinese Intelligence Officers and Their Recruited Hackers and Insiders Conspired to Steal Sensitive Commercial Aviation and Technological Data for Years.”
50. Dustin Volz, “Chinese Hackers Target Universities in Pursuit of Maritime Military Secrets,” *The Wall Street Journal*, updated March 5, 2019, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/chinese-hackers-target-universities-in-pursuit-of-maritime-military-secrets-11551781800> (accessed June 13, 2019), and Gordon Lubold and Dustin Volz, “Chinese Hackers Breach U.S. Navy Contractors,” *The Wall Street Journal*, updated December 14, 2018, https://www.wsj.com/articles/u-s-navy-is-struggling-to-fend-off-chinese-hackers-officials-say-11544783401?mod=article_inline (accessed June 13, 2019).
51. Press release, “Chinese Intelligence Officer Charged with Economic Espionage Involving Theft of Trade Secrets from Leading U.S. Aviation Companies,” U.S. Department of Justice, October 10, 2018, <https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/chinese-intelligence-officer-charged-economic-espionage-involving-theft-trade-secrets-leading> (accessed June 13, 2019).
52. Brown and Singh, “China’s Technology Transfer Strategy,” p. 2.

53. U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, *Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2019*, p. 65.
54. Ellen Nakashima, "Top FBI Official Warns of Strategic Threat from China Through Economic and Other Forms of Espionage," *The Washington Post*, December 12, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/top-fbi-official-warns-of-strategic-threat-from-china-through-economic-and-other-forms-of-espionage/2018/12/12/38067ee2-fe36-11e8-83c0-b06139e540e5_story.html?utm_term=.1996dd45ec2c (accessed June 13, 2019).
55. Jason Miller, "Why the Navy Is Giving Agencies, Industry a Much-Needed Wake-up Call on Supply Chain Risks," Federal News Network, April 4, 2019, <https://federalnewsnetwork.com/acquisition/2019/04/navy-giving-agencies-industry-much-needed-wake-up-call-on-supply-chain-risks/> (accessed June 13, 2019).
56. Evan S. Medeiros, Roger Cliff, Keith Crane, and James C. Mulvenon, *A New Direction for China's Defense Industry* (Santa Monica: RAND Corporation, Project Air Force, 2005), pp. 217–218, https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/monographs/2005/RAND_MG334.pdf (accessed June 13, 2019).
57. Bruce Gilley, "Huawei's Fixed Line to Beijing," *Far Eastern Economic Review*, December 28, 2000–January 4, 2001, p. 94, http://www.web.pdx.edu/~gilleyb/Huawei_FEER28Dec2000.pdf (accessed June 13, 2019).
58. Chairman Mike Rogers and Ranking Member C. A. Dutch Ruppersberger, *Investigative Report on the U.S. National Security Issues Posed by Chinese Telecommunications Companies Huawei and ZTE*, Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence, U.S. House of Representatives, 112th Cong., October 8, 2012, p. 21, [https://republicans-intelligence.house.gov/sites/intelligence.house.gov/files/documents/huawei-zte%20investigative%20report%20\(final\).pdf](https://republicans-intelligence.house.gov/sites/intelligence.house.gov/files/documents/huawei-zte%20investigative%20report%20(final).pdf) (accessed June 13, 2019).
59. Raymond Zhong, "Who Owns Huawei? The Company Tried to Explain. It Got Complicated," *The New York Times*, April 25, 2019, <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/04/25/technology/who-owns-huawei.html> (accessed June 13, 2019).
60. Lucy Fisher and Michael Evans, "CIA Warning over Huawei," *The Times*, April 20, 2019, <https://www.thetimes.co.uk/edition/news/cia-warning-over-huawei-rz6xc8kzk> (accessed June 13, 2019).
61. Rogers and Ruppersberger, *Investigative Report on the U.S. National Security Issues Posed by Chinese Telecommunications Companies Huawei and ZTE*, p. 31.
62. Erik Schatzker, "Huawei Sting Offers Rare Glimpse of the U.S. Targeting a Chinese Giant," *Bloomberg Businessweek*, February 4, 2019, <https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2019-02-04/huawei-sting-offers-rare-glimpse-of-u-s-targeting-chinese-giant> (accessed June 13, 2019), and Laurel Wamsley, "A Robot Named 'Tappy': Huawei Conspired to Steal T-Mobile's Trade Secrets, Says DOJ," NPR, January 29, 2019, <https://www.npr.org/2019/01/29/689663720/a-robot-named-tappy-huawei-conspired-to-steal-t-mobile-s-trade-secrets-says-doj> (accessed June 13, 2019).
63. U.S. Department of Commerce, "U.S. Secretary of Commerce Delivers Major Policy Address on Semiconductors at Center for Strategic and International Studies," remarks as prepared for delivery, November 2, 2016, <https://2014-2017.commerce.gov/news/secretary-speeches/2016/11/us-secretary-commerce-penny-pritzker-delivers-major-policy-address.html> (accessed July 23, 2019). See also Clay Chandler, "Why China Is Emerging as a Tech Superpower to Rival the U.S.," *Fortune*, November 21, 2017, <http://fortune.com/2017/11/21/china-innovation-dji/> (accessed June 13, 2019).
64. Semiconductor Industry Association, "Winning the Future: A Blueprint for Sustained U.S. Leadership in Semiconductor Technology," April 2019, p. 3, <https://www.semiconductors.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/FINAL-SIA-Blueprint-for-web.pdf> (accessed June 13, 2019).
65. Alan Rappeport, "U.S. to Block Sales to Chinese Tech Company over Security Concerns," *The New York Times*, October 29, 2018, <https://www.nytimes.com/2018/10/29/us/politics/fujian-jinhua-china-sales.html> (accessed June 13, 2019).
66. Press release, "PRC State-Owned Company, Taiwan Company, and Three Individuals Charged with Economic Espionage," U.S. Department of Justice, November 1, 2018, <https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/prc-state-owned-company-taiwan-company-and-three-individuals-charged-economic-espionage> (accessed June 13, 2019).
67. Press release, "Addition of Fujian Jinhua Integrated Circuit Company, Ltd (Jinhua) to the Entity List," U.S. Department of Commerce, October 29, 2018, <https://www.commerce.gov/news/press-releases/2018/10/addition-fujian-jinhua-integrated-circuit-company-ltd-jinhua-entity-list> (accessed June 14, 2019).
68. Paul Mozur, "Inside a Heist of American Chip Designs, as China Bids for Tech Power," *The New York Times*, June 22, 2018, <https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/22/technology/china-micron-chips-theft.html?module=inline> (accessed June 14, 2019).
69. David Ignatius, "America's Overt Payback for China's Covert Espionage," RealClearPolitics, November 16, 2018, https://www.realclearpolitics.com/articles/2018/11/16/americas_overt_payback_for_chinas_covert_espionage_138675.html (accessed June 14, 2019).

70. Toby Sterling and Anthony Deutsch, "ASML Says It Suffered Intellectual Property Theft, Rejects 'Chinese' Label," Reuters, April 11, 2019, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-asml-china-spying/asml-falls-victim-to-corporate-theft-plays-down-impact-idUSKCNIRN0DK> (accessed June 14, 2019).
71. Press release, "U.S. Charges Five Chinese Military Hackers for Cyber Espionage Against U.S. Corporations and a Labor Organization for Commercial Advantage," U.S. Department of Justice, May 19, 2014, <https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/us-charges-five-chinese-military-hackers-cyber-espionage-against-us-corporations-and-labor> (accessed June 14, 2019).
72. Kevin L. Kearns, "U.S. Steel's Costly Battle Against China's Cyber-Hacking," *The Hill*, March 13, 2017, <https://thehill.com/blogs/pundits-blog/technology/323738-us-steels-costly-battle-against-chinas-cyber-hacking> (accessed June 14, 2019).
73. Camille A. Stewart, "Full Court Press: Preventing Foreign Adversaries from Exfiltrating National Security Technologies Through Bankruptcy Proceedings," *Journal of National Security Law & Policy*, forthcoming 2019.
74. Patrick Fitzgerald, Mike Ramsey, Mike Spector, and Ryan Tracy, "Battery Maker Files for Bankruptcy," *The Wall Street Journal*, updated October 16, 2012, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10000872396390443854204578060433271656440> (accessed June 14, 2019).
75. Brad Plumer, "A123 Systems Files for Bankruptcy: Here's What You Need to Know," *The Washington Post*, October 16, 2012, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2012/10/16/a123-systems-files-for-bankruptcy-heres-what-you-need-to-know/?utm_term=.9f05ef7e3b60 (accessed June 14, 2019); Charles Ridley, "China's Wanxiang Wins Auction for A123," CNN, December 10, 2012, <https://money.cnn.com/2012/12/10/news/wanxiang-a123-auction/index.html> (accessed June 14, 2019); and Tom Hals and Ben Klayman, "Chinese Firm Wins A123 Despite U.S. Tech Transfer Fears," Reuters, January 29, 2013, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-a123-wanxiang-approval/chinese-firm-wins-a123-despite-u-s-tech-transfer-fears-idUSBRE90S0JN20130129> (accessed June 14, 2019).
76. Motion of Avatar Integrated Systems, Inc. for Protective Order, United States Bankruptcy Court for the District of Delaware, In re: ATopTech, Inc., Chapter 11 Case No. 17-10111 (MFW), Ref. D.I. 275, <http://bankrupt.com/misc/deb17-10111-305.pdf> (accessed June 14, 2019).
77. Cory Bennett and Bryan Bender, "How China Acquires 'the Crown Jewels' of U.S. Technology," *Politico*, May 22, 2018, <https://www.politico.com/story/2018/05/22/china-us-tech-companies-cfius-572413> (accessed June 14, 2019), and Elsa B. Kania, "China's Threat to American Government and Private Sector Research and Innovation Leadership: Testimony before the House Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence," Center for a New American Security, July 19, 2018, <https://www.cnas.org/publications/congressional-testimony/testimony-before-the-house-permanent-select-committee-on-intelligence#fn91> (accessed June 14, 2019).
78. Sean O'Connor, "How Chinese Companies Facilitate Technology Transfer from the United States," U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission *Staff Research Report*, May 6, 2019, p. 3, <https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/How%20Chinese%20Companies%20Facilitate%20Tech%20Transfer%20from%20the%20US.pdf> (accessed June 14, 2019).
79. Brown and Singh, "China's Technology Transfer Strategy," p. 6.
80. *Ibid.*, p. 7.
81. James Mattis, Secretary of Defense, *Summary of the 2018 National Defense Strategy of the United States of America: Sharpening the American Military's Competitive Edge*, U.S. Department of Defense, p. 3, <https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2018-National-Defense-Strategy-Summary.pdf> (accessed June 14, 2019).
82. Executive Office of the President, Office of the United States Trade Representative, *Findings of the Investigation into China's Acts, Policies, and Practices Related to Technology Transfer, Intellectual Property, and Innovation Under Section 301 of The Trade Act of 1974*, p. 19.
83. Jethro Mullen, "How China Squeezes Tech Secrets from U.S. Companies," CNN, August 14, 2017, <https://money.cnn.com/2017/08/14/news/economy/trump-china-trade-intellectual-property/index.html> (accessed June 14, 2019).
84. Julie Wernau, "Forced Tech Transfers Are on the Rise in China, European Firms Say," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 20, 2019, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/forced-tech-transfers-are-on-the-rise-in-china-european-firms-say-11558344240> (accessed June 14, 2019).
85. Cooper, "Understanding the Chinese Communist Party's Approach to Cyber-Enabled Economic Warfare," p. 9.
86. David Hendee, "D-Day: 'The Boat That Won the War' Was Designed by a Nebraskan," *Omaha World Herald*, May 26, 2014, https://www.omaha.com/news/military/d-day-the-boat-that-won-the-war-was-designed/article_a8d954bf-ed88-5881-8872-9090203a5569.html (accessed June 14, 2019). See also S. 991, Andrew Jackson Higgins Gold Medal Act, 107th Cong., 1st Sess., June 6, 2001, <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/BILLS-107s991is/pdf/BILLS-107s991is.pdf> (accessed June 14, 2019).
87. H.R. 3364, Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act, Public Law 115-44, 115th Cong., August 2, 2017, § 274, <https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/3364/text> (accessed June 14, 2019).

88. Tony Romm, "U.S. Blocks Chinese State-Owned Telecom Giant out of Security Concerns," *The Washington Post*, May 9, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2019/05/09/us-blocks-chinese-state-owned-telecom-giant-out-security-concerns-threatens-more-scrutiny/?utm_term=.fb9d010a9277 (accessed June 14, 2019), and Sasha Ingber, "FCC Blocks Chinese Company's Bid for International Phone Services in the U.S.," NPR, May 9, 2019, <https://www.npr.org/2019/05/09/721772856/fcc-blocks-chinese-companys-bid-for-international-phone-services-in-the-u-s> (accessed June 14, 2019).
89. Fact sheet, "Denial of International Section 214 Authority for China Mobile International (USA) Inc.: Memorandum Opinion and Order—IBFS File No. ITC-214-20110901-00289," Federal Communications Commission, April 18, 2019, p. 5, <https://docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/DOC-357087A1.pdf> (accessed June 14, 2019), and Ajit Pai, "Fast, Reliable, and Secure," Federal Communications Commission, April 17, 2019, <https://www.fcc.gov/news-events/blog/2019/04/17/fast-reliable-and-secure> (accessed June 14, 2019).
90. Federal Communications Commission, "Chairman Pai Statement on Proposal to Help Protect Security of U.S. Communications Networks and Their Supply Chains," March 26, 2018, https://transition.fcc.gov/Daily_Releases/Daily_Business/2018/db0326/DOC-349894A1.pdf (accessed June 14, 2019).
91. Mariam Baksh, "FCC, in Crafting Supply-Chain Proposal, Awaits Commerce Dept. 'List of Entities' Posing National Security Threat," *Inside Cybersecurity*, May 10, 2019, <https://insidecybersecurity.com/daily-news/fcc-crafting-supply-chain-proposal-awaits-commerce-dept-list-entities-posing-national> (accessed June 14, 2019).
92. U.S. Department of Commerce, Bureau of Industry and Security, "Review of Controls for Certain Emerging Technologies," *Federal Register*, Vol. 83, No. 223 (November 19, 2018), pp. 58201–58202, <https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2018-11-19/pdf/2018-25221.pdf> (accessed June 14, 2019).
93. Donald J. Trump, "Executive Order on Securing the Information and Communications Technology and Services Supply Chain," The White House, May 15, 2019 <https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/executive-order-securing-information-communications-technology-services-supply-chain/> (accessed June 14, 2019).
94. Damian Paletta, Ellen Nakashima, and David J. Lynch, "Trump Administration Cracks Down on Giant Chinese Tech Firm, Escalating Clash with Beijing," *The Washington Post*, May 16, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/trump-signs-order-to-protect-us-networks-from-foreign-espionage-a-move-that-appears-to-target-china/2019/05/15/d982ec50-7727-11e9-bd25-c989555e7766_story.html?utm_term=.f3ef468f067e (accessed June 14, 2019).
95. Press release, "Department of Commerce Announces the Addition of Huawei Technologies Co. Ltd. to the Entity List," U.S. Department of Commerce, May 15, 2019, <https://www.commerce.gov/news/press-releases/2019/05/department-commerce-announces-addition-huawei-technologies-co-ltd> (accessed June 14, 2019), and Annie Fixler and Mathew Ha, "Washington's Huawei Ban Combats Chinese Espionage Threat," *Foundation for Defense of Democracies Policy Brief*, May 16, 2019, <https://www.fdd.org/analysis/2019/05/16/washingtons-huawei-ban-combats-chinese-espionage-threat/> (accessed June 14, 2019).
96. Christopher Krebs, Director, Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency, U.S. Department of Homeland Security, statement on "5G: The Impact on National Security, Intellectual Property, and Competition" before the Committee on the Judiciary, U.S. Senate, May 14, 2019, pp. 5–6, <https://www.judiciary.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Krebs%20Testimony.pdf> (accessed June 14, 2019).
97. "Statement from the Press Secretary," The White House, May 3, 2019, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/statement-press-secretary-54/?wpisrc=nl_cybersecurity202&wppmm=1 (accessed June 14, 2019).
98. U.S. Department of Defense, *Summary: Department of Defense Cyber Strategy 2018*, p. 1, https://media.defense.gov/2018/Sep/18/2002041658/-1/-1/1/CYBER_STRATEGY_SUMMARY_FINAL.PDF (accessed June 14, 2019).
99. See, for example, U.S. Department of Defense, Defense Science Board, *Task Force on Cyber Deterrence*, February 2017, https://www.acq.osd.mil/dsb/reports/2010s/dsb-cyberdeterrencereport_02-28-17_final.pdf (accessed June 14, 2019).

The Competitive Advantages and Risks of Alliances

Kathleen J. McInnis, PhD¹

Winston Churchill once famously quipped, “There is only one thing worse than fighting with allies, and that is fighting without them.” So it goes for the complex web of security relationships that the United States maintains with states around the globe. Alliances and partnerships between sovereign states are often exasperatingly difficult to manage; domestic politics, burden sharing, and diverging strategic considerations create friction points that threaten to collapse them altogether.²

Despite the enormous amount of time and attention that U.S. leaders devote to maintaining alliances, allies and partners often make policy choices that are at odds with U.S. foreign and national security priorities. Further, the Founders admonished us to beware of “entangling alliances” that could embroil the United States in conflicts and conflagrations that were not necessarily in our interest.³ It is hardly surprising, therefore, that successive Administrations going back at least to 1949 have grumbled about equitable sharing of the security burden and have approached the topic of alliances overall with a note of ambivalence.

Yet since the end of World War II, successive Administrations have also determined that, despite these philosophical reservations and everyday frustrations, the contemporary system of U.S. alliances and cooperative security partnerships has conferred a number of strategic advantages that make the hassle worth its attendant risks. This “hub-and-spoke”

alliance system is unique in human history; it has evolved into an unprecedented set of institutions and collaborative patterns that undergird a higher degree of global stability among sovereign states than history might otherwise have predicted.⁴

Militarily, the system allows the United States to advance its interests, perform expeditionary operations, and “defend in depth” at considerably lower cost than would otherwise be possible. Economically, it has allowed the United States to set the rules of international trade and finance and, on balance, remain well positioned to reap the advantages of that system. In aggregate, the system of alliances and security partnerships that the United States currently leads has afforded enormous strategic advantages to both the U.S. and those states that participate in it.

Evolution of the U.S.-Led International Security System

To understand alliances today, we need first to understand how we got here. Thucydides tells us that alliances have been an enduring feature of war and conflict for thousands of years.⁵ Multilateral military arrangements allow states (and their historical analogues) to aggregate their capabilities and collaborate on common security challenges.

Since the signing of the Treaty of Tordesillas between Spain and Portugal in 1494—an event that some strategic scholars point to

as the beginning of the modern global system⁶—alliances have been formed between nation-states and their proxies in order to wage war against common adversaries. Alliances at that time were essentially agreements by European empires to combine military and economic assets in pursuit of political objectives. The European continent was the stage for many of these conflicts between states. However, colonies provided both critical resources as well as logistical bases for European capitals, and as global empires gradually expanded and grew in strategic importance, European territories around the world were drawn into supporting these alliances and were themselves made the subject of imperial competition.

The world wars during the first half of the 20th century brought the imperial system of global order crashing down. The European colonial powers no longer had the wherewithal either to maintain their global possessions or to lead the international system. As the United States became the dominant global power in the wake of those wars, it shaped the global system in a manner more consistent with its own anti-imperial values.⁷ It did this by building its security and strategic relationships in two primary ways: through formal strategic-political institutions such as the United Nations and the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) and by working with newly sovereign states rather than by taking over the possession of colonial territories.

In the aftermath of World War II and as the Cold War with the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics (USSR) took shape, the U.S. and its security partners decided to integrate economic instruments into their security calculations.⁸ As the theory went, doing so would make states more resilient against the specter of Communism and Soviet expansionism. Hence, European reconstruction was accompanied by the Marshall Plan and NATO. NATO itself was designed with the economic and social policy compatibility of its member states in mind.

Globally, the Bretton-Woods system, including the World Bank Group and the International Monetary Fund (IMF), would help to

reconstruct European economies, facilitate trade among free-market economies, and, when possible, help newly independent states transform themselves from colonial territories to full-fledged participants in the international economy.⁹ Security relationships with the United States, including the U.S. extended nuclear deterrence umbrella, helped to make allies in Europe and Asia capable of withstanding Soviet influence operations.¹⁰

The design of an international system that benefited a wide variety of stakeholders was not an entirely altruistic calculation by U.S. post-World War II leaders. The war and the nuclear age that followed it underscored the fact that the continental United States was no longer protected by the Atlantic and Pacific Oceans.

Looking to the experience of Europe and Asia during the war and anxious to avoid a conflict that would comparably damage the American homeland, defense planners pursued a strategy of “defense in depth.”¹¹ By positioning U.S. forces and capabilities forward in territories closer to adversaries, conflicts could be fought and won without directly affecting the continental United States. Basing agreements and alliance commitments, enabled in part by friendly economic relations and a common desire to contain the spread of Communism, were reached between the United States and a variety of countries in order to implement this defense-in-depth strategy. By the end of the Cold War, the United States had constructed a network of security relationships with sovereign states that was generally supportive of U.S. leadership of that system.

The end of the Cold War and the collapse of the Soviet threat around which the U.S. security system was organized led to a degree of soul-searching among scholars and policymakers: Why maintain these alliances and security relationships absent the threat they were designed to counter?¹² These concerns proved short-lived, however, as allies and partners began to organize their security relationships and priorities around the collective management of regional crises and threats,

particularly in the Middle East, Africa, and Southeastern Europe.

The United States used its existing alliance and security partnerships to adopt an expeditionary defense posture, retaining some key sites abroad that were critical for force projection (such as Ramstein Air Force Base in Germany) while closing bases and infrastructure that were no longer deemed necessary. (Such overseas bases have also been critical to managing regional “rogue” states such as Iraq, North Korea, and Iran—the latter two primarily through deterrence and forward-stationed troops and the former through active containment measures such as no-fly zones.)

The terrorist attacks of September 11, 2001, brought home the fact that there were key threats to the U.S. homeland that were not state-based: Ungoverned spaces provided the terrain for violent extremist groups to organize and metastasize into threats with a global reach. As the United States, in response, began to wage campaigns in Afghanistan, Iraq, and eventually Syria, the Department of Defense (DOD) subsequently expanded its programs to “build partner capacity” by working with fragile states in order to help them expand their capacity to govern and also, critically, their ability to eliminate threats posed by violent extremist organizations within their territory. As then-Secretary of Defense Robert Gates noted:

Building the governance and security capacity of other countries was a critical element of our strategy in the Cold War.... But it is even more urgent in a global security environment where, unlike the Cold War, the most likely and lethal threats—an American city poisoned or reduced to rubble—will likely emanate from fractured or failing states, rather than aggressor states.¹³

The American expeditionary military posture, including key staging and logistical sites, has remained critical to enabling U.S. counterterrorism and capacity-building operations in theaters around the world. The

security networks that the United States constructed as part of this strategic shift have also helped the U.S. to achieve other transnational security objectives, including nuclear counterproliferation.

The Russian annexation of Ukraine’s Crimean Peninsula in 2014, along with near-simultaneous island building by China in the South China Sea, led U.S. policymakers to conclude that these powers are willing to use military tools to advance their strategic objectives and, in the process, damage the interests of the United States and its allies and partners. This emerging “strategic competition” with other powers has added to the scope and scale of the challenges with which the U.S.-led security order—already busy managing North Korea and Iran and countering violent extremists—must grapple. As the 2017 National Security Strategy notes:

China and Russia challenge American power, influence, and interests, attempting to erode American security and prosperity. They are determined to make economies less free and less fair, to grow their militaries, and to control information and data to repress their societies and expand their influence. At the same time, the dictatorships of the Democratic People’s Republic of Korea and the Islamic Republic of Iran are determined to destabilize regions, threaten Americans and our allies, and brutalize their own people. Transnational threat groups, from jihadist terrorists to transnational criminal organizations, are actively trying to harm Americans. While these challenges differ in nature and magnitude, they are fundamentally contests between those who value human dignity and freedom and those who oppress individuals and enforce uniformity.¹⁴

This has led to a hybrid of the defense in depth and expeditionary military postures. The European Deterrence Initiative (EDI), for example, is a U.S.-led effort to:

1. Continue to enhance our deterrent and defense posture throughout the theater by positioning the right capabilities in key locations in order to respond to adversarial threats in a timely manner.
2. Assure our NATO allies and partners of the United States' commitment to Article 5 and the territorial integrity of all NATO nations.
3. Increase the capability and readiness of U.S. Forces, NATO allies, and regional partners, allowing for a faster response in the event of any aggression by an adversary against the sovereign territory of NATO nations.¹⁵

Simultaneously, the U.S. has conducted counterterrorism and capacity-building operations in Afghanistan, in Iraq, and to some extent in Syria, using logistical infrastructure in Europe and the Middle East. None of this would be possible were it not for robust U.S. strategic and security relationships with allies around the world.

In summary, since the end of World War II, the United States—in contrast to the global powers that preceded America's rise—has worked to establish an international security system of sovereign states and international institutions rooted in relatively advantageous economic relationships. After the end of the Cold War, that system adapted to perform crisis management tasks. In the wake of the September 11 attacks, the system broadened still further as the United States partnered with fragile, weak, and failing states to improve the capacity of their security institutions to manage threats emanating from their territories before they could become global threats. In this network of formal and informal security relationships, the U.S. serves as the central foundation (the hub) for a global defense and military architecture (the spokes) that manages regional and international security challenges.¹⁶

Defining Alliances

Given the centrality of alliances to United States defense and security planning, as well as to grand strategy in general, it is somewhat surprising that contemporary examples of alliances remain rather poorly understood. Part of the confusion stems from the variety of ways in which scholars define the term “alliances.”¹⁷ Insofar as there is consensus, it is generally held that alliances are some sort of agreements between states to render military support against an external threat under predetermined conditions.¹⁸ It is also generally understood that states make alliances in order to aggregate their military capabilities relative to external threats.

All of this makes sense to some degree: The overwhelming bulk of analyses of alliance structures, processes, formation, and so on have been derived primarily from cases involving Western European states, their empires,¹⁹ or both and often focus on historical periods up to the end of the Cold War, with comparatively little attention paid to alliances in the period following the Cold War.²⁰

Thus, confusion surrounding the definition of “alliances,” coupled with a lack of analysis of military alliances in the post-Cold War era, has limited our understanding of contemporary multilateral military alignments, contributing to an overall confusion about the utility and risks of the U.S.-led global security system. For example, up until the end of World War II, the terms “alliance” and “coalition” were interchangeable, as both referred to acts by states to prosecute military operations jointly against a common threat.²¹

Parsing out coalitions from alliances has not always been a terribly important distinction to make: Alliances were often formed with the specific intention of prosecuting immediate or prospective coalition warfare or to prepare for the eventuality that warfare might occur. Furthermore, alliances, particularly during the Cold War, had a sense of unanimity to them; it was unthinkable that not all NATO allies might respond to an incursion by the Warsaw Pact, vagaries in Article V notwithstanding.

This is not generally the case today. Contemporary international organizations and alliances are often formed without the specific goal of collaboratively conducting military operations, and when international organizations or other institutions *do* decide to undertake multilateral military operations, they often do so utilizing a subset of their membership. Not all NATO members have participated in all of NATO's post-Cold War operations.

Today, this U.S.-led hub-and-spoke system includes a variety of different strategic arrangements, most of which do not fit commonly accepted definitions of alliances. These arrangements include:

- International institutions, such as the United Nations Security Council and the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE), to contend with security challenges;
- Multilateral military organizations like the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) alliance itself;
- Explicit agreements between states, such as the mutual defense pact between the United States and the Republic of Korea, to provide mutual military support in times of crisis;
- Participation by states, such as those that contributed to the International Security Assistance Force in Afghanistan, in military coalitions;
- Strategic alignments between states, such as the U.S. relationship with Israel, that are not underpinned by a treaty arrangement; and
- Bilateral, informal partnerships with other states.

It is difficult to determine the utility of these multilateral alignments without an appreciation of their various forms and how they

contribute overall to U.S. and global security. In the first instance, motivations for different states' participation in this system vary, which is why these relationships range from highly formalized treaty-established agreements on the one end to informal security cooperative arrangements on the other. Some are designed to assist states as they grapple with internal security challenges. Others are focused on deterring and, if necessary, defeating an external threat.

Some states with adversarial relationships join multilateral security institutions at least in part in order to tether (and be tethered to) their adversaries, thereby (counterintuitively) advancing their own national security interests. The involvement of Greece and Turkey in NATO is one such example.²² Some states choose to participate in multinational military coalitions in order to advance interests that have little to do with the mission or operation in question.²³ A variety of states participating in the NATO-led International Security Assistance Force in Afghanistan, for example, did so in order to affirm their solidarity with other NATO countries or their bilateral relationships with the United States.²⁴

From a policymaking standpoint, understanding this wide variety of motivations is critical. Without an appreciation for why and how states join these arrangements in the first place, it is difficult to make policy judgements about the level of risk they might be willing to shoulder in the event of multilateral military operations or other activities—or, indeed, for what type of security challenges they would consider employing military force at all.

Our standard conception of alliances and their *de facto* focus on military aspects of statecraft are becoming dangerously outdated, in part because they are rooted in *realpolitik*-inspired notions of military strength and capability aggregation. While these are, of course, essential aspects of alliances, they by no means capture the sum total of the role alliances play in contemporary international relations and strategic policymaking. As noted, more often than not, formal alliances are undergirded by

close economic and political ties that serve as a key way to ensure the continued harmonization of the signatory parties' overall political and strategic views. The more formal the alliance arrangement is, the more likely it is to be complemented by a trade agreement or close economic ties, many of which arguably benefit the United States.²⁵ While most NATO-watchers are well versed in that alliance's Article 4 (crisis planning) or Article 5 (collective defense) Treaty of Washington provisions, Article 2 has been all but forgotten:

The Parties will contribute toward the further development of peaceful and friendly international relations by strengthening their free institutions, by bringing about a better understanding of the principles upon which these institutions are founded, and by promoting conditions of stability and well-being. *They will seek to eliminate conflict in their international economic policies and will encourage economic collaboration between any or all of them.*²⁶

This logic—that economic interdependence must underpin security institutions for them to be successful in the long term—is arguably why the U.S. sought the development of trade relationships among postwar democracies.²⁷ It is also why global economic institutions such as the World Bank and IMF were established alongside the United Nations Security Council.²⁸ Less formal security arrangements are generally accompanied by sales of U.S. defense equipment and other matériel to partner countries; in fact, foreign military sales were at one time a gauge by which U.S. versus Soviet global influence was measured.²⁹

This aspect of international relations does not always function perfectly (hence the trade wars with Japan in the late 20th century), but on balance, it has served to create an interdependent group of states, led by the United States, that resolve issues among each other in a peaceful manner. It has also created a series of relationships that, although challenging to

manage on a day-to-day basis, are surprisingly durable in the long run. Whether this will continue to be the case in the future is a major question among strategists today.

The Contemporary Hub-and-Spoke Security System: Risks and Advantages

The alliance system that the U.S. began to construct at the end of World War II is unique in human history and has afforded the United States a number of important strategic and economic advantages. If today's world is characterized by strategic competitions with other great powers, however, as the 2017 U.S. National Security Strategy suggests, the question becomes whether the U.S. will continue to find that the advantages of the hub-and-spoke system are enough to justify its perpetuation.

The hub-and-spoke system possesses both risks and advantages to the United States that policymakers must consider as they evaluate its contemporary and future utility. The key risks include:

- **Burden-sharing.** Questions about whether allies are truly shouldering their collective security responsibilities are perennial in alliance management. In a NATO context, such questions have been raised since the founding of the alliance in 1949. Very few states today spend as much on their defense programs as the United States does, and many NATO allies struggle to meet an agreed-upon goal of 2 percent of gross domestic product (GDP) on defense.³⁰

Some would ask what use an alliance is if other states do not have sufficient military capabilities to advance common objectives? Others contend, however, that earlier NATO discussions of burden sharing included the moral dimensions of allied solidarity in the face of an existential expansive Communist threat. According to this view, today's debates would therefore be better characterized as debates about cost sharing rather than burden sharing.

In any event, debates swirl around whether allies are paying their fair share.

- **Entanglement.** Within asymmetric alliances, most allies are fearful that the United States will either abandon them in a crisis (abandonment) or involve them in a crisis in a manner that they would not otherwise choose (entrapment). As the Founders warned, entanglement in the affairs of other states and their security challenges is a concern for the United States as well. To what extent are U.S. views of strategy and foreign policy choices influenced by allies and partners? Might we have the same perception of the Russian or Iranian threat were it not for our close allies in those regions? What are the risks of being drawn into a conflict that might prompt nuclear escalation?
- **Inappropriate Security Partnerships.** As the hub-and-spoke network of security relationships has expanded in order to prosecute counterterrorism and capacity-building strategies since September 11, 2001, questions have arisen regarding the efficacy of many of these partnerships. At the heart of the issue is whether building security forces in states with fragile governments—by, for example, providing training, equipment, and institutional support—might actually make the United States *less* secure in the long term.

For one thing, partners on the ground may have short-term and long-term interests that are very different from those of the United States and may use their enhanced military capabilities to go beyond the objectives for which the assistance was intended. U.S. security assistance to Mali led to the provision of professional military education and training. A separatist rebellion launched in late 2011 by members of the minority ethnic Tuareg community aggravated intramilitary and political tensions in the country, leading to a military

coup by junior officers in March 2012 that was spearheaded by Captain Amadou Sonogo, who had been a recipient of that training.³¹

- **Strategic Insolvency.** Some observers of U.S. defense policy are increasingly concerned that the gap between America's defense spending and its global responsibilities is widening. According to this view, budget unpredictability exacerbated by the 2011 Budget Control Act ("sequestration"), along with readiness issues, nearly two decades of war, personnel retention, and other factors, has left the DOD ill prepared to meet its own goals as articulated in the 2018 National Defense Strategy. Elements of this argument can be found in theories of imperial overstretch,³² the National Defense Strategy Commission (NDSC) calls it a possibility of "strategic insolvency."³³ Within the foreseeable future, the U.S. may no longer have the capabilities to defend its allies in more than one theater without significantly reinvesting in its defense program, significantly scaling back its level of ambition, or both.³⁴

The principal advantages of the hub-and-spoke system include:

- **Global Reach.** One of the key reasons for building the U.S.-led defense architecture in the first place was to be able to fight the nation's wars far away from the American homeland. This rationale still holds. The United States would not have been able to plan and execute operations around the world like its move into Afghanistan, which occurred within a month after the September 11 terrorist attacks, were it not for its network of military bases and access agreements in the U.S. European Command and U.S. Central Command areas of responsibility.³⁵
- **Lower Costs.** Despite the considerable amount of political hay being made from

burden-sharing issues, the financial costs that the U.S. would have to shoulder to accomplish its strategic objectives absent its hub-and-spoke system would likely be significantly higher. Allies often facilitate the presence of U.S. forces stationed on their soil through in-kind payments. South Korea, for example, contributed the lion's share of the costs associated with building Camp Humphreys (\$9.7 billion of a \$10.8 billion project) and annually pays approximately 50 percent of the nonpersonnel costs for the stationing of U.S. troops.³⁶ Further, historically speaking, imperial predecessors appear to have spent a considerably larger share of their annual budgets on the maintenance of their global military posture.

While not a perfect comparison, it is still worth observing that by some estimates, the United Kingdom spent upwards of 37 percent of its annual governmental budget on its military between 1860 and 1914.³⁷ During the same period, the majority of Western European countries, Russia, the U.S., and Japan spent, on average, 32 percent of their annual governmental budgets on their militaries.³⁸ In other words, “[t]axes collected by the British government were used basically to defray military expenditure and to pay interest on a national debt which had accumulated as a consequence of past wars fought to acquire and defend the empire.”³⁹ By comparison, the U.S. spent 14.75 percent of its annual budget (both mandatory and discretionary) on the defense program in 2017.⁴⁰

- **Exercises and Interoperability.** The hub-and-spoke system has created a wide variety of opportunities for U.S. servicemembers to engage with their foreign counterparts to advance strategic, operational, and tactical interests collectively and ensure that servicemembers from different countries can fight together

effectively. NATO, for example, has the International Military Staff (IMS) and a series of standardization agreements and exercises that help to improve interoperability among member states and partners. These preparations during peacetime help to build meaningful capabilities that can be drawn upon during crises and conflict.

Even though Operation Iraqi Freedom was an ad-hoc coalition, for example, most experts agree that it would not have been possible to operate coherently were it not for NATO's decades of efforts to improve interoperability among its members, many of which participated in that coalition. Also, many multilateral military exercises occur outside of U.S. territories, which has the additional advantage of giving U.S. servicemembers key opportunities to understand the contours of a theater or battlespace before conflict occurs, which in turn enables better planning and preparation for an outbreak of hostilities.

- **Coalition Participants.** Another proven benefit of the hub-and-spoke system has been the willingness of other states to contribute troops, financial resources, or both to U.S.-led military coalitions. At the height of the Afghanistan campaign, 50 nations contributed troops to the International Security Assistance Force.⁴¹ Similarly, allies and partners have contributed to U.S.-led wars and operations in Korea, Vietnam, the Persian Gulf, Somalia, the Balkans, Libya, Iraq, and Syria. In addition to defraying the costs in terms of both blood and treasure that are associated with prosecuting these missions, these contributions have also served to underscore their international legitimacy.⁴²

Given this balance sheet of risks and advantages, successive U.S. Administrations have determined that reinvesting in this hub-and-spoke system continues to benefit American interests. The amount of time and attention

that day-to-day management of this system entails—on any given day, dozens of tactical-level and strategic-level issues between sovereign states must be juggled based on shifting notions of security and defense that change over time along with strategic circumstances—might suggest to a casual observer that these relationships are fragile, but the historical track record suggests the opposite. The dissolution of the Soviet Union actually led to an *expansion* of the hub-and-spoke system and has enabled the United States to prosecute expeditionary operations alongside a wide variety of coalition partners.

Looking to the future, however, there are reasons for concern. The U.S.’s key competitors have studied America’s defense strategy or approach to waging war and appear to have concluded that fighting the United States conventionally is a losing proposition. Instead, Russia and China appear to be using a combination of military and nonmilitary tools (such as, for example, Moscow’s seizure of the Crimean Peninsula and Beijing’s assertion of a claim to the nine-dash line territories in the South China Sea) to achieve their objectives.

Another key tactic that these adversaries appear to be using is an attempt to disrupt the U.S.-led hub-and-spoke security network. Due to China’s coercive economic policies, combined with its military reforms and expeditionary presence, some of America’s allies such as Australia are facing a stark strategic choice: whether to invest in a relationship with China or with the United States.⁴³ Others, such as Italy, have determined that no apparent conflict exists between embracing Chinese Belt and Road investments and observing their obligations to the European Union (EU) and NATO.⁴⁴ Likewise, Russia’s disinformation operations appear to be designed, among other things, to sow doubt in European capitals as to the utility of the institutions that the U.S. has helped to create since World War II, including NATO and the EU.⁴⁵

Complicating matters, Moscow and Beijing appear to be collaborating to achieve their shared objective of displacing the United

States as the center of the hub-and-spoke system. As the 2019 Worldwide Threat Assessment released by the Director of National Intelligence notes, “Russia and China seek to shape the international system and regional security dynamics and exert influence over the politics and economies of states in all regions of the world and especially in their respective backyards.”⁴⁶

Their apparent objective in doing so is to advance an authoritarian vision of governance and world order.⁴⁷ This stands in stark contrast to the international order that the United States has fought hard to achieve over the past 70 years and that, on balance, takes human freedom and individual liberty as a starting point for political organization. From this perspective, the strategic stakes could hardly be higher.

Conclusion

Both nature and power abhor a vacuum, and both Beijing and Moscow appear to be happy to fill any space created by a U.S. retrenchment—perceived or actual—from the hub-and-spoke system. The United States therefore appears to be at a crossroads. It can either continue to view its complex network of security relationships through a transactional, cost-sharing lens, or it can instead reconsider the broader strategic value of the hub-and-spoke network as the key mechanism through which Washington can counter its great-power competitors.

Indeed, allies contribute to the U.S. and the furtherance of its interests in any number of ways, and their contributions go beyond mere dollars and cents. Regional access, prepositioning of forces and supplies, political-strategic relationships, and interoperable forces together create a “warm start” in the event of a crisis. Further, the U.S. gains intelligence and situational awareness from its global security relationships that it would not otherwise have.

Perhaps most important, however, by reinvesting in its global web of security relationships, the U.S. simultaneously is sending a message to its competitors that they will not

be able to pursue their own arguably coercive agendas unchallenged. Should the U.S. let the hub-and-spoke system languish, the costs of acting alone—in diplomatic, military, and economic terms—are likely to be prohibitive. Compounding the problem, adversaries would likely take advantage of an erosion of U.S. security relations to strengthen their positions at America’s expense.

Despite the hub-and-spoke network’s advantages, just as questions about the appropriate U.S. role in the world remain up in the air, so too does the question of retrenchment from this system versus reinvigoration of it also remain unsettled. At least for now, however, the hub-and-spoke system will undoubtedly remain a foundational element of American strategy—if we choose to keep it.

Endnotes

1. Any views expressed in this article are strictly those of the author and do not represent the views of any organization with which she is affiliated.
2. Dwight D. Eisenhower, *Crusade in Europe* (New York: Doubleday, 1948), p. 4, as quoted in Robert H. Scales, Jr., “Trust, Not Technology, Sustains Coalitions,” *Parameters*, Vol. 28, No. 4 (Winter 1998–99), <https://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/pubs/parameters/articles/98winter/scales1.htm> (accessed July 13, 2019).
3. David Fromkin, “Entangling Alliances,” *Foreign Affairs*, Vol. 48, No. 4 (July 1970), pp. 688–700, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/1970-07-01/entangling-alliances> (accessed July 13, 2019).
4. “Hub-and-spoke” is often used to describe the U.S. system of bilateral alliances in Asia, while NATO is referred to as a “multilateral” system. These terms generally refer to formal alliance relationships; as this essay considers the totality of U.S. global security arrangements and how they have evolved over time, “hub-and-spoke” is an appropriate metaphor to describe this complex network of security relationships that has the United States at its center.
5. Thucydides, *The History of the Peloponnesian War*, trans. Richard Crawley (London: J.M. Dent, 1910).
6. George Modolski, “The Long Cycle of Global Politics and the Nation State,” *Comparative Studies in Society and History*, Vol. 20, No. 2 (April 1978), pp. 214–235.
7. Kori Schake, *Safe Passage: The Transition from British to American Hegemony* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2017), esp. Chapter One. The United States has, of course, been imperfect in its application of these values and principles; the U.S. annexed Hawaii, for example.
8. “It is imperative that [there be] a much more rapid and concerted build-up of the actual strength of both the United States and the other nations of the free world. ¶ The execution of such a build-up, however, requires that the United States have an affirmative program beyond the solely defensive one of countering the threat posed by the Soviet Union. This program must light the path to peace and order among nations in a system based on freedom and justice.... Further, it must envisage the political and economic measures with which and the military shield behind which the free world can work to frustrate the Kremlin design by the strategy of the cold war.... The only sure victory lies in the frustration of the Kremlin design by the steady development of the moral and material strength of the free world and its projection into the Soviet world in such a way as to bring about an internal change in the Soviet system.... ¶ In summary, we must, by means of a rapid and sustained build-up of the political, economic and military strength of the free world, and by means of an affirmative program intended to wrest the initiative from the Soviet Union, confront it with convincing evidence of the determination and ability of the free world to frustrate the Kremlin design of a world dominated by its will....” “Conclusions and Recommendations” in *NSC 68: United States Objectives and Programs for National Security (April 14, 1950): A Report to the President Pursuant to the President’s Directive of January 31, 1950*, National Security Council, April 7, 1950, <https://fas.org/irp/offdocs/nsc-hst/nsc-68.htm> (accessed July 15, 2019).
9. World Bank, “History,” <http://www.worldbank.org/en/about/archives/history> (accessed July 15, 2019), and International Monetary Fund, “History: Cooperation and Reconstruction (1944–71),” <https://www.imf.org/external/about/histcoop.htm> (accessed July 15, 2019).
10. *NSC 68: United States Objectives and Programs for National Security*, p. 68.
11. Stacie L. Pettyjohn, *U.S. Global Defense Posture, 1783–2011* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2012), pp. 49–96, https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/monographs/2012/RAND_MG1244.pdf (accessed July 15, 2019). Prepared for the U.S. Air Force by RAND Project Air Force.
12. Wallace J. Thies, *Why NATO Endures* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2009).
13. U.S. Department of Defense, “Remarks as Delivered by Secretary of Defense Robert M. Gates, The Nixon Center, Washington, D.C., Wednesday, February 24, 2010,” <http://archive.defense.gov/speeches/speech.aspx?speechid=1425> (accessed June 17, 2019).
14. *National Security Strategy of the United States of America*, The White House, December 2017, pp. 2–3, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/NSS-Final-12-18-2017-0905.pdf> (accessed July 15, 2019).
15. U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Undersecretary of Defense (Comptroller), *Department of Defense Budget Fiscal Year (FY) 2020: European Deterrence Initiative*, March 2019, p. 1, https://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/fy2020/fy2020_EDJ_JBook.pdf (accessed June 17, 2019).
16. See note 4, *supra*.

17. Compounding the confusion, different scholars have sought to categorize them in different, often overlapping ways. Bruce Russett captures this ambiguity well when he lays out how different scholars—Hans Morgenthau and Kalevi J. Holsti—approach the topic of alliances. He explains that Morgenthau categorizes alliances according to whether they are (1) mutual or unilateral; (2) temporary or permanent; (3) operative or inoperative, depending on their ability to coordinate members' policies; (4) general or limited in their distribution of benefits; and (5) complementary, identical, or ideological in their scope of interest. Holsti, by contrast, organizes alliances along the following lines: (1) the situation in which commitments are to become operational, (2) the type of commitments undertaken, (3) the degree of military cooperation or integration, and (4) the geographic scope of the treaty. Bruce M. Russett, "An Empirical Typology of International Military Alliances," *Midwest Journal of Political Science*, Vol. 15, No. 2 (May 1971), p. 264.
18. Stephen M. Walt, *The Origin of Alliances* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1987), pp. 12–13, and Glenn H. Snyder, *Alliance Politics* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2007), p. 4. In Walt's conception, they can be formal or informal; in Snyder's, they are formal arrangements.
19. The major exception to this is Walt's *The Origin of Alliances*, which looks at alliance formation in the Middle East from 1955–1979.
20. There is, of course, an enormous body of post–Cold War work exploring the particular policy and strategic dimensions of key alliance relationships, such as NATO or U.S. bilateral defense relationships in Asia. Yet the insights and assumptions regarding the formation and maintenance of those alliances are often informed by studies of alliances that predate the end of the Cold War (or, in the case of constructivism, very shortly thereafter).
21. Brett Ashley Leeds, Jeffrey M. Ritter, Sara McLaughlin Mitchell, and Andrew G. Long, "Alliance Treaty Obligations and Provisions, 1815–1944," *International Interactions*, Vol. 28, No. 3 (July 2002), pp. 237–260, (accessed July 15, 2019).
22. Patricia Weitsman, *Dangerous Alliances: Proponents of Peace, Weapons of War* (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2004).
23. Kathleen J. McInnis, *How and Why States Defect from Contemporary Military Coalitions* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2019).
24. *Ibid.*
25. Glenn Snyder refers to this as the "political penumbra" of alliances. Further, a RAND study notes, "In our analysis of aggregate U.S. bilateral trade, we find solid evidence that U.S. security commitments have significantly positive effects on U.S. bilateral trade. For example...a doubling of U.S. personnel commitments overseas could increase U.S. bilateral trade by as much as 15 percent, depending on the service, while a doubling of treaties could expand U.S. bilateral trade by 34 percent overall." Daniel Engel, Adam R. Grissom, John P. Godges, Jennifer Kavanagh, and Howard J. Schatz, *Estimating the Value of Overseas Security Commitments* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2016), p. x, https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research_reports/RR500/RR518/RAND_RR518.pdf (accessed July 15, 2019).
26. North Atlantic Treaty, Article 2, April 4, 1949, last updated April 10, 2019, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/official_texts_17120.htm (accessed July 15, 2019). Emphasis added.
27. G. John Ikenberry, *After Victory: Institutions, Strategic Restraint, and the Rebuilding of Order After Major Wars* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2001) pp. 162–214.
28. *Ibid.* See also I. M. Destler, "America's Uneasy Relationship with Free Trade," *Harvard Business Review*, April 28, 2016, <https://hbr.org/2016/04/americas-uneasy-history-with-free-trade> (accessed June 18, 2019).
29. Robert E. Harkavy, *Bases Abroad: The Global Foreign Military Presence* (Stockholm: Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, 1989), p. 5.
30. Press release, "Wales Summit Declaration Issued by the Heads of State and Government Participating in the Meeting of the North Atlantic Council in Wales," North Atlantic Treaty Organization, September 5, 2014, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official_texts_112964.htm#def-exp (accessed June 18, 2019).
31. Martin Vogl, "Mali Coup Leaders Partially Reopen Airport," Associated Press, March 26, 2012, http://archive.boston.com/news/world/africa/articles/2012/03/26/mali_protesters_seek_return_to_order_after_coup/ (accessed July 15, 2019), and Simon J. Powelson, *Enduring Engagement Yes, Episodic Engagement No: Lessons for SOF from Mali*, Thesis, Naval Postgraduate School, Monterey, California, December 2013, p. 56, https://calhoun.nps.edu/bitstream/handle/10945/38996/13Dec_Powelson_Simon.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y (accessed June 18, 2019).
32. Paul Kennedy, *The Rise and Fall of the Great Powers* (New York: Random House, 1987).
33. National Defense Strategy Commission, *Providing for the Common Defense: The Assessment and Recommendations of the National Defense Strategy Commission*, released November 14, 2018, p. xii, <https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/2018-11/providing-for-the-common-defense.pdf> (accessed July 15, 2019).

34. Rick Berger and Mackenzie Eaglen, "'Hard Choices' and Strategic Insolvency: Where the National Defense Strategy Falls Short," *War on the Rocks*, May 16, 2019. <https://warontherocks.com/2019/05/hard-choices-and-strategic-insolvency-where-the-national-defense-strategy-falls-short/> (accessed July 15, 2019).
35. Council on Foreign Relations, "The U.S. War in Afghanistan: 1999–2019," *CFR Timeline*, <https://www.cfr.org/timeline/us-war-afghanistan> (accessed July 15, 2019).
36. Mark E. Manyin, Emma Chanlett-Avery, and Brock R. Williams, "South Korea: Background and U.S. Relations," Congressional Research Service *In Focus* No. 10165, updated May 20, 2019, <https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/IF10165.pdf> (accessed June 18, 2019), and Christine Kim, "US Forces Chief Says South Korea Paid for 90 Percent of Biggest Overseas Base," Reuters, June 28, 2018, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-southkorea-base/u-s-forces-chief-says-south-korea-paid-for-90-percent-of-biggest-overseas-base-idUSKBN1JP09X> (accessed June 18, 2019).
37. Patrick K. O'Brien, "The Costs and Benefits of British Imperialism 1846–1914," *Past & Present*, Vol. 120, No. 1 (August 1988), p. 187.
38. *Ibid.*
39. *Ibid.*
40. Congressional Budget Office, "The Federal Budget in 2017: An Infographic," March 2018, <https://www.cbo.gov/publication/53624> (accessed July 13, 2019). Figure derived from calculating the amount of defense spending in 2017 (\$590 billion) as a percentage of an overall federal budget of \$4 trillion.
41. North Atlantic Treaty Organization, International Security Assistance Force, "International Security Assistance Force (ISAF): Key Facts and Figures," October 8, 2012, https://www.nato.int/isaf/placemats_archive/2012-10-08-ISAF-Placemat.pdf (accessed June 18, 2019).
42. Olivier Schmitt refers to this as "legitimacy aggregation." Olivier Schmitt, *Allies that Count: Junior Partners in Coalition Warfare* (Washington: Georgetown University Press, 2011).
43. Neil Irwin, "Australia and the U.S. Are Old Allies. China's Rise Changes the Equation," *The New York Times*, May 11, 2019, <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/11/upshot/australia-relationship-china-us-trade.html> (accessed July 15, 2019).
44. Andrew Chatzky, "China's Belt and Road Gets a Win in Italy," Council on Foreign Relations, March 27, 2019, <https://www.cfr.org/article/chinas-belt-and-road-gets-win-italy> (accessed July 15, 2019).
45. Daniel R. Coats, Director of National Intelligence, "Worldwide Threat Assessment of the US Intelligence Community," statement before the Select Committee on Intelligence, U.S. Senate, January 29, 2019, pp. 5–6, <https://www.dni.gov/files/ODNI/documents/2019-ATA-SFR---SSCI.pdf> (accessed July 15, 2019). See also Todd C. Helmus, Elizabeth Bodine-Baron, Andrew Radin, Madeline Magnuson, Joshua Mendelsohn, William Marcellino, Andriy Bega, and Zev Winkelman, *Russian Social Media Influence: Understanding Russian Propaganda in Eastern Europe* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2018), https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research_reports/RR2200/RR2237/RAND_RR2237.pdf (accessed July 15, 2019).
46. Coats, "Worldwide Threat Assessment of the US Intelligence Community," p. 4.
47. *Ibid.*, pp. 4 and 25.